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LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT

MONDAY, MAY 9, 1966

Housk o¥ REPRESENTATIVES,
SuscoMMITTEE ON IRRIGATION AND RECLAMATION
oF THE COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:55 a.m., in room
1324, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Walter Rogers of Texas
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Recla-
mation of the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs will come to
order for consideration of pending business.

Today the subcommittee is resuming its consideration of H.R. 4671
and companion bills.

The committee held 8 days of hearings on this legislation last August
and Se ber. Following those hearings there were a series of meet-
ings of representatives of the seven Colorado River Basin States to
resolve differences on the legislation which were indicated during the
hearings. The language set out in Committee Print No. 19
which is before the subcommittee today is the language that came
out of those meetings. It is the hope of the subcommittee that the
testimony this week will be directed to the changes between the orig-
inal bill and the language in Committee Print No. 19. Certainly we
should receive no testimony which is repetitious to that already re-
ceived and before the committee. Also, in the interest of time, it is
the hope of the chairman that all witnesses will cooperate by making
their oral presentation as brief as possible in accordance with the
committee rules. Without objection, the revised language of Com-
mittee Print No. 19 will be inserted at this place in the record.

A BILL To authorize the construction, operation, and maintenance of the Colorado River
Basin project, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled,

TITLE I—COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT: OBJECTIVES

ASn:c. 101. That this Act may be cited as the “Colorado River Basin Project
ct”.

SEc. 102. It is the object of this Act to provide a program for the further
comprehensive development of the water resources of the Colorado River Basin
and for the provision of additional and adequate water supplies for use in the
Upper as well as in the Lower Colorado River Basin. This program is declared
to be for the purposes, among others, of regulating the flow of the Colorado
River; controlling floods; improving navigation ; providing for the storage and
delivery of the waters of the Colorado River for reclamation of lands, including
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LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT 975

seems appropriate to hear the state representatives first and then
receive the Department’s comments and recommendations on this
legislation.
he Chair will state that he has received numerous communications
from various groups, individuals, and organizations, and all of these
will be found in the files of the subcommittee for reference purposes.
Our first witnesses this morning will be the Representatives of the
State of Arizona. It is the Chair’s understanding that Hon. Morris
K. Udall will be the Sﬁokesman of the Arizona delegation which in-
cludes, in addition to Mr. Udall, our colleagues, Mr. John J. Rhodes
and Mr. George F. Senner, Jr.
U(}:ﬁs good to see these Members back before the committee. Mr.

JOINT STATEMENT OF HON. MORRIS K. UDALL, HON. JOHN J.
RHODES, AND HON. GEORGE F. SENNER, JR., REPRESENTATIVES
IN CONGRESS FROM SECOND, FIRST, AND THIRD CONGRESSIONAL
DISTRICTS OF THE STATE OF ARIZONA, RESPECTIVELY

Mr. UpaLL. This is a joint statement and, in the interest of time,
I would ask unanimous consent that the entire statement, consisting
of 22 pagesibe printed in the record as though read, and I will sum-
marize it. I think we can save considerable time if this is done.

Mr. Rogeers of Texas. Without objection, the statement will be in-
cluded in the record in full.

Mr. UpaLL. For some 8 days, beginning August 23, 1965, extensive
hearings were held before this subcommittee on H.R. 4671 and similar
bills, and explored all of the aspects of the legislation as then drafted.

We also note that in November of 1964 this subcommittee held
field hearings in Phoenix, Ariz. The record of those hearings will be
before the subcommittee and the full committee for their consideration
in making its decisions.

Subsequent to the hearings last fall we held additional meetings
among representatives of the seven Colorado Basin States, to try to
perfect and complete the rather general four-point consensus on prin-
ciples with respect to the rights, obligations, and requirements of each
basin as against the other.

And, finally, in February of this year, a draft of a revised H.R.
4671 was agreed to by the Upper Colorado River Commission, by
the States of Utah, Wyoming, &lora;do, and by California, Nevada,
and Arizona. For the first time in years, we had almost complete
basinwide solidarity. The only exception was the State of New Mex-
ico, which was willing to support this project only if Arizona made
certain concessions, and I here interpolate in my statement the ob-
servation that yesterday afternoon we had a most fruitful meeting be-
tween the representatives of Arizona and some of the key people from
New Mexico, and while I cannot announce any detailed agreement,
because there are some further things which must be done, I can
express the hope and the feeling that within the next few days we will
have a settlement of these differences as between Arizona and New
Mexico, giving us a complete seven-State solidarity on this project.

The Arizona Interstate Stream Commission has endo the Re-
vised Committee Print No. 19 draft of H.R. 4671. We have a resolu-
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tion to leave with the subcommittee with regard to that which can be
placed either in the file or in the record, as the Chair may see fit.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Without objection, it will be received and in-
cluded in the record of these proceedings.

(The resolution follows:)

RESOLUTION APPROVING THE PROPOSED “COLORADO RIVER BaAsSIN ProJECT AcT”

Whereas there is now pending in the Congress of the United States proposed
legislation to authorize the construction, operation and maintenance of the
Co(llorado River Basin Project, such proposal being designated as H.R. 4671;
an

Whereas the several basin states through their representatives have been
meeting together for the purpose of working out modification of the language
of said H.R. 4671 which would bring about a general agreement among the basin
states; and

Whereas a draft of H.R. 4671 more particularly described as a recommended
revision of H.R. 4671, draft of February 22, 1966, has now been effected which
represents a consensus of thought of the Colorado River basin states; and

Whereas that recommended revision provides for the development of all of
the existing resources of the Colorado River and a study of means for the aug-
mentation of the supply of water in that river to better meet the needs of all of
the Colorado River basin states; and

Whereas an integral part of the recommended revision is the construction of a
central Arizona unit necessary to the State of Arizona if the present economy of
this state is to survive ; and

Whereas the Arizona Interstate Stream Commission is the official agency of
the State of Arizona charged with the responsibility of formulating plans and
development programs for the control and use of the waters of interstate streams
and to make recommendations thereon to the Governor and the Legislature; and

Whereas in the discharge of its responsibility, the said Arizona Interstate
Stream Commission has spent years of study attempting to obtain authorization
of a Central Arizona Project ; and )

Whereas the present revised draft of H.R. 4671 provides for immediate authori-
zation and construction of the Central Arizona Project, the Arizona Interstate
Stream Commission believes it would be in the best interest of the State of
Arizona to approve enactment of such a bill: Now, therefore, be it

Resolved, That the Arizona Interstate Stream Commission approves the said
recommended revision of H.R. 4671 dated February 22, 1966, and commends it
to the people of this state and to the Governor of the State of Arizona.

CERTIFICATE

I, Rich Johnson, do hereby certify that I am the Executive Director of the
Arizona Interstate Stream Commission; that, as such, I have custody of the
records of the proceedings of said Commission ; and, that the foregoing is a true
copy of a resolution unanimously adopted by the said Commission at its regular
meeting held at Phoenix, Arizona, on March 22, 1966.

RicH JOHNSON,
Ewoecutive Director.
Dated : March 22, 1966.

Mr. Uparr. I want tosay on behalf of the three Arizona Members of
the House that we Wholeﬂearted]y and enthusiastically endorse this
revised draft of the bill. We recommend favorable action upon it at
the earliest possible time.

What are the differences between the bill that we were considerin,
here last August and the bill that is before us, the revised draft whic
the committee is considering here today?

While there are a number of changes, in broad terms the main differ-
ences are two.

First, certain safeguards which the Upper Basin believed were neces-
sary for its protection with regard to the use of water during the
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In other words, the States which have the potentiality of exportin
water, if we come to this, would have a double assurance. They woulg

‘have a prior right in perpetuity to water developed in its area in addi-
tion to the area of origin protection which was included in the
original bill.

With respect to the costs of importation of water to the basin, section
201(d) of gommittee Print No. 19 proposes that the cost of importing
water to satisfy the Mexican Treaty is a national obligation and should
be nonreimbursable.

I also call your attention to the provisions in section 304(c). That
.section provides that present contract users of water from the main
stream of the Colorado River shall not be required to pay any of the
costs of importation of water where such present uses are within the
7,500,000 acre-feet allotted to the lower basin States in the quantities
-set forth in that section.

The importation of water to the Colorado River Basin from a source
outside that basin is frequently challenged on the ground that if the
existing water supply were priced to users at “full cost” or “market
price,” there would be no shortage of water. Such pricing would en-
‘courage efficient use and change the end use from agriculture to munic-
ipal and industrial which require much less water and produce more
income per unit of water.

This suggests that the agriculture of the Colorado River Basin be
discriminated against, as a class. Water for agriculture is seldom

riced at “full cost” or “market price” in the reclamation States. Nor

as water pricing ever been used as a means of allocating water away
from one end use to another end use. If such a policy were univer-
sally applied, Western States farm crop production would virtually
cease.

But we do want to assure our friends from the Northwest that we
recognize that they have certain prior rights to the rivers in their areas
which we respect. We do believe, however, that broad-gage objective
studies should be made by the most competent means which will lead,
within 5 years, to plans for redistribution of water resources from
areas where surplus water may be determined to exist to water-defi-
cient areas. That is all we seek in this legislation. If surplus water
does not exist in a given area obviously this basic resource cannot be
exported from that area.

During onr negotiations this past year some of the States became
concerned about the size of the principal works to be constructed as
part of the central Arizona project unit. In Committee Print No. 19
we had agreed to specify that principal works shall be “of * * * such
sufficiency as to provide for not to exceed an average annual diversion
of 1,200,000 acre-feet of Colorado River System water from the main-
stream of the Colorado River below Lee Ferry: * * *.”

As I will subsequently mention, the States of the Basin have agreed
that a more practicable limitation would bhe obtained by setting out
the size of the aqueduct system between Parker Dam and Granite
Reef. Accordingly, we propose to delete the limitation tied to annual
diversion as set forth in Committe Print No. 19. We believe consider-
able misunderstanding might have ensued as to the period over which
the “average” was to be taken in determining the size of a main aque-
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separate project, its authorization herein has been deleted. However,
in section 308, the southern Nevada water supply project has been
included as an authorized unit under repayment arrangements and for
participation in the development fund established by title IV.

In title V there has been added certain Upper Colorado River Basin
authorizations for Nprojects to be constructed in that area. One, I
understand, is in New Mexico. Suffice it to say here that my col-
leagues from Arizona join me in full support of the inclusion of this
title V into the Colorado River Basin bill. As I said before, we found
that we could not cure the river’s deficiencies without taking cog-
nizance of the problems of the total river. The inclusion of these
projects is a step in that direction. Note, however, that the repayment
of the projects set out in title V is to be made from the already estab-
lished Upper Colorado River Basin fund.

Title VI has been added to provide safeguards for the operation of
the river which the upper basin States believed to be necessary in order
that equitable benefits would flow to each basin consistent with appro-
priate statutes and compacts. We place reliance in the studies and con-
clusions of the Bureau of Reclamation that the provisions of title VI
do not adversely affect the lower basin, nor are they unreasonably
restrictive on the Secretary of the Interior in the discharge of his
functions of operating the river to achieve optimum benefits from the
river and from the natural resourcesin the area.

There is another witness who will testify for the upper basin people.
I will not go into these arrangements except to say that they were the

roduct og long negotiations. We think that they provide a fair
alance between the rights of the upper basin, and each of the upper
basin States, and the rights and the needs of the lower basin States,
31] without unduly restricting the Secretary in the discharge of his
uties.

In recognition of the broader scope of the functions of the proposed
Colorado-Pacific Regional Water Commission as set out in title VI,
a provision has been made for representation from any State in the
West which is affected by the provisions of title II—the section under
which studies are to be made to determine feasible sources of water to
augment supplies available from the Colorado River.

ou will recall that, during the August hearings, representatives of
the Hualapai Indian Tribe appeared before this committee to urge
Congress to restore jurisdiction to the Federal Power Commission with
respect to the Bridge Canyon damsite to permit the Commission to
take action on the license applications previously filed by the Arizona
Power Authority and the Department of Water and Power, City of
Los Angeles, as an alternative to Federal authorization and construc-
tion of this hydroelectric project. Since Bridge Canyon Dam and
Reservoir willy encroach upon the Hualapai Reservation in certain
areas, the Hualapais have requested that, in the event Congress should
authorize the construction of Bridge Canyon Dam, certain conditions
be met to protect the vested interests of the tribe. In recognition of
these rights and in an effort to arrive at conditions which would be
equitable to the Hualapais and further their social and economic devel-
opment, we have conferred and negotiated with their representatives
and have reached accord on certain provisions which have been incor-
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porated in a proposed amendment to H.R. 4671 which we will offer
and endorse and which has the full support of the Hualapai Indian
Tribe. And their chief is in the room, and he will appear later to
testify.

Briefly, the proposed amendment for the protection of the Hualapai
Tribe contains the following provisions as agreed to by the sponsors
of the bill:

1. The Hualapai Tribe is to have the exclusive rights to the recrea-
tional area and concessions to be constructed within the reservation
with the approval of the Secretary. The revenues of such concessions
will inure to the benefit of the tribe.

2. A public access road from Peach Springs, Ariz., through and
along Peach Springs Canyon to the recreational area at Diamond
Point will be constructed as part of the project.

3. The name of the dam will be changed from Bridge Canyon Dam
to Hualapai Dam.

4. The Hualapai Indians shall have the right to purchase ug to
25,000 kilowatts and up to 100 million kilowattﬁlours annually of firm
power on a preference basis at the lowest rate established by the Sec-
retary for the sale of firm power from the Hualapai Dam. The tribe
shall have the right to resell such power to users within the Hualapai
Reservation.

5. A tax-free cash payment of $16,398,000 would be covered into the
Treasury for the credit of the Hualapai Tribe as compensation for
their interest in the damsite, rights-of-way, and other facilities to be
used or constructed as part of this project.

We feel it is important to make the recreation features of this area
available, and we propose to change the name of the dam from Brid
Canyon to Hualapai, to recognize the importance of the Indian tribe in
the area in which the damsite is located.

With regard to the Hualapai Indians, I want to share with the com-
mittee a thought expressed by Prof. Henry F. Dobyns, lecturer in
anthropology at Cornell University, in his recent letter to the New
York Times. Incidentally, Professor Dobyns plans to appear before
this committee later on this week.

When people first began going to look at what came to be called the Grand
Canyon, they actually stopped at the Peach Springs station of the Atlantic and
Pacific Railway. Carriages then carried them down Peach Springs Canyon to
the Diamond Creek Canyon junction and the main canyon. Later, the present
developments within Grand Canyon National Park were built, and tourist trafic
diverted from Peach Springs. Constructing Bridge Canyon dam would bring
people back to the original entry-way into canyon wonderland * * *. The Huala-
pai Indian Reservation occupies the South Rim of the canyon above and below the
Bridge Canyon dam site. The access roads to the construction site, to artificial
lake recreation sites, and to scenic viewing points will all lie within this Indian
territory. The Hualapai Tribe would benefit tremendously both socially and eco-
nomically from construction of Bridge Canyon dam. May I urge that it be
accorded this opportunity, and not treated as part of the picturesque canyon
scenery ?

I would ask unanimous consent that this letter be made part of the
hearing record.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Without objection, that will be done.
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both socially and economically from construction of Bridge Canyon dam. May
I urge that it be accorded this opportunity, and not treated as part of the pic-
turesque canyon scenery ?
Sincerely yours,
HENRY F. DOBYNS,
Lecturer in Anthropology.

Mr. UpaLL. Professor Dobyns has also made the following obser-
vations concerning the construction of Bridge Canyon Dam which,
I believe, are food for thought in our deliberations here:

(1) If a dam Kkills a river, then the several dams already on the Colorado
have left it already quite dead.

(2) Saving the geological and archeological features is much better done
with a systematic search of the kind made when Glen Canyon was closed as
against boaters picking up unrelated pieces for souvenirs.

(3) Those who are concerned over archeological remains of Indians ought
to be equally concerned about living Indians whose future is tied to the con-
struction of the dam.

Parenthetically, Professor Dobyns questions aloud the advisability
of preserving these archeological sites as “* * * a wilderness play-
ound in which the Hualapais and the Havasupai Tribes would

1ving museum exhibits.”

These, then, are the major changes that have been made in the leg-
islation as originally proposed. We believe these changes and addi-
tions are mutually beneficial to the States involved. As I said above,
they represent a tremendous amount of work, negotiation, compromise,
and realization of the other fellow’s problem. We wholeheartedly
recommend the adoption of the legislation embodied in this committee

rint.
P Before relinquishing the witness chair, I wish to make a few addi-
tional observations on behalf of the Arizona sponsors of the bill.

The country continues to be flooded with misstatements and dis-
tortions regarding the various aspects of Bridge and Marble Canyon
Dams and powerplants which are to be authorized by this legisla-
tion. As you will recall, this committee heard extensive testimony
both as to the need for these structures and resulting power revenues,
and as to the effect that these structures will have on the natural
beauty and scenic resources of the Grand Canyon area. Those who
oppose these projects in favor of leaving the undeveloped portions of
the river in a natural state were given a fair hearing, and their asser-
tions and contentions were duly recorded as part of the record in
the earlier hearings. On the basis of that record, I believe that
we can fairly state that the proponents of this legislation are keenly
aware of and sensitive to the conservation values at stake in the
development of the Colorado River. And I believe that it is also
fair to conclude that, through passage of the proposed legislation, in-
cluding authorization of both Bridge and Marble Canyon Dams and
Reservoirs, Congress may achieve the delicate balance between con-
servation of scenic and historic values and the full development of the
water and power potential of the river to meet pressing human needs.

Still, the brush%re of opposition to these dams continues to be fed
and fanned by individuals and organizations who are willing to over-
look long-range needs for lofty but shortsighted and unrealistic prin-
ciples. I have related to several members of this committee my recent
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experience at Grand Canyon when I attended a conference sponsored
by opponents of Bridge and Marble Canyon Dams. There, the dis-
tortions and é;iyths about the so-called desecration of Grand Canyon
were reiterated. And at my insistence, some of the proponents of
these dams were permitted the opportunity to comment. I pointed
out, as I have to this committee, that Bridge and Marble Canyon Dams
will not destroy the beauty of Grand Canyon—that the lakes to be
created by these dams could not be seen from the rim of the Canyon—
that they would open up a largely inaccessible portion of this great
natural wonder to thousands just as Glen Canyon Dam has done in
the Upper Basin.

I was supported in my defense of the integrity of this project by
former Senator Barry Goldwater who, I believe, stated our position
eloquently when he commented :

I know this river better than most people, and I love it as much as anyone
here. This canyon is the greatest natural beauty we have in Arizona, and I
defend it from harm with all of the strength I have. But I believe a dam at

Bridge Canyon would enhance the canyon.
* » * * * * -

I'd like to see this country without dams any place. But when I have to
weigh the lives of millions of people against a remote part of the canyon I love,
then I have to take the people.

* * * * * * L]

‘When you look down that river, I wish you would weigh carefully the value
of that water, measuring the human needs against its value for beauty alone.

Consistent with this pl)iloso%xy, the Arizona Senate recently
adopted a memorial urging the Department of the Interior and its
Bureau of Reclamation to take afirmative action toward building
hydroelectric dams at Bridge and Marble Canyons and assuring the
Department and the Bureau of the full support of the people of Ari-
zona and the Southwest. A copy of this memorial is attached to my
statex(rlxent, and I ask unanimous consent that it be made a part of this
record.

We submit the memorial, which indicates that the people of Ari-
zona do not feel that there will be any damage to scenic archeological
values by the construction of these dams.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Without objection, it will be included in the
record at this point.

Hearing no objection, it is so ordered.

(The memorial referred to follows:)

STATE OF ARIZONA

OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA,
State of Arizona, 88:

1, Wesley Bolin, Secretary of State, do hereby certify that the attached docu-
ment is a true, correct and complete copy of Senate Memorial No. 4, Arizona
State Senate, Twenty-Seventh Legislature, Second Regular Sessiom, adopted
April 5, 1966, and that I am the official of the State of Arizona having custody
and control of the original of said copy and the legal keeper thereof.

In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and afixed the Great Seal of
the State of Arizona. Done at Phoenix, the capital, this 3rd day of May A.D.
1966.

[sEAL] ‘WESLEY BOLIN,
Secretary of State.
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The black part at the bottom is referred to as the baseload. This
can be served by large thermal generators. The hatched areas at the
to%show the peak load in the system.

he extremely low costs from thermal plants are only made possible
by using extra-large generators and operating them near 90 percent
of the available time. %et, in any electrical system, consumer needs are
variable from minute to minute, hour by hour, day by day, and month
by month, creating peak demands that must be served by operating
some generating units only during the periods of peak demand. This
is demonstrateﬁ on the attached chart I that shows high and low
demands for each day of a week. The large constant block of power
at the bottom is referred to as baseload. Large, high-efficiency thermal
generators operating at high plant factor levels serve this load ade-
quately. The hatched areas at the top show the peakloads on the
system. Hydroplants are best suited to serve such peakloads and also
to meet emergencies on a system because they can be started quickly
and can stand large changes in loads over short periods without
damage to the unit. Thermal generators are unsuitable and inefficient
when used in this manner.

The hatched areas indicate two classes of peaking load determined
by the relative time duration of each. The uppermost area, roughly
35 percent of the total peak, is made up of the short duration peak-
load demands on the system each day and are ideally served by rapid
response hydrogeneratm%\ units. This may be for an hour or 2 hours
or such during a day. The middle peaking area is also most economi-
cally served by hydro. In operating practice, this load is best served
by hydro if it is available. As an alternative, older, less efficient
steam-fired generation must normally be utilized at a greatly increased

cost.

Bridge and Marble operating as peaking hydroplants will provide
cheaper power than coal- or atomic-fired plants in meeting system
peaks. The attached chart IT compares estimated delivered costs per
kilowatt-hour for hydro, coal, and nuclear generation at varying plant
factor operating levels. Costs for coal amf nuclear are those a typical
utility would experience. Hydro costs are Bureau of Reclamation’s
sales price. These estimates include relatively larger transmission
costs for coal-fired plants.

(Chart IT on p. 999.)

Mr. UpaLL. The bottom scale is the plant factor, indicating the per-
centage of the time you are operating the plant.

Over on the far right, you are operating the plant 90 percent of
the time.

On the left, over here, you would be operating at 10, or 15, or
20 percent of the time. The scale on the left in this case is the cost
in mills per kilowatt-hour, so that you can readily see the difference
in costs between operating a plant 90 percent of the time or 35 percent
of the time.

Costs are all comparable in the 70- to 80-percent plant factor area,
but water is not available for hydrogeneration at this level of opera-
tion. Low costs from both coal and nuclear generation can only be
realized at the very high plant factors to the right of the chart.” In
the range of peaking operations, which is also the range of water avail-
ability, hydroenergy is considerably less expensive—almost $10 mil-

1
{

l
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sented by the cost of fuel. In a hydroelectric plant, once built, there
is no cost for the energy to turn the generator, &cause water, a renew-
able source, provides the motive power.

All other presently accepted methods of producing electricity use
nonrenewable resources for motive power.

(Chart III on p. 1000.)

Mr. UparL. Down at the bottom we have years of operation, the blue
line starting just above it going all the way up, and, 1t shows the total
accumulation in the development fund with Bridge and Marble. It
turns out to be $3.5 billion with the two, Bridge and Marble, hydro-
electric plants. The red line shows the accumulations with com-
parable coal plants. We are assuming that the Federal Government—
and this is a violent assumption—will authorize the construction of
coal plants of similar capacity, and the showing here is what would
happen to the development funds. Notice that the revenues do not
even begin to accumulate until about the 42d and 43d year, whereas
under hydro you begin to accumulate revenues in about the 33d year.
One of the reasons for this is that in the hydro, the big advantage is
that once you get it in you never have to replace it, but a typical
steamplant wears out in about 35 years. This is the average useful
life the engineers tell us. So, just at the time when thermal would
begin to put some money into the development fund, at about the year
35, you find that you have to replace the whole unit. The point that
this chart makes is that the total accumulations, assuming that we
could get comparable thermal plants authorized by the Federal Gov-
ernment, would be a billion, six; whereas, the $3.5 billion would be the
accumulation of the hydro. And this is a difference of nearly $2 bil-
lion—$1,800 million in the development fund.

From time to time, questions have been raised as to the market-
ability of as much as 2 million kilowatts of peaking power from
the Ig'ridge and Marble Canyon powerplants. By nt%le time these

lants could be constructed pursuant to a Colorado River Basin
groject Act, the utilities which would be served either directly or
indirectly from these plants will have an annual load growth of 2
million kilowatts per year. Mr. Hennen Forman, vice president of
the Arizona Public Service Co., testified before this committee in
August 1965:

* ¢ ¢+ My estimates indicate that the available market can easily absorb
these quantities by the time the dams are constructed.

Mr. Forman then justified his statement, paying particular atten-
tion to the fact that the 2 million kilowatts of these plants would
be peaking power.

he opponents of Bridge and Marble Dams make much ado about
the evaporation from the reservoirs thus created. It should be recog-
nized that thermal plants consumptively use substantial quantities
of water. By way of illustration, thermal plants of a size comparable
to the proposed hydroplants would have a nonrecoverable use of
nearly half the evaporation from the reservoirs. By way of con-
trast, the evaporation from the reservoirs makes possible multiple
uses, including recreation, streamflow regulation, fish and wildlife
propagation, et cetera; whereas water, consumed by a thermal plant,
serves only one purpose.
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Perhaps the most significant problem posed by the suggestion to
substitute steampower for hydropower is one of political philosophy.
The basic reclamation law would have to be fundamentally changed
to permit the Bureau of Reclamation to build thermal steamplants.
This would bring private and public power interests into direct
conflict and the result would undoubtedly embroil this legislation
in a major congressional controversy which we regard as wholly
unnecessary, which I have alluded to here earlier.

Discussion of the proposal to delete the Bridge Canyon and
Marble Canyon units of the Colorado River Basin project and sub-
stitute coal-fired or atomic-fired thermal plants is largely academic
in any event. If these two dams and powerplants are not built as
part of the Colorado River Basin project, they will undoubtedly be
constructed pursuant to the license applications, now pending be-
fore the Federal Power Commission, ﬁ)y the Arizona Power Au-
thority of the State of Arizona and the department of water and
power of the city of Los Angeles. In granting licenses for the
construction of such facilities, the Federal Power Commission is
not constrained to consider the esthetic values of the area, for the
Commission is primarily concerned with the optimum utilization
of the power potential of the river under the statute by which it
operates.

This, then, is the posture of H.R. 4671 and proposed amendments
thereto as we commence final deliberations ang markup of the bill.
Time is of the essence here. This has become almost as crucial as
the precious water we seek to utilize under this legislation. We cannot
afford the luxury of lengthy discussion and deliberation over minor
issues. The proposed legislation is, as I have said before, the product
of the best talent available, and each point has been assiduously con-
sidered and negotiated by representatives of the basin States. Ari-
zona’s need for this water was thoroughly established in the hearings
last August, and even our most vociferous opponents were willing to
concede this need. They voiced objections only as to the means to be
utilized in meeting this need. This determination is now up to the
judgment of the Members of Congress and to the members of this
committee in particular. T trust that the statesmanlike attitude and
cooperation of all those interested in this project will lead to early
passage of this legislation even as it led to consensus and accord
among representatives of the seven basin States on the major pro-
visions set forth in the final bill. We of Arizona appreciate this atti-
tude as much as the results it has produced this past year.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

(The prepared joint statement reads in full as follows:)

JOINT STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVES MORRIS K. UpALL, JOHN J. RHODES, AND
GEORGE F. SENNER, JR., MAY 6, 1966

I make this statement on behalf of myself. and of my distinguished celleagues
the Honorable John J. Rhodes, representing the First Congressional District of
Arizona, and Honorable George F. Senner, Jr., representing the Third Congres-
sional District of Arizona.

For some 8 days, beginning August 23, 1965, extensive hearings were held
before this Subcommittee on IIR 4671 and similar bills to authorize the construc-
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CHART III
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Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Udall.

Is there anything that you care to add, Mr. Rhodes?

Mr. Ruopes. I just want to thank the chairman and the members
of this very distinguished subcommittee for again allowing the State
of Arizona to bring this matter before you, which is very important—
in fact, vital to our State. It is always a pleasure for me to be back
before this committee in this room and to see sitting around the table so
many of my old colleagues on the committee. I always appear here
with confidence in the fairness and the sufficiency with which this com-
mittee will arrive at a decision and, also, its ability to get the decision
which it makes enacted into law by the Congress. The record of this
committee for success in doing that is certainly one which should be the
envy of any other committee, and I know full well that when the com-
mittee has completed its work on this very important piece of legisla-
tion it will be in a form which will pass the Congress in this session.

Thank you.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Rhodes.

Let us go off the record.

(Discussion was had outside the record.)

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Colorado, Mr. Aspinall, chairman of the full committee.
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Mr. UpaLr. Pardon me, could I interrupt, and could I present several
seople that we have here who are assisting us as backups?

I'think for the record that they sliould be identified.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Yes, you may proceed.

Mr. UpaLL. Mr. William S. Gookin, the State water engineer of
Arizona; Mr. L. M. Alexander, Salt River project engineer; Mr. J. A.
Riggins, attorney, Salt River project; and Mr. O. M. Trask, Arizona
[nterstate Stream Commission attorney.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you very much.

The gentlemen from Colorado, the chairman of the full committee.

Mr. AspinaLn. I wish to congratulate the Arizona delegation for
‘his coordinated appearance before this committee this morning.
Your joint statement shows a great deal of cooperation among the
members of the delegation and I am very pleased.

Also, I wish to commend you for your statement. This, of course,
is a backup statement and is additional material to the material which
has been set forth in the other hearings we have had heretofore.

I only have a few questions.

The statement is so presented that its logic and rationalization is
satisfactory to me.

On page 5 of your statement at the bottom of the page, in the third
paragraph, there is this sentence :

That section provides that present contract users of water from the main-
stream of the Colorado River shall not be required to pay any of the costs of
importation of water where such present uses are within the 7,500,000 acre-feet
allotted to the Lower Basin states in the quantities set forth in that section.
 Mr. U(?iall, will you explain the rationale of that statement and what
it means

Mr. UpaLL. Well, we have in Arizona, as we have in California,
certain perfected rights and certain contract users who have been
identified in previous hearings. These include people whose rights
go back 40, 50, or 60 years. We have had problems within our State,
as the other States have had, in trying to get total agreement on the
legislation. This language is in here primarily to assure the areas in
California and in Arizona that have old established rights and present
contract uses, that we are not going to place the burden upon them of
paying for the importation of the water to be used in other areas.
This burden will fall on the development fund created by the provi-
sions of this act.

Mr. AspiNaLL. What you are saying is that the new project has to
be carried by the new users?

Mr. UpALL. Yes,sir.

Mr. AspiNarn. Isthat right?

Mr. UpaLL. Yes,sir.

_ Mr. AspiNaLL. Now, on page 10 of your statement, you have stated
i the first paragraph relative totitle VI:

We place reliance in the studies and conclusions of the Bureau of Reclamation
that the provisions of Title VI do not adversely affect the Lower Basin, nor are
they unreasonably restrictive on the Secretary of the Interior in the discharge
of his functions of operating the river to achieve optimum benefits from the river
and from the natural resources in the area.

This refers to the new criteria for operating Lake Mead and Lake
Powell, as I understand it ?

63-256—66—pt. 2——4
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Mr. UpaLL. Yes,sir.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Just how far do you go in thinking that this title VI
will not adversely affect the lower basin, and if it is shown that there
is a slight adverse effect, does this at all change the position of the
lower basin States or primarily the State of Arizona ?

Mr. UpaLL. No; we ¥anicipamd at great length in the negotiations
that led up to the drafting of the language referred to. There was
considerable give and take by your very fine people in the upper basin.
We felt that there had to {e a little give on each side in order to
resolve this question because it also refers back to some gaps in the
compact, as the gentleman from Colorado knows. In 1922 they did
not really spell out what we were going to do when both basins had
big reservoirs and were in operation. We concede that some addi-
tional burden may well be placed upon the lower basin, because of this
language. We cheerfully accept and will bear these burdens and will
ca;{ry out the compromise in the spirit in which it was entered into.

r. AspINALL. In other words, this agreement between the two basins
of the Colorado River practically eliminates for the time being all of
our current problems with the exception of those having to do with
importing the water?

r. UpacL. That is exactly correct, and I think it is to the credit
of the leaders in all of the States that we were able to do this.

Mr. AspiNarr. Thank you very much.

'S bltr Rocers of Texas. The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr.
aylor.

r. SAYLOR. I join the chairman of the full committee in commend-
ing the Arizona House delegation in their statement. Not that I
agree with it, but, in the interest of time, I commend you for having
presented a bipartisan approach to this committee and, as it is a
matter of survival for all, because you are all in this together.

T have been fascinated by this biﬁ, Mr. Udall, which you introduced
a few days ago, and which I have not had time to examine as thor-
oughly as T will before we are through. This bill changes the entire
concept that you had, and the other members of the Arizona delegation
had, when you introduced your original legislation. Is that not
correct ? :

Mr. UpaLL. Not entirely. There are some major changes, some very
major changes.

Mr. SayLor. Just a minute. You say it does not change it entirely.
The title of the bill which you introduced in February of 1965 and on
which hearings have been held was to authorize the construction, oper-
ation and maintenance of the Lower Colorado River Basin project
and for other purposes; is that not correct ?

Mr. UpaLL. That is correct.

Mr. Sayror. Now, you immediately start out in your new bill by
striking out everything after the enacting clause and title I calls this
now “The Colorado River Basin project”, and states, section 101, “that
this Act may be cited as the ‘Colorado River Basin Project Act’ ”; is
that not correct ; ’

Mr. Uparr. That is correct.

Mr. SayLor. Heretofore you were dealing with the problems of the
lower basin and now you are dealing in this bill with the problems of
the entire basin? :
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Mr. UpaLr. That is correct.

Mr. Sayror. That is correct ¢

Mr. UpaLr. Yes.

Mr. SayLor. Now even the reports that were submitted by the Sec-
retary of the Interior and the Bureau of Reclamation in support of
the original bill stated that in order to comply with that bill there was
a shortage of water in the Colorado River to meet those objectives; is
that not correct?

Mr. UpaLL. This is right.

Mr. Sayror. How much did the report say that you needed to im-
port into the lower basin to take care of the needs of the original bill?

Mr. UpaLL. Well, there are two or three separate problems.

The first need is to give the user in the lower basin the 714 million
acre-feet that we thought we would get when we entered into the com-
pact of 1922.

The second question, of course, is what are the ultimate needs of
this area, 10 or 15 or 20 years from now ¢

These are obviously considerably more than the 714 million acre-
feet allocated to the lower basin.

Mr. Sayror. Mr. Udall, that is not very responsive to the question.
I asked you how much water did the report say that you would need
iquimport into the lower basin, in order to take care of your original

ill.

Mr. UparL. About 214 million acre-feet I think is the figure that

the gentleman wants.
. SayLor. Right.

Now, then, you have included in this bill all of the seven States in
the basin. You said that you had the cooperation of six of them, but
that so far New Mexico has not gone along with you. You tell us
that you have had conversations with them in the past several days and
hoped you may have a united front to present to this committee; is
that correct?

Mr. UpaLr. I made such a statement; yes, sir.

Mr. Sayror. All right. Now, in view of the fact that the Colorado
has never produced the amount of water that the original Colorado
compact intended it to have or contemplated there would be in the
river, how much additional water will need to be imported from any
other sources in order to maintain the Colorado River project as you
have designed it in your bill{

Mr. UpaLu. Mr. Saylor, again—and I do not want to quibble or
evade any questions that you have, but we are talking about stages.

The first stage would be an attempt to make the river whole so that
we will have the 714 million acre-feet in the lower basin that we were
allocated and so that our States can meet their share of the Mexican
treaty. Beyond this, the bill contemplates a study only of three addi-
tional stages which would be another 2 million acre-feet for the lower
basin, another 2 million acre-feet for the upper basin, and another 2
million to be used en route from the area opeexport to the Colorado
River. These amounts even, will f)robably not satisfy the long-term
needs of the lower basin.. We will have to do things in terms of de-
salting water, and so forth. If you are talking 40 and 50 years
now. .
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Mr. SayLor. So, to add all of the things you have included here in
your bill, your original bill and this bill, you have 815 million acre-
feet, and by your own statement and a careful reading of this
bill, you already anticipate that will not be enough to take care
of the eventual needs of the Southwest ; is that not correct ?

Mr. Uparr. This is very likely to be the case in the very long term.

Mr. Savror. All right.

Mr. HaLey. Will you yield right there?

Mr. SAYLOR. Yes. . .

Mr. HaLey. Where are you going to get this water? I think
we ought to know that.

Mr. UparL. Is the gentleman talking about the water beyond the
8 million acre-feet, or the original imports that we are discussing?

Mr. Harey. I am talking about the water you have admitted here
that your allocation is such that you do not have sufficient water for
it. here will you get the additional water?

I think that we need to know that.

Mr. Upar. I will say to my friend from Florida, that the bill pro-
vides for a 5-year stugy of how this could be done and where the
water would come from. There are certain obvious locations that
the studies will refer to.

Mr. HaLey. Is one of them the Columbia River?

Mr. UpaLr. One of them is; one is northern California. There
may be other sources, such as large desalting plants that could be
studied, but let us not fool anyone or try to play any games here—
these are the two most likely sources that ought to be studied.

Mr. Haiey. Thank you.

Mr. Savror. I will say to my colleague from Florida: “Watch
yourself; they have %ot their eyes on Florida water, too.”

Mr. Harey. May I say to my colleague from Pennsylvania that
recently we have had plenty of water.

Mr. gAYLOR. This 1s another little piece in the jigsaw puzzle that is
being fitted into place. Some of us have tried to warn the other
members of Congress what some of you people out there had in mind.
Some of you in the upper Columbia, acted as though you had your
head in the sands like the proverbial ostrich, and told us it would not
happen; but I want you boys up there on notice that you are ﬁndinf
out the price you are going to pay for some of the things that you did.

On page 30 of the bill, beginning with line 24——

Ml‘.pUDALL. What page is that ¢

Mr. Savror. Page 30 of your bill, beginning with line 24 and going
throu(glh to line 8 on page 31, in this you are changing a treaty, of the
United States are you not ?

Mr. UpaLL. No, indeed. The Mexican treaty will stand as is. The
United States is committed to deliver to its neighbor, Mexico, a
certain amount of water. We cannot change that treaty. However,
there is not enough water to satisfy that treaty, and, also, to satisfy
the users in Arizona and New Mexico, or Arizona and Nevada and
California that we are entitled to, and all we say in that section is
that the United States in fulfilling an obligation to a neighborin,
country did this to the detriment of the water users in the Unite
States. And, that part of the importation necessary to make the river
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vhole, and that the Mexican treaty, so far as that is concerned, shall
% a national obligation and not an obligation of the water users in
hat immediate area.

Mr. SayrLor. So I add another 114 acre-feet each year to your 8%
wcre-feet.?

Mr. UparL. No,no, no, it is included.

Mr. SayLor. Because you have got 10 million already.

Mr. UpaLL. That is included, the million and a half is included.

Mr. Sayror. No, no, it is not included, because you have already
said you were short when you answered before as to this 214 million
wre-feet. You also included 2-million acre-feet in each of three
sther cases, and stated this would not be sufficient, and now you want
to relieve the States of the upper basin and the States of the lower
asin of their responsibility and say it is a national obligation. Boys,
[ want you in the Pacific Northwest to know there is already 10 mil-
ion acre-feet in this.

Mr. Uparr. No, I must correct the gentleman, if you will permit
me. The first stage of 214 million acre-feet is necessary in order to
make the Colorado River whole so that we can deliver the water to
Mexico and have 714 million consumptive use in the three lower basin
States, so that the original 214 million out of that 814 million is made
up of 114 million for the Mexican treaty burden, plus another million
acre-feet to make up for losses in transit and some of the other short-
ages that we have. In other words, the best hydraulic information is
that you need 214 million acre-feet in the first stage to make the river
vhat we thought it was, so that we could keep our treaty with Mexico
and also give the lower basin States their basic allocation of water.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Will you yield ?

Mr. Savror. I will yield.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. To get your position clear now, Mr. Udall, is
it your position that even though Mexico, under any application of the
water law, would be entitled to certain water out of the Colorado River
of what goes into Mexico, but because of this treaty which fixes 114
million acre-feet available to Mexico, that if the river does not produce
this amount of water that the entire allocation to Mexico is a national
obligation, and unless the requirements of the lower basin and the
upper basin of this country are fulfilled by the production of the river,
then the Government would have to go in and make it available to
Mexico, even if the water cost $1 a thousand gallons.

Mr. UpaLL. The chairman of the subcommittee has gotten most of it.
Iwould elaborate just a little bit.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Yes, please do.

Mr. UpaLL. The States divided up the water in 1922; 714 million
below and 7145 above in both in the Efnited States. Mexico was even
then an old and established user. They had been using water for a
long time, too. They had rights. It wasnot a gift.

During the war in 1944, and as a part of our national policy to get
this problem with Mexico settled, and against the objections of a lot
of people in the West who said that there was not enough water to give
115 million acre-feet to them, the Senate approved the treaty and said
to Mexico, we will deliver 114 million acre-feet of water every year.
Let us rut. this controversy torest. Ve will see that this amount comes
lown the river, and the only way that they can do that with the present
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hydrology is to take away from Arizona and California and perhaps
the upper basin that water, and we get them into an argument about
the burden of the upper basin to service this Mexican Treaty. So,
what we are saying is that in order to make the river whole, so that the
lower basin States can have their allocated amounts of water, so that
they can have their 7.5 million acre-feet, and we can do for Mexico
what we said we would do, to deliver 115 million acre-feet, that
this 115 million ought to be a national obligation. The U.S. Govern-
mentrgot us into this mess, because they made this treaty with Mexico.
In order to make the river whole, so that we do not have to hurt the
lower basin users in order to fill the treaty, and, therefore, the U.S.
Government will pick up this part of the tab.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. My point is this, Mr. Udall: The river pro-
duces only 15 million acre-feet of water. Then, it is your position
that the upper basin is entitled to 714 million acre-feet, and the lower
basin is entitled to 714 million acre-feet, and the Government then is
under obligation to get 114 million acre-feet to Mexico from some other
source, that would %: only fair, and if there had been bad guessing
which, obviously, there has been, that it is a national obligation an
that it should only go to the ratio that is the difference between what
the river actually produces and that which you thought you had when
you made the guess

Mr. Uparr. I see the chairman’s point. There may be some validity
to it. But the hydraulic studies of the Bureau of Reclamation and of
the independent people of both basins tell us that the bad guess is
about in that amount, that we need these 214 million acre-feet 1n order
to make the river whole. I guess I have not made my additional point
clear, but the Mexican water would, probably, have to come ahead of
Arizona and California if we had a very dry year—you would have
to hurt the users in Arizona and California and Nevada in order to
suﬂ)ly this water to Mexico.

r. Rocers of Texas. Of course, if Mexico had priority, it is obvious
under the present statute law, I think, that they would have that
priority, but it makes no difference, because you would require the
Government, as a national obligation then, to transfer that, to produce
the additional water, to replace what was lost?

Mr. UpaLL. Let me make one additional point so that it is clearly
understood. You do not have a covered pipe that takes this water
to Mexico. In order to be able to deliver 114 million acre-feet to
Mexico, you do not need just 1.5 million acre-feet at Lee’s Ferry, but
you need more, because you lose water en route by evaporation. You
lose water by having dams so that you can store the water and be able
to deliver this amount. It is not quite that simple.

Mr. Hareyr. Will you yield at that point?

Mr. SayLor. Yes.

Mr. HaLey. You spoke about the prior claims that had been pro-
tected under this bill to the users who have a prior right. What goes
that amount to in acre-feet ?

Mr. Uparr. Is the gentleman referring to the Mexican use?

Mr. HaLey. You are going to name a dam here for the Indians.
They have water rights. And other people may have prior water
rights. How much does that amount to?
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I Mr. Uparr. I will let my friend John Rhodes comment on this, if

may.

Mg Ruobes. The present perfect rights have not been adjudicated.

This is part of the unfinished business in the case of 4rizona v. Cali-

{lorm'a. The estimates in Arizona are that perfected rights may run as
igh as 1.2 million acre-feet. I would rather that the gentleman would

ask somebody from California what their estimate is.

Mr. UpaLL. Mr. Ely testified on this last August. It is in the record.
He gave an estimate for the Californians.

r. Harey. That is in addition to the rights of the various other
people? That does not come from the Arizona allotment ¢

r. RHopes. Yes; it does. These rights are included in the figures
which we have already given as to the likely consumption from the
river.

Mr. Harey. The gentleman from Arizona, Mr. Udall, said that we
had to take care of the Indian rights to the water; is that correct?

Mr. UpaLL. Noj; the Hualapai Indians, which the gentleman knows
because he has been there and through this area—he knows that the
reservation runs into the Colorado River which is the lower part of the
Grand Canyon area, and there is really no place that you could put
agriculture water to use down in the bottom of these canyons. What
we have agreed to, with the Hualapai Indians, is the taking of their
land for the damsites, for town sites, for roads, for the transmission
lines that will be necessari'l. The problem is giving them the com-
plete recreation rights, so that they can develop the recreation poten-
tial of the lake—giving them a block of power to be used on the reser-
vation, to be sold at a preferential rate so that they can bring industry
in, and things of this kind, but there will be no irrigation uses planned
on the Hualapai Reservation.

lﬁIr. Harey. And they are not providing them with any water at
a

Mr. UparL. They cannot use it, Mr. Chairman. Of course, the
domestic water supplies they will have. This will not create any prob-
lem. They are not asking for irrigation water.

Mr. Hacey. Thank you.

Mr. Sayror. Now, Mr. Udall, when the seven basin States met in
1922, and divided the water of the Colorado River, they placed a ceil-
ing on the amount of water, because they anticipated the maximum
average yield. If the bill that you have introduced is put into law, it
changes entirely *he concept of the Colorado River compact, and, in-
stead of a ceiling, you have placed the 15 million acre-feet as the floor,
and anything that is brought in from outside is added to that; is that
not correct ¢

Mr. Uparr. Yes; the basic thrust is to make the river whole, so that
we have the water we thought we had in 1922, and then to bring in
some more.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Will you yield ?

Mr. UpaLr. It does not change the compact. You cannot change the
compact through an act of Congress, except in exceptional circum-
stances. This is a legal question. We do not intend to go into that.

Mr. Sayror. In effect, {ou are saying you cannot change the com-
pact, but, in effect, what this bill does is to change the Colorado River
compact.
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Mr. Uparr. No,sir. The Colorado River compact also provides for
the use of surplus water. It divides 714 and 714 and says that the sur-
plus shall be divided so and so.

Mr. Sayvor. That is right, but the compact has been in effect since
1922. It never has had any surplus water.

Mr. UpaLL. Sure. We frequentlfi have surplus water, because the
Upper Basin were not using its full entitlement, and Arizona is not
using its full entitlement.

Mr. Sayror. Allright. You take the words “surplus water” to mean

“unused water”? That is not surplus water. In other words, the

mere fact that the water flows down the stream past Lee’s Ferry, more

than 75 million acre-feet every 10 years, does not make it surplus

water.

Mr. UpaLr. If the gentleman is talking of surplus being more than
the 714 million acre-feet lower and upper, and 114 million acre-feet for
Mexico, there have been very few years that we have had surplus water,
if any, and I would have to ask my engineers about that. I assume
that there have been 1 or 2 years. The engineer tells me that we have
had a few years where there was water developed in excess of those
quantities.

Mr. Sayror. Now, over the period of time since 1922, where did
that water go?

Mr. UpaLL. Well, some of it was stored, some of it went to Cali-
fornia for uses above their allotment under the compact, some of it
went into Mexico, I suppose.

Mr. Sayror. I notice here a very, very interesting thing, that while
you change the treaty in the sense of making it a national obligation,
you say absolutely nothing about the quality of the water that is to
o to Mexico. Do you know the people of Mexico have had innumer-
able conferences with the people in this country, particularly since the
Bureau of Reclamation has put into effect the Wellton-Mohawk
project where you take good, sweet water out of the river and replace
it with salt water. Is there anything in this bill that would take care
of the quality of the water that goes to Mexico ?

Mr. UpaLL. Not specifically, Mr. Chairman, but this matter has
been substantially resolved. This last year a crash program was un-
dertaken through a special appropriation, and a bypass channel was
constructed and is now in operation which takes this salty water from
Wellton-Mohawk at the times of the year when it is salty and bypasses
Morales Dam, so that this goes directly to the Gulf of California. I
think we have satisfied Mexico in this, but I would question the gen-
tleman’s statement that the Colorado River water is always clear, as
crystal, beautiful water. This area that it drains contributes perhaps
as much salt and other impurities to the river as in almost any place
else, and by the time it gets down to Arizona it has been so concentrated
that there is a substantially higher salt content than in river in other
areas.

Mr. Savror. Do not put words in my mouth. I dislike that very
much. Tdid not say anything about pure, blue water.

Mr. Upacr. I misunderstood.

Mr. Sayror. That is what you said.

Mr. Upace. I thought the gentleman used the term “sweet,” “sweet
water.”

i
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Mr. Sayror. There is a great deal of difference between “sweet” and
blue” and “pure.”

I yield to my colleague from California.

M}: Hosmer. It is a little bit late. If this act or this project should
% enacted so that 814 million acre-feet of sweet, pure, blue, fresh water
rrives in the Colorado River system, would any words have to be
«dded to the existing compact between the States or any existing words
hanged in order to handle that situation ?

Mr. UpaLr. The answer is “No.”

Mr. Hosmer. In other words, it does not change the compact or
e({uire a change in the compact in any way, shape, or form?

Mr. UpaLr. Not at all; the compact would still stand, and they
vould make the basic allocations as before.

Mr. Hosmer. I thank the gentleman from Pennsylvania for his
rielding. I feel that he has been magnanimous.

Mr. Sayror. All I should say is that if I am to have all of these ad-
ectives apply, I hope that you will restrain yourselves.

Mr. HosmMEr. The gentleman is deserving.

Mr. Sayror. I might make that caustic enough to say that you
started this. I canremember bananasand Pike’s Peak.

Mr. Udall, on page 33 of the bill, in section 302, it states:

The mainstream reservoir division shall consist of the Bridge Canyon and
Marble Canyon units.

And then you describe Bridge Canyon and Marble Canyon units.

In view of the fact that the Secretary of the Interior and the Presi-
dent of the United States in support of this project have said that they
did not want Bridge Canyon ggilt, have you cleared this with the
administration ?

Mr. UparL. The administration’s report stands as it was on this
matter last August when we held the hearings. They advocated the
construction of Marble Canyon, and they asked that the Bridge Canyon
be deferred. The gentleman from Pennsylvania has made many
speeches while I have been a member of the committee that the Congress
should make these decisions and not the administration. I am follow-
ing his lead in this particular case.

Mr. Sayror. I am delighted, because heretofore I have been success-
ful in stopping some of them and have said that the Congress should
doit. I am delighted to know that we have the situation and that this
combined front of Arizona disagrees with the President and with the
gdministrat.ion, and that they think that they ought to build these two

ams.

Mr. UparL. Yes;I certainly do.

Mr. Ruopes. That is unanimous.

Mr. Sayror. It isunanimous?

Mr. Ruobes. Yes; bipartisan also.

]1(\{1'. SenNNER. This is the second time the President has made a mis-
take.

Mr. Sayror. The second time he has made a mistake?

When was the first time?

Mr. SENNER. On the first original bill.

Mr. Savror. All right.
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Now, then, to a big extent what you have done in your bill, Mr.
Udall, is to provide for all of the projects in the Colorado River Basin
that need to be taken care of. Isthisnot correct?

Mr. UpaLL. The immediate needs; yes, sir.

Mr. SayLor. The immediate needs?y

Mr. Uparr. Yes.

Mr. Savror. The reason I ask the question is that it seems to omit
the little old State of Utah. I do not know what you have against
Utah, but it seems to me you bypassed it completely. Now, Utah was
bypassed when we passed in the 84th Congress the upper Colorado
River project. It did not get their central Utah project. They said
they were only supposed to study the initial phase of it, and now we
come to your project and your bill, and you take care of Wyoming,
Colorado—all of these States up there, but you have not said a word
about poor old Utah. What is going to happen to my Mormon friends
out there?

Mr. Uparr. Well—

Mr. SayLor. Are you going to take care of them ¢

Mr. UpaLr. I yield to no man here in the defense of the Mormon
people of Utah. I would respond by saying this: First, we have nego-
tiated carefully with representatives of Utah. You will hear from
Mr. Bingham shortly in the course of these hearings about Utah's
position. We have a couple of rather vocal spokesmen for that State
on this committee, but when the Secretary produced the Southwest
water plan and said “Let us get busy and handle the needs of this
region,” he had both the southern Nevada project and the Dixie Spmj-
ect in Utah in it, and because of the very urgent needs in those States
this committee saw fit and the Congress saw fit to authorize those units,
independently. That was last year. This bill provides—and I can
find the language if the gentleman wants it—that the Dixie project
is integrated into this development fund.

Also I am told that the central Utah project had been going ahead,

that they are making certain decisions; that is, that Utah is making
certain decisions that they have to make as to the best allocation of
their use of the water. We are not overlooking Utah at all.

Mr. Sayior. I think you have, because you should have put in an-
other dam. In other words, if you are really going to take care of
Utah, you have to put in Echo Dam. Let us not be “chintzy” about
this. If we are going to authorize billions of dollars and import water

from other areas, let us take care of Utah. Let us see to it that we put

Echo Park Dam in this, and take care of the rest of them.

Mr. Uparr. Will the gentleman offer an amendment to that effect!
If so, I will second this motion.

Mr. Sayror. My position is that we should not have either of these
dams in here, but if we are going to have them let us have them all,
so the people will have all of these pieces in the jigsaw puzzle, at least,
a few more of them can be put together to find out what the total cost
is going to be of this.

Also, I like a phrase in here, where you say that things would be -

done in a businesslike manner. I do not expect the millennium to hap-

pen in the Interior Department do you—you do not expect that?
Mr. Uparr. I do not expect the millennium, but I expect the Interior

Department and the Bureau of Reclamation to operate on a business-

:

y
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see that this 4.4 came ahead of the new uses in Arizona, and in order
to protect ourselves we have to have a little larger aqueduct so that we
can get big flows of water when they are available.

Mr. Sayror. Oh, then this concession by Arizona explains the una-
nimity and the magnanimous gratitude of the combined delegation of
California in introducing all of this legislation in support of this
project. Heretofore we have had sort of a little fight down there be-
tween the two States.

Mr. UpaLn. In large part, yes, sir. There were many concessions
on both sides, but this was the major concession that I was going to
name.

Mr. Sayror. I see. So that after the State of Arizona has gone to
the Supreme Court and the Supreme Court has said, “You have a
right to water in the river.” In the sense of this bill, it says: “Folks,
you won the fight in the Supreme Court, but you will lose 1t later.”

Mr. UpaLL. Our position was that we had some very lovely, very
handsome looking paper rights. They had the Supreme Court seal
on them. They were nice to look at. But the strange thing is
they did not produce any water around Phoenix and Cooley and
Florence. In order to get the water, we needed an act of Congress,
and in order to get that we needed the support of the States in the
basin, and in order to get that we had to look at the needs of all of
the seven States and to work out a plan that was fair, and that is
what we have done.

Mr. SayrLor. Of course, you want to give the Supreme Court
credit. You also had the red ribbon and the gold seal.

Mr. UpaLr. We did, indeed.

Mr. Sayror. I am sure that you wanted to say that.

Mr. UpaLL. It was very comforting to have all of those things,
but we were just as dry after we got them as we were before.

Mr. Sayror. If that is the case, you could probably have made that
sort of a deal 12 or 14 years ago and would not have found it neces-
sary to go to the Supreme Court.

Mr. UpaLr. It was not offered to us. I think, perhaps, we were all
a little shortsighted on both sides of the river in fighting for 12
years, instead of being engaged in building during that period of
time.

Mr. Sayror. The explanation you have on the bottom of page 7 by
Commissioner Dominy is also in furtherance of the increased size of
the aqueduct ; is that correct ?

Mr. UpaLL. That is correct, Mr. Saylor.

Mr. Sayror. Is there any limitation on the size of this aqueduct?

Mr. Uparr. Well, the size of the aqueduct is limited to 2,500 feet,
but it, as I pointed out, and as we point out on page 8 of the state-
ment, it shall be built at 2,500 feet, unless the definite plan reported
by the Bureau shows that additional capacity will provide an im-
proved cost-benefit ratio, and secondly will enhance the ability of the
central Arizona unit to divert water from the main stream to which
Arizona is entitled, and then the aqueduct may be constructed at a
capacity larger, but the only ceiling on it is, Mr. Saylor, that Arizona
will have to pay for it, and this is a rather expensive matter, and we
are going to be pretty careful about what we pay for.
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Mr. Sayror. If the aqueduct is going to be paid for in the usual
manner in which all Bureau projects are paid for, there will not be
anything new and startling about it, will there ?

Mr. UpaLL. No, on the contrary, I think that Arizona will pay for
this in any one of several ways which will be genuine, honest, sub-
stantial payments, including perhaps increased water charges to our
municipal and industrial users. .

Mr. SayLor. On page 10 of your statement, I am delighted to see
the conclusion you have. You say:

We place reliance in the studies and conclusions of the Bureau of Reclama-
tion that the provisions of Title VI do not adversely affect the Lower Basin.

Do you think they will not restrict the lower basin ?

Mr. Uparr. Of course, they will, but this was again another com-
promise and, perhaps, the choice of the language here was not en-
tirely precise. As I pointed out in response to the gentleman from
Colorado we had to make some concessions. We cannot just run all
over Lake Powell in the upper basin and demand that they release
the water just when we want it. We had to work a modus operandi,
so that both the upper and lower basins could live with it, and I
think that we did. It certainly places some restriction on the lower
basin and upon the Secretary.

Mr. Sayror. Will the Hoover Dam continue to be able to produce
power and pay out ?

Mr. Uparr. No doubt, in my mind.

Mr. Sayror. And Glen Canyon will be able to produce power and
pay out?

Mr. UpaLr. There is no doubt in my mind that Glen Canyon will

ay out.
P gfr. Savror. I am very much interested in a statement on page 11
where you make a remarkable change. You say that you want to
change the name of the Bridge Canyon Dam to Hualapai Dam; is
that correct ?

Mr. UpaLL. Yes. We thought that this was only fitting, that this
Indian tribe, whose history and activities are so closely connected
with the Grand Canyon and this beautiful area, should have this
dam named in their honor. We did not think that Bridge Canyon
Dam as a name was particularly distinctive or inspiring.

Mr. SayLor. You must have a very close working agreement with
the people downtown, because they were up here the other day, the
Bureau of Reclamation, and they are going to change Old Burns
Creek in Idaho, they are going to change tﬁe name to Lynn Cran-
dall Dam. But changing the name of the dam will not change the
effects of it.

Mr. UbaLt. Let me make very clear that we have negotiated with
the Hualapai Indians. This was not a bright idea of some Ari-
zona Congressman or a lawyer. This was insisted upon by the
Indians from the very first. They have advocated this for 4 or 5

ears.
y Mr. SayrLor. But as late as February 9, 1965, you did not give it
any credence.

Mr. UpaLr. Well, we were still negotiating with the Hualapais at
that time. They were making what we felt were rather strong
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demands. We did not know we could do all of the things that they
wanted to do. And we finally were able to negotiate a settlement
with them.

Mr. Sayror. Now, on page 13 of your statement you say:

The country continues to be flosded with misstatements and distortions
regarding the various aspects of Bridge and Marble Canyon Dams and power
plants which are to be authorized by this legislation.

What are these distortions?

Mr. UpaLr. A summary of them—a compilation of them is
collected in an article published by Reader’s Digest of April in which
even the title is misleading: “Ruin the Grand Canyon%” It is our
position that this will not ruin the Grand Canyon.

They talked about two dams within Grand Canyon. Neither one
of these dams is within the canyon.

In this article they talked about the loophole in the law which per-
mits Bridge Canyon Dam to be constructed. We in Arizona thought
that this was a sacred act of Congress that would preserve for all time
the rights of the Western States to build the dam in Bridge Canyon.

We get letters from little schoolchildren saying, “Why in the world,
Congressman Udall, are you going to fill up the Grand Canyon with
water?” We are not going to go that. And so it goes.

Mr. SayLor. You do not deny the fact that the site of Bridge Can-
yon is within the Grand Canyon itself?

Mr. UpaLL. I will not argue semantics with my friend from Penn-
sylvania. If you talk in terms of geology and natural features, many
geople call the Grand Canyon that area from Lees Ferry all the way

own to the upper reaches of Lake Mead. Of course, if you talk about
Grand Canyon as being that part in the National Park Service admin-
istration, the monument and the park itself, neither of these dams is
within the Grand Canyon.

Mr. SayLor. In other words, you and I know that it is not within
the confines; that is, neither of these is within the immediate bound-
aries of the national park or the monument ¢

Mr. UbaLr. Of course.

Mr. Savror. This, you say, is a distortion ¢

Mr. UpaLn. Well—

Mr. AspiNaLL. If you will yield ?

Mr. Sayror. Yes.

Mr. AspinaLr. We sit on this committee as a quasi-judicial body.
Although we are legislative, too. It seems to be current thinking
among the people of the United States that all you have to do in a
legislative operation is to write letters and to send telegrams to influ-
ence the people who have a great deal of responsibility sitting here.
It makes no difference whether they are pro or con. This operation
should be treated somewhat with the same respect that you treat a
judicial body and that we should not have to be burdened with all of
these letters and telegrams saying “I oppose this,” or “I support this,”
without ﬁlVlIlg any reason.

Just this morning I received from western Colorado this statement
that came out over the wires marked “Flash—Urgent—Action”:

The Readers Digest reports that they have received a torrent of mail on the
Bradley article and that it is running overwhelmingly against the article and in
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together. I am prepared to support other States and regions if they
will come in with large water plans of this kind, because we have
a national water situation, and we will have to solve it with some big
regionwide program.

Ir. SayLor. I thank my colleague for the colloquy we have had.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jounson of California. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have
no questions, but I want to commend the Arizona delegation for bring-
ing in a very fine joint statement. I know they have worked very
hard on it. As I understand it, they have worked very closely with
the people representing the California interests, and so far as I know,
California agreed to do something as a part of your program, and you
have taken into your consideration our water problems in the southern
part of our State, and you are also looking to the other areas of the
State for some of the solutions of the import problem.

So far as I know the agreement is still intact. You have brought
in this new version here, which includes matters that have been agreed
to; and, so far as I am concerned and you and your delegation are
concerned, I will go along with that. I hope that this hearing will
result in the enactment of this piece of legislation.

Mr. UpaLL. On behalf of alfthree of us, I thank my good friend for
that statement.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Hosmer?

Mr. Hosmer. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions.

T would like to ask unanimous consent that the staff prepare for our
use for tomorrow a list of the changes between the committee print and
the original bill.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The staff is to prepare such. It has been
pointed out that ]I)erhaps Mr. Udall will point out the major differences.

Mr. HosmEr. I think that we should have an agreed list before us
in a table so that there is no question about it.

Mr. UpaLL. If the Chair—

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Without objection, the request will be granted.
Hearing no objection, it is so ordered. I wasasking if Mr. Udall would
point those out.

Mr. UpaLL. I am told that Mr. Gookin and some of our staff people
have made this available, and in order that it meet the committee re-
quirements, they could submit this to the committee staff and they
could make any corrections or changes as indicated and have it avail-
able tomorrow morning. We will be very happy to cooperate.

Mr. HosMER. Just a list of these—not a comparison, but a list.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Do you have any further questions?

Mr. Hosyer. No.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. White of Texas?

Mr. Winte of Texas. No questions.

Mr. RocEers of Texas. Mr. Skubitz?

Mr. Skuveirz. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman, but I would like
to call to Mr. Udall’s attention his statement on page 15 where he says:

I was supported in my defense of the integrity of this project by former Senator

Barry Goldwater who, I believe, stated our position eloquently when he com-
mented :

“I know this river better than most people, and I love it as much as anyone
here. This canyon is the greatest natural beauty we have in Arizona, and I
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defend it from harm with all of the strength I have. But I believe a dam at
Bridge Canyon would enhance the canyon.

“I'd like to see this country without dams any place. But when I have to
weigh the lives of millions of people against a remote part of the canyon I love,
then I have to take the people,

[ ] L J [ ] L] [ ] [ ] [ ]

“When you look down that river, I wish you would weigh carefully the value
of that water, measuring the human needs against its value for beauty alone.”

I am sure that Mr. Udall agrees with the statement. I hope that he
remembers this when we take up the Indiana dunes problem.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Roncalio?

Mr. Roncavrro. I have no questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Burton of Utah?

Mr. Burron of Utah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It is the clear intention of your bill, Mr. Udall, that the Dixie
project should be a. full participant in sharing in the Jower basin fund
setup by title IV of the present bill, and section 308 of the preceding
bill, title IXII, which says that the Secretary shall integrate the Dixie
project and the State of Nevada water supply project heretofore
authorized into the project herein authorized as units thereof under
repayment arrangements and participation in the development fund
ﬁblished by title IV of this act, consistent with the provisions of

is act.

Is that your understanding?

Mr. UpaLL. We stand on section 308. We think it is a good section.
We think that Dixie and Southern Nevada should participate. We
want them to participate. That is the intention.

Mr. Burrox of Utah. Thank you. Utah’s entitlement of the Colo-
rado, in terms of actual consumptive use, is second only to my friend’s
State of Wyoming in its lack of its use of its entitlement, and if this
bill is passed in effect, the central Arizona project will utilize some
of our water until such time as we are able to construct our own facili-
ties and to use our own. Is that correct?

Mr. Uparr. We covered this in prior hearings, and we concede that
in order to make the best use of the river, there will be a time until this
full development in the upper basin is finished, when we may be using
unused portions of your allotment. At such time as the upper basin
is ready to use it, we will cheerfully give it back.

Mr. Burton of Utah. And in order to accommodate the upper basin
States who are not going to be shortchanged in this transaction but
will have to wait until they can get their projects coming down the
pike, you gentlemen from Arizona have put a point in as to the impor-
tation studies in title IT, 8(a), and, again, there are im t refer-
ences in section 304 for importation studies, and I would only assume
that if this subcommittee in its wisdom should report the bill out,
then, in a sense, we would kind of lose control of 51(; situation. In
other words, it goes to another committee where, for instance in the
Northwest, we may well have some reservations, and it may go to an-
other body, but I would hope that the lower basin will stand shoulder
to shoulder with us to see that these sections remain in the bill.

Mr. UpaLL. We believe these sections are important. They have
been negotiated and agreed upon at great length, after ultimate con-

63-256—66—pt. 2—35
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Mr. Bukron of Utah. This is a national problem, and it has to be
treated by the Con on that basis. :
Mr. Sayror. Will you yield? '

Mr. Brrron of Utah. I will.

Mr. SayLor. I want to say to my colleague from Arizona that the
shortage of water in the Everglades is a mistake which the Army
Engineers made in planning there in the Everglades, and the commit-
ments they made to the Congress, and which they did not comply with,
and if they would have taken care of their original shortage, there
would not be any shortage in the Everglades.

Mr. RHoDES. 'i:he gentleman from Pennsylvania is wise as he always
is. However, the fact remains that there is a shortage of water in the
State of Florida, which has never been known before, and the Army
Engineers are now doing the very best they can to alleviate that
shortage. How it occurred, I do not know, but I do know that it exists.

Mr. Burron of Utah. 1 just want to compliment our three col-
leagues on an excellent presentation. I can assure them that Utah,
speaking for a small piece of Utah, appreciates the help you have
flven us before, and we want to be the most helpful to you 1n this case.

t is a decision we are faced with. If we can stand together on the
language that is here in your bill, we can achieve some positive results.

Mr. Uparr. I think that history is going to remember very kindly
the great water people from all of these States, most of whom are here
today, who participated in these negotiations. It has been give-and-
take. Itisan honest compromise. It hasbeen a real foreseeing vision-
ary approach to this, and I think that history will show that the people
of this area will have a t gratitude to you and to Jay Bingham
and Ival Goslin and to the other people from your State who partic-
ipated in this.

Mr. Borton of Utah. I have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Wyatt?

Mr. Wyarr. Mr. Udall, first, I would like to compliment you upon
your presentation. I am very happy that the Arizona delegation
stands together on this matter, because I think that it simplifies iden-
tifying the issues and bringing the matter to a head.

I certainly recognize the problem that the Southwest has. I am sure
you recognize the problem that the Northwest has in attempting to
deal with this problem.

I have a few questions that I would like to put to you.

Under title 11, section 201, in the first two subsections, 1 and 2, in
effect, do these sections authorize the Secretary to make feasibility
reports in these areas ?

r. UpaLL. I am not enough of a reclamation technician to say. I
think that the feasibility report is probably a term of art in the busi-
ness of hydrology. What we are instructing him to do in this basic
study is to provide estimates of water that is available in the Colorado
Basin and then to check this against the best expert projections of every
need in the Colorado Basin up to the year of 2030, and then go out
and study all of the potential areas ang means of supplying water to
meet a:in deficiency there might be. That is what we are talking about
In1and?2.
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Mr. Wyarr. Section 203 provides that the Secretary shall prepare
an importation plan proposing allocations, and section 401 provides
for that in section 201 and section 202.

Mr. UpaLL. Yes.

Mr. Wyartrt. I am deeply disturbed about the word “an,” “an impor-
tation plan.” Thisis a mandatogcrequirement, and it would indicate
to me that it would require the Secretary to prepare one plan that is
E:;lzg to be used. It is rather obvious from the testimony that has

given to us last fall and from other information we have that
such a plan would be the plan involving the Columbia River. Are you
married to the idea that there shall be just one plan submitted ¢

Mr. UpaLr. Let me give my friend my version of this lan&ua.ge. 1
think you have to read it in connection with the language at the top of
page 29, the first few lines there. You see, the Secretary is to make
this investigation, and he is to investigate all kinds of sources. One
is the importation from any source that might be available, and I have
said frankly earlier today that your area is one of those potential
import sources.

e is also to investigate the desalting of water, weather modifica-
tions, and other means. :

Then, in the section that you just referred to, he is to come up with
a plan. He looks at all of these options, and he says that out of all of
the options this is the plan that I recommend to meet the shortage.

Now, my intent in that language is that the J)lan could have imports,
desalting, and weather modifications; it could have imports from one
area, or two areas, or more areas, and they would all be encompassed
in one plan which is feasible and which would meet the long—term needs.

Mr. Wyarr. I do not understand “an importation”—*an importa-
tion plan” to be broad enough to include the other items here which
you have mentioned at the top of page 29 to include the desalination,
to include weather modifications, and other means.

Mr. UpaLL. I see the point that is troubling my friend, and if an
amendment will cure this, we, no doubt, can take it up at the proper
time.

Mr. Wyarr. That is something that we can consider. I know that

ou are looking in my direction primarily, and the requirement that
1t be a mandatory proposition, for the one plan to be submitted——

Mr. AspiNaLL. If you will yield tome?

Mr. Wyatr. Yes.

Mr. AspiNaLL. It also includes the possible importation from north-
ern California. The whole thing depends on the question of surpluses
and the needs of the particular sources.

Mr. UpaLL. I can understand my friends’ fears, but I want to make
it very clear that these, first, would be studies. The experience of the
Congress has been that the Secretary submitted the specific Southwest
water plan in the final bill that we get to base it on the studies is far
different from the original plan. This committee and the other com-
mittees of the Congress will have a complete opportunity 5 years from
now gfh plowing it over and changing or altering any plan that he comes
up with.

Mr. BurTon of Utah. Will you yield ¢

Mr. Wyatr. Yes.
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been authorized for $1 million which will not be ready for report
until 1970. Tt is my understanding that the State of Washington
has a similar program underway, and I think that Idaho, too, has one.

Are you advocating that the Federal study proceed concurrently
with these studies?

We have much logic in wanting to wait until we are satisfied as to
our projection and our needs and the inventories of resources, before
any studies are commenced.

Mr. UpaLL. My feeling on this point is that there is no reason to sit
back and wait, when the needs all over the country are so desperate,
until the States make a 5-year study, and then at that point begin a 5-
vear Federal study, rehashing all of the things you have done. It
seems to me that the studies should go forward concurrently. It may
will be that the Bureau of Reclamation people or whoever makes the
Federal study could use the same experts, the same data, and you would
not have a duplication. All of this I say with a qualification, that no
decision should be made—the Secretary should not come up with any
kind of a plan until your State and the other Columbia Basin States
have had a full and complete opportunity to finish their studies, to take
a look at it, to discuss them, to make recommendations to the Federal
agency making the study.

Mr. Wyarr. Until the Secretary has the opportunity to consider
whatever our plans indicate?

Mr. UpaLL. Precisely. Section 203(b) of our bill provides that on
or before December 1970, which is 414 years from now, the Secretary is
to submit a report and findings on the affected States. So, you will
have until that time to do all of the things that we have been &iscussing
today, and a year after that to comment.

Mr. Wyarr. The thing that bothers me on that point is that our
report will not be done until then, and it is difficult for me to see on the
surface how the conclusions we draw relative to our water inventory
and as to our needs in the next several years can be adequately con-
sidered by the Secretary in making his report, because our report will
not be available to him until that time.

Mr. UparL. I will not quibble in terms of time. If another 6 months
is indicated or if some better way to coordinate your study with the
Federal study comes forward, I will not quibble with that.

Mr. Wyarr. I have three more questions. I will attempt to be brief.

Recognizing the national water problem, that it is national in scope,
are you familiar with the proposal of the administration to create the
National Water Commission ?

Mr. UpaLL. Yes.

Mr. Wyarr. What is your position on that relative to the provisions
of title IT in the new bill?

Mr. Upacrw. I think that a National Water Commission is an impor-
tant thing and probably should be created. I certainly have no objec-
tion to it. We do have all of these serious national water problems that
we have been talking about, but it is my feeling that because we are
the region with the greatest immediate problem, because we are ready
to go on with this thing, that we shoul(Y not be asked to hold up our
development while you study Lake Erie and swamps in Florida and the
Savannah River, and all of these other things all over the country.
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This particular study ought to be a regional study and it ought to go
forward as soon as possible.

Mr. Wyarr. The National Water Commission regort would be made
on or before December 31, 1970; is that your view?

Mr. UpaLL. I do not see how the National Water Commission could
give this immediate regional problem the attention that it needs and
at the same time cover all of the water problems in the country and do
the whole thing in 5 years.

Mr. Wyarr. Unless I am mistaken I think there is a provision in
the proposal to create the Commission—I think that is what it is. The
thing that bothers me consistently is the feeling that the Mexican
water obligation has become a national obligation by reason of the
Mexican Treaty, because I think it is clear that the Mexicans are down-
stream consumers by certain international water rights which existed

rior to the Mexican Treaty, and it has been my feeling that the
Elexican Treaty just simply clarified the recognition of the rights
they already had, and this being the case, I do not see how the treaty
itself makes it a national obligation.
o Mr. Rgnom:s. May I respond to the question of the gentleman from
n

The States of the Southwest have always felt, as my colleague from
Arizona has indicated, that the Mexican Treaty was an act of states-
manship which was required by a wartime situation and did not neces-
sarily reflect the water uses on the Colorado River. It is true that
there were water uses in Mexico. The extent of the uses has never
been measured. There certainly has never been any international
forum employed to adjudicate previously perfected rights of the
Mexican users. Therefore, my point is that Eecause the Government
of the United States felt that there was an overriding interest in con-
cluding a treaty at that time for those purposes—and we do not dis-
agree with the reason for which the treaty was concluded—but we do
say that it does not reflect the proper water use figures. Therefore.
since the river is short and since the treaty took water which would
otherwise go to the upper and lower basins, at least, a very large por-
tion should be considered as a national obligation. We feel that very
{ikely the whole obligation should be considered as a national ob-

igation.
gl?{r. HosmEer. Will you yield ¢

Mr. WyatT. Yes.

Mr. Hosmer. I think it is important to underline what Mr. Rhodes
has just stated. The Mexicans at this time had some rights which were
admitted but the extent and the scope of those rights were wholly
undetermined. An arbitrary figure was arrived at (1) due to the
necessities of the war, and (2) the Rio Grande situation, too, which
resulted in a trade-off of some Colorado River water for some Rio
Grande water belonging to the Mexicans. As a consequence, this is a
totally artificially created obligation that bears no reasonable relation-
ship to the water rights and the actual charges that should have been
made upon the river. Consequently, the U.S. obligation pertaining to
it should be recognized.

Mr. Uparr. Could T as quickly as possible state that the State De-
partment and the Bureau of the Budget, which are most reluctant to
approve things of this kind, say that it should be a national obliga-
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tion. We are not overriding the Bureau of the Budget or the Depart-
ment on this, because on this they agree. .

Mr. Wyatr. One final question. What is your feeling on this: I
have figures which have been bandied around, that it will cost as much
as $15 to $20 billion, from the Columbia to the Southwest. What is
your feeling as, say, aside from the Mexican Treaty obligation, to how
the balance should be financed ?

Mr. UparL. This is why we need the study to determine the cost
of the importation facilities. Some of the California-Arizona experts
have been using a very rough, crude rule-of-thumb device which says
that you need a billion dollars for 1 million acre-feet of water, so that
we are talking in terms of the first 214 million acre-feet costing $2,500
million. We had figures here this morning that showed the develop-
ment fund would produce considerably more money than that, so that
we could get the $2,500 million for the national obligation. You could
then go with the money that is projected from the development fund,
perhaps another 2,500,000 acre-feet, so that you would be talking in
terms of a first-stage 5 or 6 million acre-feet importation, and quali-
fying all of this by saying that it is very tentative and we do not
have it firmed up—I am just talking off the top of my head, with the
limited information we now have.

Mr. Wyatr. You have no feeling as to the financing of any balance
whatever might be over and above the figures you mentioned? °

Mr. UpaLL. My figures are pretty close. We come up, just using
the rough measures I have given, to something close to 6 billion ; but
2 million of those acre-feet in that 814 are for use from the Columbia,
if that is the source, to drop it over into your State, to drop it off in
Nevada, and presumably the users there would help out with this, so
that we are pretty close. Just talking from the limited information
thatlsfwe have we can project an import project that could pay for
itself.

Mr. Wyatr. That is assuming the necessity of the $1 billion per
1 million acre-feet.

Mr. UpaLL. Yes, this is a working rule of thumb. :

Mr. Wyarr. Inview of the hour, I have no further questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Hansen, would you have some questions?

Mr. Hansen of Idaho. Yes.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. The time situation is such that we are already
over the time, under the rules of the committee. I think. perhaps, it
would be better at this time that we recess until 2 p.m. We will ask
the witnesses to return for short questioning by Mr. Hansen and Mr.
Reinecke, who will then be followed by Gov. John Love and those
accompanying him.

The subcommittee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock.

q (V)Vhereupon, at 12 noon, a recess was taken until 2 p.m., this same
ay. '
AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. RocErs of Texas. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Recla-
il)na.tlon will come to order for further consideration of pending
usiness.
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I believe—Mr. Wyatt, were you through ¢
Mr. Wxarr. Yes, I was, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Hansen is next.

STATEMENT OF HON. MORRIS K. UDALL, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE SECOND DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF ARIZONA; AC-
COMPANIED BY HON. GEORGE F. SENNER, JR, A US. REPRE-
SENTATIVE FROM THE THIRD DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF
ARIZONA; AND HON. JOHN RHODES, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM THE FIRST DISTRICT OF THE STATE OF ARIZONA—Resumed

Mr. Rocers of Texas. You are recognized, Mr. Hansen.

Mr. Hansen. Mr. Chairman, I have a series of questions I think
are important at this stage. I would like to ask my colleagues—Mr.
Udall, you had four points. Would you reiterate those four points,
and what this legislation is supposed to accoxtlllglish? Briefly ¢

Mr. Uparn. The four points that were made in the new committee
print as opposed to the bill we heard last summer?

Well, you can divide them up into any number of points, but the
major ones that I would emphasize were, first the disagreement
between the upper basin and lower basin as to how you operate Lake
Powell in relation to Hoover Dam, which one do you draw down and
under what circumstances, and when.

We worked out certain operating criteria to govern the Secretary,
which both basins are satisfied with.

The second major change would be the inclusion of the Colorado
Bfropcts, the upper basin projects. One of these is partly in New

exico.

A third change— :

Mr. HanseN. What was that last statement

Mr. Uparr. Partly in New Mexico. These are largelKI Colorado
Emjegs but the Animas-LaPlata project is both in New Mexico and

orado.

Mr. HanseN. You broadened the scope from the original l?f—islation.

Mr. Uparr. Yes. There were five projects which are added, five
upper basin projects added in this committee print. . .

ext, certain provisions were desired by the Hualpai Tribe, Hualpai
Indians, which I summarized in testimony this morning.

Mr. SENNER. Page 11. .

Mr. Uparr. On pages 11 and 12. I suppose those are the major

ints.
poThere are a number of other changes. The water importation
language to protect—as the old bill was, we had one protection, area of
origin protection, to pay areas from which water is exported, areas of
origin. We added to this a guarantee of perpetual priority for these
people as to any such water.

I would say those were the major changes.

Mr. Hansen. Well, your statement this morning was that you had
four main points and I just wanted you to reiterate those briefly.
These are the four points you were referring to ¢ .

Mr. UparL. Yes. They are the points that I would emphasize as
being the heart of the new committee print.
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Mr. HanseN. Now, how many dam units are you talking about? I
am not swearing at you.

Mr. UpaLL. %Ve are talking about building two dams, Bridge Can-
yon Dam and Marble Canyon Dam. The bill that is before you,
provides for a number of smaller dams in connection with these
projects—Hooker in New Mexico, and so on.

l\ir. Hansen. Now, you say there will be two major dams. What
amount of water is there available for these two dams, primarily, or for
the whole series, if you may wish to include themy Do you have
enough to operate these ¥rimary dams to the maximum capacity, or are
you talking in terms of minimum operation on the water that you
actually have allocated in the Colorado, without importation ¢

Mr. UpaLL. Well, both of these major dams are largely for the pur-
pose of producing power. They will both be substantially run-of-the-
river plants. ,

Marble Canyon, which is right below Lake Powell, once it is full,
will simply be operated as a power producer and you will get it full
and it will go up and down, but not very much.

Now, there is no consumptive use connected with either of these
dams except for evaporation. Marble is estimated to evaporate about
10.000 acre-feet a year. The Bridge Canyon Dam, once it is full, the
bill provides that you must operate it within a regimen of 10 feet.
This is part of the protection for the Grand Canyon area. You get a
dam and it won’t go violently up and down. It is to be held within 10
feet and the Bureau thinks they can hold it within 4 feet, so that once
it is full, there will be no losses or uses connected with that dam,
except evaporation.

The estimates are that this will be about 85,000 acre-feet a year.

Mr. HanseN. You say there is no water consumption, as such, out of
either one of these reservoirs?

Mr. UpaLr. No.

Mr. Hansen. Thisis primarily power?

Mr. Uparn. That isright.

Mr. HanseN. In fact, I should say wholly power?

Mr. UparLL. Well, primarily power. There are certain other benefits
in regulating the river, in recreation, and so on, that are specified. But
the main function of these two reservoirs is to provide cash registers
for the water development of this seven-State basin.

Mr. HanseEN. And are you also talking in terms of importation of
water solely for the use of power?

Mr. UpaLr. No, no. The importation of water is for use. We are
desperately short of water. But the power provides the money by |
which you can pay for the imports as well as build the features that
are authorized in this bill.

Mr. HanseN. Do you have enough water to power both projects now
without borrowing from the Upper Colorado.

Mr. UpaLL. We went into this last August in great detail. 'We had
extensive testimony as to hydrology, which I won’t attempt to sum-
marize now, but my answer to your question is, yes, there is enough
water in the river to operate these dams in addition to the other
uses.

Mr. HanseN. But not at peak efficiency. It would be at minimal
efficiency, isn’t that correct ?
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Mr. UpaLL. No, no. We anticipate and I am extremely confident,
that there is enough water in the river to operate Lake Powell and Glen
Canyon and Hoover and these two new dams because the two new
dams, as I pointed out, don’t use any additional water except for the
small amount of evaporation.

Mr. HanseN. Then, if you have enough water in the river, where
is the need for importation?

Mr. UpaLr. Well, now, you have to %et down into the Imperial
Valley in Los Angeles and Phoenix and Tucson and in the great
areas of the upper basin in New Mexico and Utah and Colorado. We
are all short opsvaber. There isn’t enough water in the river to pro-
vide the farmers and the cities with the water that they need now
and that they are %oing toneed in the future.

Mr. Ruopes. If you would yield to me at that point, the two dams
which my colleague has described are upstream from Lake Mead,
which is the probable termination point of any water importation.
So the operation of the two dams couldn’t possibly depend on the
water importation.

Mr. HanseN. Except that you may use water from upstream sources
to fill these dams and use water from imported sources to fill up
Lake Mead.

Mr. Ruopes. Well, that is theoretically possible, but believe me, we
don’t go through this exercise for the production of power. We do
it because we need water very badly and we need more water than
there is in the Colorado River.

Mr. UbpaL.. We pointed out last fall that Arizona is using 214 mil-
lion acre-feet a year more than Mother Nature is supplying right
now. Wae are in a desperate situation and it has to be augmented.

Mr. HanseEN. Now, then, if you were to build these two major

rojects, the Bridge and the Marble Canyon Dams, and it was to be

ound that there was no way that you could import water feasibly
from anywhere, so to speak, what sort of encumbrance would you
find that this might have on the projects themselves?

Mr. UpaLL. If you never import a drop of water, these dams will
fully repay the reimbursable cost to thepU.S. Treasury. They will
better regulate the river and they will give us a fund of some $3 bil-
lion with which to build desalting plants, undertake weather modifi-
cation, line canals, do all the other things that we would have to do
to make the best of a very bad situation.

Mr. Hansen. Now, if you institute this project with the idea of
borrowing from the upper Colorado area, and, at some future date
they decide to institute projects of their own which would use their
own water and remembering again you are at that time living on
borrowed water, so to speak, would this not create, if there was no
other source to be found, would this not create a hardship on your

le at that particular time?

Mr. UparrL. The answer is “Yes.”

Mr. Ruopes. Of course, may I repeat also that my colleague men-
tioned the hydrology study which was included in the last hearings,
and the hydrology studies indicate that the project as of the present
time will have a full water supply at least until 1995, and after that
time, if the situation occurs as my good friend from Idaho has de-
scribed, the project will be short.
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But there will still be great quantities of water available for the
project up to and after 2020, even without any water importation.

So, while importation is needed very badly, still, as my colleague
from Arizona stated, this is a feasible project even without it.

Mr. HanseN. My concern would that should {:)u be living on bor-
rowed water and you find all at once that this borrowed source was
cut off and you had no other access, say, feasibility studies didn’t
prove out, or something else,would you not then be in a pretty awkward

ition, at least for certain elements of your people who would be
epending upon this temporary source of water
r. Ruopes. May I say to my friend from Idaho that this was the
concern of the upper basin States, too, which is one of the very good
reasons why they very properly asked us to sit down with them, as
we have done, and work out with them proper safeguards so that their
ultimate rights to the water would be protected.

Mr. UpaLL. We wish to make it very clear, as we have in the past
hearings, that we stand on our word, stand on our agreements, stand
on the language and if this dreadful day comes that you describe, we
will honor our commitment to the upper basin. .

Mr. HansenN. Now, say that you do find import gotantlal for ex-
ample, in the Columbia Basin or somewhere else and at a later date,
when the Upper Colorado sources are cut off you go to this other
source for your water. However, at that particular time or perhaps
at a later awa ain,in, you find that maybe the water you sought is
being used and that it is impossible to get transported to you an
amount equal to or above that which was originally borrowed from
the upper basin. Are we creating in this a foot in the door situation
without adequate study first? Do we have the cart before the horse,
so to speak, by not checking into the possibilities of importation before
maybe we set up a project that is based on this consideration ?

Mr. Uparr. No. Let me make it clear that this project is feasible,
has a favorable cost-benefit ratio, will fully repay the taxpayers’ in-
vestments, whether you ever import a drop of water or not, so that it
is necessary and crucial and important that we go ahead and do it
now to relieve a very desperate present situation in Arizona.

If we get down to the end of this hard road that you envision
several years from now, and if imports at the conclusion of this 5-year
study are deemed desirable and both Houses of Congress pass legisla-
tion authorizing imports, and some 20 or 30 or 50 years later you find
that the water 1s needed in the basin from which it is exported, again,
we will keep our commitments and turn it back to you.

You are given a perpetual priority under the language of the bill.

Mr. Hansen. Well, Mr. I‘Fdall iyam not so concerned about the
taxpayer and the paying off of the project as those who might be
needing this and who are accustomes to it and dependinﬁ upon it
and having their source cut off. And another thing, if there is no
real necessity for imgc;srtation in this proposed legislation would it be

ble to you if this water diversion proposal is put in a separate
piece of legislation rather than be tied to these projects?

Mr. Uparn. There is no import language in this bill. There is lan-
gu;fe which provides for a study——

r. HanseN. Correct.



Digitized by GOOSIQ



1030 LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT

water as a national resource. Clouds don’t recognize State lines and
if there is water available in another basin that isn’t being used and
will never be used and is surplus to every rational, reasonable, fore-
seeable requirement of that area, we would think that we ought to be
able to arrange some kind of a reasonable export scheme, but this
would have to be authorized specifically and separately by the Con-

gress.

Mr. HanseN. Now, two other questions. You say that if this proj-
ect isn’t done by the Federal Government, there will be private licens-

rquests for dams of the Colorado.

r. UpaLL. These are pending. They have been pending for many
years and there are strong indications they will be gmntl:f when this
moratorium expires that the Congress imposed.

Mr. Hansen. Would this be bad ?

Mr. UpaLL. Yes. We think it would be bad. To take—I happen
to think it would be bad to take the last two rema,inin%l damsites on
the river, turn them over to some other entity to let this entity use
it for a local or for one State’s benefit, when the ultimate ibility
is to put those two damsites to use for the benefit of the whole basin
in solving the very real water problem that faces 7 States.

- Mr. Hansen. My last question. You mentioned two items of pro-
tection in your legislation for those from which you might import
water. Will you describe in your own words, briefly, what the two
items are.

Mr. UpaLL. Yes. The first one is area of origin protection. That
language simply says that if eventually—that, in making his studies,
the Secretary must be careful to make recommendations and to de-
termine methods by which any plan he comes up with will have pro-
visions that say to an area of exporting water, if your water is ex-

orted and later it is determined that you needed that water, the basin

und which we have set up through the construction of these dams
will pay you the difference between what the original water you had
would have cost you to put to work and what it cost you to go out and
get supplementalywater or other sources. .

The second protection is a priority. Any area of origin is given
a perpetual priority for the water exported from it so it could re-
capture it some time in the future if it turns out to be needed. .

Our rights would be junior to the area from which the water is
exported.

r. HANseN. I appreciate my colleague's appearing before this com-
mittee and the forthrightness with which you have answered my
questions.

Mr. Uparr. Thank you.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Foley.

Mr. FoLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Udall, would you care to characterize this later committee print
as far more extensive in its commitment to a diversion plan than the
previous draft?

Mr. UpaLn. No. I don’t—I wouldn’t characterize it that way en-
tirely. Previously, we simply had a floor. 'We were talking in terms
of 214 million acre-feet with such additional amounts as might be
utilized. We are now talking in specific terms that seem to impose
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a ceiling on the Secretary’s studies at 814 million acre-feet, but other
&?n that, the provisions are substantially similar to what they were
ore.

Mr. Forey. Directing your attention to page 32—

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Let the committee come to order. There will
be no pieture taking in here unless it is cleared through the Chair.
Please put the cameras up. That goes for anyone else attempting
to take pictures.

You may proceed.

Mr. Forey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Directing your attention to page 32 of the committee print, line 7,
section 203(a), is there a corresponding section in the previous act?

Mr. Upazz. I am not positive. We will have it for you in just a
lm’)ll‘nh::1 la.nguaget. I read and d 5, “In

ins, as it on 3 4 and 5, “Investi-
gations,” in title II of the original bill. go that the answer to your
question—“No.” The direction there that says the Secretary shall
come up with a specific importation plan would have to be compared
with the language at the bottom of page 4 which says that the
tary shall recommend to the President and Congress an initial grou
of projects and programs and projects for authorization and submit
feasibility reports, said initial recommendations and feasibility re-
ports shall include the projects planned in accordance with so and so,
capable of delivering annually not less than 2.5 million acre-feet.
That would be the comparable provision. Bottom of page 4, top of

page 5.

ﬁr. FoLey. Now, relating to page 32, line 11, section (b), on the
same page, line 15, section (c), are those two sections reflective of
earlier sections of the bill

Mr. UparLn. Yes. I think we simplg rewrote, restudied the basic
plan to have an overall study and the Secretary submitting a plan to
the Co: by which the river could be augmented; they are the
same. The details vary.

Mr. Ruopes. May I say, if you look on page 4, on lines 17 through 20
where the Flood Control Act of 1944 is spoken of, the provisions of
the Flood Control Act required that the reports which are set forth in

aragraph 208 would be identical. In other words, it was referred to
b’i ls.ho and method in the previous bill, and spelled out in the present
11l

Mr. UpaLr. That is the transmittal report to the States for their
comments.

Mr. FoLey. Directing your attention to page 4, line 16, the Secreta
is directed to submit to the President and Congress “reports,” plural,
whereas on page 32, lines 11 and 12, “shall submit a proposed report,”
and it speaks of a single plan.

Is that not a significant change in language of the two drafts?

Mr. UparL. Well, I think the fact in the first draft was that he would
make a series of reports from year to year, explaining what he had
been doing and what progress had been made. On page 32, in the latest
Janguage, we give him 5 years or 414 years, to come up with a plan
rather than a series of reports.
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© Mr. Forey. Isn’t it true that this latest draft calls on the ‘Secretary
of the Interior to prepare a standard feasibility report on arxr importa-
tion plan to submit to the Congress for authorization ¢ - '

Mr. UpaLL. I would view that this is probably the result of the pres-
ent language. - : : - :

- Mr. Forexy.. And you mentioned a moment ago, if I recall your testi-
mony correctly, that the new draft seems to Impose a ceiling on the
Secretary as to the amount of water to be imported into the Colorado
River Basin. : ST

I am struck by the word “seems”, which usually carries a connotation
of appearance rather than reality, and I would ask you if it is not true
that the language does not limit the Secretary in extending the amount
3f tfhe, importation for other purposes than those enumerated in the

raft. ' )

Mr. UpaLL. My experts tell me that there is no firm ceiling in the
language. ~

Mr. FoLey. As a matter of fact—excuse me. : '

Mr. UpaLn. If I could finish, last summer you and other members of
the committee expressed some fears that we might be talking about
214, maybe 10, maybe 20, maybe 30. We thought it would be wise and
it mi%ht allay some of those fears to give the Secretary some general
guidelines as to the range of importations that we were ultumately
talking about, and this was the reason for this change.

Mr. FoLey. Well, are you familiar with the letter sent by the Gov-
ernor of Texas to Senator Tower regarding desires on the part of
West Texas. '

Mr. UpaLL. I have seen this letter.

Mr. Forey. As I recall, are the figures not 1314 million acre-feet
by 1980, 19 million acre-feet by 2020 ¢ ,

Mr. Uparr. I don’t recall the figures. My friend from Washington
is an honorable man and, if he states them, I am sure they are correct.

Mr. Forer. But {ou would say, as I understand, that there is no
limitation in the bill as to the extent of the Secretary’s study and he can
study a diversion of 100 million acre-feet if he wishes to, under the lan-
gu;fe of the bill. - ,

r. UpaLr. Well, if he finds that that amount of water is surplus
to every conceivable need of the Northwest, that it could be us$ in
the Southwest, that there are funds, that a plan could be made by which
it could be paid for and all of the other qualifications, yes; he could
propose 400 million acre-feet, but it is our best judgment that we are
talking in terms of 6 to 8 million acre-feet. .

Mr. Forey. I noted that you said in your testimony in answer to Mr.
Hansen’s question. “We look upon water as a national resource.”

Mr. UpacLr. I so stated.

Mr. FoLey. Do you have any objection to substituting provisions for
that national water commission for the provisions of section 2 of this
bill? Title I1¢

Mr. UpaLr. Well, T would want to see the provisions the gentle-
man refers to. We have no hard and fixed—

Mr. AspiNarLr. Mr. Chairman——

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Chairman Aspinall. ‘

Mr. AspiNnaLrL. Mr. Chairman, this has already been gone over.
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Mr. UpaLL. Well, again, we are asking the Secretary to come up
witha plan. We gave him certain guidelines.

Mr. ECKE. It was a softer “Yes” than the other. .

In the event that importation comes, say, from northern California,
since that was mentioned this morning, would the same position hold{

Mr. UpaLL. Ob, yes. The bill doesn’t specify the area from which
the importations were to come, and the bill treats all potential areas
of export in the same fashion.

Mr. ReiNecke. But you would consider northern California as out
of the basn, is that right ? .

Mr. Upain. Oh, yes; if water is imported from northern Cali-
fornia, this is clearly out of the Colorado River Basin. And I might
add, northern California would get these areas of origin and per-
petual priority provisions of the bill, too, this protection.

Mr. ReiNnecke. Thank you.

You mentioned a few minutes ago that there was adequate water
in the river to operate the central Arizona project, if not a drop was
imported.

Ir. UpaLL. Yes. Not——

Mr. Reinecke. A full aqueduct.

Mr. UpaLr. Not a full aqueduct forever, but enough water in there
t<} operate as a full aqueduct until 1995, with a declining supply there-
after.

Mr. ReiNecke. My recollection is you said importation would not
be necessary until the year 2000 for the full Central Arizona Project.

Mr. UpaLr. The hydrologists differ on the rate it would decline and
whether it would be 400,000 or 600,000 in the year 2025.

Mr. ReiNEckE. In all honesty, don’t you feel a feasibility study is
tantamount to or, at least, a partial obligation to an authorization?!

Mr. Upawn. No. I don't see that a feasibility study obligates the
Congress to do anything. I think there are hundreds of feasibility
studies kicking around the Bureau of Reclamation that have been made
on different projects without being authorized—these are studies which
have been made with money authorized by the Congress. I don’t think
tl]:is committee or the other body is obligated to approve any one of
them.

Mr. REINeckE. I agree on that basis, but the statement that you just
made that this project will not continue to operate past the year 2000
without importation, it pretty well makes it mandatory that importa-
tion be authorized.

Mr. Uparn. Well, let us be frank. We hope there will be imports.
We see this as a first step toward importation. We see this as a means
to assure the Northwest or northern California that they have adequate
water to give up a little bit for exports. We hope and believe this
will lead to importation. We think the economy of your State in
southern California and our State in Arizona is going to be in a bad
way if we don’t get importations.

Mr. ReiNeckE. But with the unknown costs of import. and import
losses, doesn’t this leave a rather open end on this legislation ?

Mr. UbpaLr. No. The trigger is held by the Congress and there will
be no importation until the Congress pulls the trigger. The studies
won’t pull the trigger. '
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Mr. Reopes. May I supplement that?

Mr. ReINECKE. Certainly.

Mr. Ruopes. Of course, we have said before—I think we just can’t
repeat it too often, that the project is feasible with no importation.
The taxpayer has no fear as to whether or not his money will be re-
turned or not, whether there is one drop of water ever imported or
not. He issecure in his investment.

Mr. Rexnecke. Up to the year 2000, and then the project becomes
less effective.

Mr. Reopes. No. I am talking about complete payouts. You see,
the water supply isn’t suddenly cut off after year 2000. It is a dimin-
ishing amount after 1995. But the project is completely feasible, will
be paid out, if there isn’t importation.

ﬁr. ReiNecke. With respect to that 1.7 mills per kilowatt-hour
differential on the power chart that you had on the board this morn-
ing, I am interestes in knowing where you got the figures, if you can
cite them easily ; that is, the data for the curves.

Mr. Upau. Could I call on Mr. Alexander to comment on that?
He is the specialist that helped us produce this.

Mr. Arexanper. I will glsuf to. The figures for the coal-fired
steam studies were taken from a comparable plant being designed to
be built near Davis Dam, the Mojave plant. The figures for the nu-
clear part of the curve were taken from currently available data on
nuclear plants and compiled and placed into the chart. :

The reason for using figures for the steam station at Mojave was that.
it was a likely location for locating a steamplant if a steam alternative
were to be decided upon. :

Mr. ReiNeckE. The reason I asked that is Mr. Forman’s testimony
of last Au indicated a range in capacity on the order of $10 per
kilowatt plus 3 mills per kilowatt-hour and I don’t see where the 1.7
mills differential would come from.

Along that same line, I have here a document from the Office of
Coal Research that indicates the capital investment cost on coal and
gas oil-fired plants ranges anywhere from $90 to $125 per killowatt
and the energy cost is on the order of 314 up to 514 or 6 mills.

This was the reason I wondered about these other data. It appears
there is some conflict that will have to be checked out.

Mr. UpaLL. There is no conflict when you plug in the plant factor.
The cost can be one thing if you are operating these huge coal plants
90 percent of the time and it can be another thing entirely if you are
operating it 35 percent of the time. '

Mr. REINECKE. Let’s not forlget to gl in the factor that these other
plants are at no cost to the Federa ‘(l'xgovernment and taxpayers of
our country. These are, for the most part, built on bonded money.

Mr. Ruopes. Will the gentleman allow me to inject, neither are the
}xytgroplants——their costs are paid out over a period of 50 years with
interest.

Mr. ReNeckE. True, but how about the taxes that the private in-
vestor will pay to the local counties? :

Mr. Ruopes. Well, there are certainly taxes that will be paid but
the studies indicate the economic difference involved and, as I under-
stand it, the difference adds up to very little.
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Mr. RerNecke. I was under thé impression that the taxes on income
and State taxes and property taxes were of a value comparable to the
revenues from the power. o o

Mr. Ruobes. I think the gentleman should also realize that these
daims last for 100 years or so, and after they are paid out, they are the
property of the Federal Government. When you take into considera-
tion the fact that they are still income-producing, I would imagine
that a study would show you that before the dams become run-of-the-
river, they will certainly have produced income to more than
themselves off and produce great quantities of profit to the Federal
Government. Lo

Mr. UpaLL. If my friend will permit me on this point, because he
has referred to the charts—— :

Mr. ReINecKE. Certainly.

Mr. Uparu. The coal plant that was on that chart was presumed to
be on the basis of so many people recommending that the Federal Gov-
ernment build a steamplant.

Now, the figures are here on the assumption that the Federal Gov-
ernment has %‘:ﬁlt a steamplant, what would the cost be and what
would they contribute to a basin fund, so the taxes——

Mr. ReNecke. I see. That is why those steamplant figures would
be higher than the utility or private——

Mr. Upawr. That may be a factor, but I bring this up because you
raised a question of paying taxes. The Federal steamplants wouldn’t
ever pay taxes, either.

Mr. ReiNrpokB. Your objective is to produce s)ower at minimum cost
for the region. So, we should be, I think, looking at that as an
i A If my coll ill yield

r. AsPINALL. If my colleague will yield—

Mr. RerNeckb. Certainly. - ) ,

Mr. Aspinans. I would like to ask a question. The objective is not
to produce power at a minimum cost. The objective is to produce
power at whatever cost is necessary to pay for the facilities that are
tied in with the power development; isn’t that correct?

Mr. UpaLL. I couldn’t agree more, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. AspiNarL. The same thing is true in the upper Colorado River
Basin. Some people get this all mixed up. I think we ought to keep
this perfectly clear. :

Mr. Sayror. Will the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. AspiNaLL. Certainly.

Mr. Sayror. I want to comment to my colleague, Mr. Rhodes, from
Arizona, don’t have any idea that these things are going to last a
hundred years. We had one on the floor the other day that isn’t 30
years old and several of the units don’t work already. So, let’s not
suddenly dream that this is going to last for 100 years.

Mr. Ruopes. Well, my good friend from Pennsylvania isn’t tr;{)'ﬁg
to indicate that because one apple in the barrel is bad, they are all bad.
We are going to build—

Mr. SayLor. One apple in a barrel may rot the rest of them.

Mr. Reopes. We have some very good footings for dams. Some
of them are built in Chinle shale and they are very good, tight dams.

Mr. REINECKE. On the payout schedules provided for the committee
after last year’s testimony, it indicates a total cost allocation to water

P T TR Y
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Mr. ReiNecke. I am disturbed by one thing, a letter that I received
from Commissioner Dominy showing the total acre-feet of water being
used. It starts at 1.13 million acre-feet in 1975 and drops down to
564,000 in 2025. This is the central Arizona unit.

Mr. UpaLL. Well, the point he is making is that as the upper basin
begins to use the waters to which it is entit%ed, that there would begin
to be a decline in the supply available to Arizona consistent with our
obligation to California to give them 4.4 ahead of the central Arizona

roject.
P r. REINECKE. So that once again, importation is mandatory to the
efficient operation of CAP.

Mr. UpaLL. It is highly essential to Arizona that we get an import
program going.

r. REINECKE. You also mentioned this morning that the Hualapai
Tribe will be granted recreational management, I believe it was, of the
south bank? I don’t know how much opportunity for recreational
facilities there is going to be in that canyon. But will there be an
agreement stipulating what recreational facilities would be expected
of the tribe?

Mr. UpaLL. Oh, yes; this is not unprecedented. The tribe will be
given the full right to develop the south bank of that lake for recre-
ation. They have a lot of imaginative ideas already. They have the
right right now, as a matter of fact, to conduct any recreation program
they want to. Access is a problem, but there is one particular area that
is going to be one of the really choice recreation places in this coun-
try, which they will have the right to develop.

Mr. ReiNnecke. Has there been any thought to causing the water
users of Arizona to improve their water management methods as a
means of conserving some of this water so we are not in such a tight
position.

Mr. UpaLr. Yes. This is a matter of overriding importance in Ari-
zona. We put in the record last fall, and I woulg be glad to give the
gentleman the citations later on, the complete rundown on the things
we are doing, things we plan to do. I think we have done as much as
any State in the Union to make the most of a limited water supply.
‘We recognize there is more to be done and we are doing it.

Mr. Reinecke. Finally. who is to be charged for the seepage or bank
sto;ag(; losses if the two dams are built? Which basin pays for that,
rather?

Mr. Upavrr. This is strictly a lower basin problem. Both dams are
below Lee Ferry. We don’t think there are any seepage losses. It
seeps around the dam. goes down the river, and eventually to Lake
Mead. We don’t think this is seeping over into the Congo or the
Amazon or the Suwannee.

Mr. REINECKE. According to a letter from your brother, he says
there will be 300,000 to 400,000 acre-feet before Marble Canyon Reser-
vation is filled.

Mr. UpaLL. I can’t quarrel with a member of the family and his
figures—once they are in there they stay in there.

Mr. Rerncke. Nevertheless. this would come out of the lower basin.

Mr. Uparn. Yes. The bank storage and evaporation loss, in both
Bridge and Marble, are lower basin problems.
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this committee have been in the great and beautiful State of Colorado
in recent months. I hope that all of you can find the opportunity to
get out there soon and see the origin of most of this blue and sparkling
water that we are talking about.

During August of last year, I was afforded the opportunity to
appear before this committee and express the views oF the State of
Colorado on the then pending H.R. 4671 and similar legislation. I
stated at that time that nothing in my comments was designed to
preclude the construction of the central Arizona project. However,
on beilf of the State of Colorado, I did set forth several specific prin-
ciples which we recommended be incorporated into the authorizing
legislation.

During the past 2 years, and particularly since last August, innu-
mernble conferences and negotiations have been held among the various
States of the Colorado River Basin in an attempt to arrive at a
harmonious understanding with reference to the pending legislation.
It is understandable that on such a complex matter it probably will
never be possible to draft any legislation which will have the unani-
mous consent of all the many parties involved. Nevertheless, remark-
uble progress has been made. There is now pending before the com-
mittes its Committee Print No. 19, entitled “Recommended Revision
of 1.R. 4671,” dated April 25, 1966, to which my remarks are
specifically directed.

The proposed revision represents some departure from the position
of the IS)tate of Colorado previously presented to this committee. It
nlso incorporates provisions for the authorization of certain projects
in Colorado and New Mexico, with feasibility studies of other proj-
ects in Colorado, Utah, and Wyoming. While there may not be 100-
percent accord on every provision of the bill as revised, I am confi-
dent that the revision effects the best understanding that can now
be achieved among the States involved. While all of Colorado’s
previous objections have not been fulliy met, we consider that the re-
vised bill represents the most practical solution available at this time
to achieve a harmonious agreement among the States of the Colorado
River Basin.

Mr. Chairman, I am, therefore, pleased to be able to state here today
as chief executive of the State of Colorado, and on behalf of our State
legislature and the State water board, that the committee print of
H.R. 4671 has our complete support.. At the conclusion of my remarks
T will ask permission to have copies of the joint memorial of our legis-
lature and the policy position of our State water board appended to
and made a part of my statement.

This committee, along with previous committees, has been burdened
with literally thousands of pages of testimony on the Colorado River
Basin project under various titles. I shall limit my comments, there-
fore, to those new matters in the revised bill which are of particular
interest to the State of Colorado. I shall touch only briefly upon those
matters, since there are other witnesses who will have more detailed
testimony.

I would first like to speak upon title IT of the bill as revised. TUnder
this title, among other things, is found a provision directing the Sec-
retary of the Interior to prepare a staged plan for projects to provide
for the importation of up to 6% million acre-feet of water annually



Digitized by GOOSIQ



1044 LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT

concerning the project operation. The project is somewhat complex
in that the project area is situated in both Colorado and New Mexico
and includes lands of the Mountain and Southern Ute Indian Tribes.
The project report contains a statement that—

The project would be operated to distribute shortages as equally as possible
over the entire land area. .

New Mexico wishes to insure by some type of formal agreement that
this provision is observed. Colorado concurs in that position. We
see no problem in resolving the matter between the two States.

I would like to point out that all of the proposed projects are lo-
cated in areas of great industrial potential. Municipal and industrial
supplies constitute an important part of each of the projects. With
particular reference to the West Divide project, I would like to
emphasize the importance of this pr%’ect in relationship to the emerg-
ing oil shale industry in Colorado. Because of the importance of this
resource to the economy of our State, I appointed a Governor’s Oil
Shale Advisory Committee several years ago to keep me posted on
current developments in the industry and to advise me as to the im-
portant policy questions involved.

The Oil Shale Advisory Committee has closely followed the plan-
ning in connection with the West Divide project. It has advised me
that this Jiroject will make water available in the area where the
greatest o1l shale research and development is now taking place. In
addition to })roviding water for agricultural purposes, a significant
allocation of water has been made for the municipal and industrial
purposes. As the oil shale industry develops in the area even the
water allocated to agriculture can be converted from that use to urban
and industrial uses as required.

The remaining four projects are in areas which already require
additional municipal water supplies and which have a tremendous
potential for the development of thermal power generation from fossil
fuels. Water from all five projects has already been allocated for
municipal and industrial uses.

Tax-supported water conservancy districts have already been formed
for each of the potential projects. Those districts are ready at an
time to enter into a repayment contract with the United States.
shall not dwell at any further length upon these projects, since the
potential project beneficiaries can and will present their own cases
much more eloquently than I can. Suffice it to say that these projects
are fully supported by our State and constitute a primary reason for
our support of other provisions of the pending legislation.

Because it is of interest to the State of Colorado only, I would like
to call the committee’s attention to sections 501(d) and 501(e) in title
V of the committee print. We always have an educational problem
in Colorado concerning reclamation projects, and I presume the same
is true in other States. In planning any project there are always
rumors circulated to the effect that the Federal Government is at-
tempting to destroy vested water rights.

ile this has never been the case in our State, we feel that the
matter is of sufficient importance to justify the insertion of a section
directing the Secre to comply with the priority of water rights
established under our State Constitution. Actually, each project
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. I would like to turn briefly to title VI of the committee print, and
specifically to section 601 ofy that title.  This section contains direc-
tions to the Secretary which ean be defined as open&ing eriteria for
the releases of water from Lake Powell. The lack. of satisfactory

egerating criteria in the original version of H.R. 4671 constituted one

of our principal objections to that bill. X

It is my understanding that the provisions now incorporated in the

committee print are mutually agreeable to all seven States of the

Colorado River Basin. ‘I wish to point out that it is our common

understanding that these operating criteria would become effective at

such time as the pending legislation may be approved by the Congress

and the President.

This criteria would replace the Glen Canyon filling criteria pre-
viously announced by the Secretary and now in effect, with the ex-
ception of that portion of the filling criteria relating to allowances
for Hoover Dam powerplant deficiencies. These allowances would
continue to be made, with a provision for reimbursement to the Upper
lgcﬁlomdo River Basin fund as specified in section 502 of the revised

ill.

I wish to emphasize in conclusion that the testimony which I gave
before this committee last August still correctly states the principles
which the State of Colorado believe should be adhered to in the dis-
tribution of water from the Colorado River.

While we have not modified the principles, we have not agreed and
do now here a that the method of implementing those principles, as
incorporated in the revised legislation; constitutes the most practical
solution to the problems confronting the Colorado River Basin States.

I must point out for the record, however, that the problem of the
Mexican Treaty obligation has not yet been resolved to our satisfac-
tion. Nevertheless, we have made our decision to support this legis-
lation on the premise that the water resource development in the seven
Colorado River Basin States should not languish pending a final reso-
lution of the Mexican Treaty problem.

Attached to my statement is a copy of House Joint Memorial No.
1008, adopted by the House of Representatives and the Senate of the
Colorado General Assembly in February 1966. Also, attached is the
policy position of the Colorado Water Conservation Board on H.R.
4671 and similar legislation, adopted by that board on February 8,
1966. This latter agency is the official agency of our State govern-
ment charged with the duty of protecting and asserting the authority,
interests, and rights of the State of Colorado in and to the waters of
interstate streams.

These two attached documents constitute the primary record evi-
dence of the support of the State of Colorado for H.R. 4671, as revised.
Mr. Chairman, I ask permission to have these two documents attached
to und made a part of my statement as though read in full.

And, in addition, Mr. Chairman, if I may, I have five additional
statements and I would like to have them made a part of the record,
although they will not be read.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. We will take up your request first, and does
the Chair hear any objection to inclusion of this additional informa-
tion with the Governor’s statement ?
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with any and all parties affected by the provisions of the said document, in the
interest of the greatest possible harmony within the State of Colorado.

Be it further resolved, that the Secretary of this Board be authorized and
directed to transmit a copy of this resolution with an appended copy of the
revised H.R. 4671 to the Governor of the State of Colorado, to (olorado’s elected
representatives in the §9th Congress of the United States, and to the President
of the Senate and to the Speaker of the House of the Forty-tifth General Assem-
bly of the State of Colorado; and .

Be it further resolved, that the staff of this Board be authorized and directed
to maintain close and continuous liaison with the Governor of the State of Colo-
rado, the members of Colorado’s congressional delegation, the members of the
Colorado General Assembly and Colorado’s member of the Upper Colorado River
Commission, to the end that the greatest possible unity on the subject of the
pending legislation can be achieved within the State of Colorado.

CERTIFICATE

I do hereby certify that the foregzoing is a true and correct copy of a statement
of policy and resolution on the subject of H.R. 4671 adopted by a unanimous vote
of the members of the (‘olorado Water Conservation Board at an adjourned
regular meeting of the Board held in Denver, Colorado, on February 8, 1966.

FeLix L. Sparks, Secretary.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Now, the other statements you refer to, Gov-
ernor, who are they from?

Governor Love. Let me take them up one by one.

First, is a one-page statement of the city of Colorado Springs, Colo.,
pertaining to the bill.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Would you submit that so that we can see it.
Let the Chair say this in the interest of time. 1f you will call off the
names, these instruments will be received by the subcommittee and
will be placed in the record if appropriate. If not, they will be in-
cluded in the file.

Governor Love. All right.

The next one is a statement of J. R. Barkley, manager of the North-
ern Colorado Water Conservancy District, State of Colorado.

The next one is a statement of J. Sid Nichols, president, South-
eastern Colorado Water Conservancy District.

The next one is a statement of R. S. Shannon, Jr., president of the
Denver Board of Water Commissioners, State of Colorado.

And the last one is a statement of Grand Valley Irrigation Co.,
Grand Valley Water Users Association, Orchard Mesa Irrigation Dis-
trict and Palisade Irrigation District, County of Mesa, State of
Colorado.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Thank you, Governor.

Governor Love. And, then, one final one. I have a statement here
prepared to be given by Mr. Ival V. Goslin, the executive director of
the Upper Colorado River Commission. Even though he is listed as a
witness, rather than take the committee’s time, he has suggested that I
introduce this since it covers repetitively, to some extent, some of the
things that my statement includes and some of the things that Mr.
Udall’s statement. includes, with the provision that he will be present
at these meetings if at a later time questions need to be asked.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The clerk advises the Chair that the state-
ments have been submitted in advance. He has gone over them. They
are acceptable for the record. ‘

Is there objection to their inclusion as requested? Tf not

Mr. Sayror. Mr. Chairman, reserving the right to object—Gov-
ernor, I suppose they all support the project.
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(b) Would it not be more equitable to acquire equal amounts of water in
Lake Powell and Lake Mead above respective minimum power pools in both
reservoirs under (ii) rather than above the respective dead storage levels?

In answer to question (a), we believe that if S8ection 601 does not become
effective until such time as provided in 601(a), the condition described could
not occur. If Section 601 were to become effective immediately, it would be
theoretically possible, although practically impossible, for such a condition to
occur. During the next seven years it will be necessary for Lake Powell to
relase at least 59 million acre-feet to meet the Upper Basin obligation under
Article 111(d) of the Compact for the decade 1963-1972. Absent this require-
ment, the possibility that the condition posed in question (a) could occur within
the next seven years would be much more serious. During this period the re-
quired releases from Hoover are estimated to be slightly less than the minimum
Lake Powell releases. Therefore, it is expected that Lake Mead will gain stor-
age over the next seven years, or through the year 1972. By the end of 1972, the
amount of storage required in Lake Powell for assurance of delivery of water
required under Section 601(b) (1) and (2), taking all relevant factors into
oconsideration, would almost certainly be close to or at 10.7 million acre-feet,
the minimum active storage required for power production at Lake Mead. By
1975, the required storage would be subsantially above 10.7 million acre-feet.
‘When 10.7 million acre-feet or more of storage are required, the priority granted
to such storage by the first portion of Section 601(b) (3) would eliminate the
possibility that item (ii) could cause the condition posed in question (a) to
occur.

In respect to question (b), we ran comparative operation studies on the two
bases for a selected average period of 30 years (1923-1952). The pertinent
results of these studies are as follows:

Average power generation
(billion kilowatt-hours)
Powerplant
Eqwualulng qu,all:lng
storage storage
above dead above
storage minimam
level power pool
Hoover 3.84 3.88
Glen Canyon. 4.14 4.08
Total 7.98 7.96

As can be seen, the differences are very small.

The third listed criterion (iii) is obviously consistent with sound principles
of reservoir operation. The proviso beginning on line 23, as presently placed,
would modfy (iii) and under certain circumstances would defeat the very objec-
tive of (iil). As stated earlier, it should be a limitation only on item (i).

Section 601(c) simply states that Section 7 of the Colorado River Storage
Project Act shall be administered in accordance with the foregoing criteria. We
can see no objection to this provision.

UPrPER COLORADO RIVER COMMISBION,
Salt Lake City, Utah, April 5, 1966.
Memorandum to: Ival V. Goslin, Executive Director.
From : Paul L. Billhymer, General Counsel.
Subject : Bridge Canyon and Marble Canyon vs. Grand Canyon National Monu-
ment and Grand Canyon National Park.

Conservation interests, under the leadership of the Sierra Cludb of California,
seek to secure the removal of authorization for Bridge and Marble Canyon dams
from H.R. 4671. In summary, the chief objection is directed primarily toward
Bridge Canyon Dam for the reason that it creates a reservoir which invades the
National Monument and a small sector of the National Park. This group argues
that this proposed invasion violates the announced national policy as found in

63-256—66—pt. 2——8
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Colorado. While I do not farm in the Colorado River Basin, the
location of the proposed projects, I can say from experience a depend-
able irrigation water supply is necessary for successful farming in
Colorado. ' ‘ : )

I am appearing here on behalf of the Colorado Association of Soil
Conservation Districts, of which I am now president. The association
represents 94 member districts in Colorado with a farm population
in excess of 150,000 and a farm and ranch area of about 57 million
acres of land.

I am serving as a member of the Colorado Water Conservation
Board. I was appointed to this board on May 12, 1963, by Governor
Love. My appearance here before the committee is a very distinct
privilege and a pleasure to me personally.

The Colorado Association of Soil Conservation Districts strongly
endorses the Colorado River Basin project legislation, H.R. 4671.
The construction of the five Colorado projects proposed for authori-
zation by this legislation is a most vital and necessary step in a well-
planned, correlated development of the soil and water resources of the
Colorado River Basin in Colorado. This type of development is
extremely important to the State.

A large part of our soil conservation work involves counseling on
the use of irrigation water and the construction and rehabilitation of
irrigation works on irrigated farms and ranches. Water conservation
and soil conservation are very closely interrelated, and both are impor-
tant to the continuation of a healthy and prosperous agriculture for
the growing of the food requirements for the rapidly expanding popu-
lation of the Nation.

We who are engaged in agriculture in Colorado know from experi-
ence the importance of a well-engineered, firm irrigation water sup-
ply. The fixed operating cost of irrigated agriculture requires that
the annual variations of usable waters existing in the project areas
be eliminated. A stable supply of water is absolutely necessary each
aIfld every year. The proposed projects will provide such a supply
of water.

Historically, agriculture, including livestock and livestock products.
has been the number one source of State income in Colorado. This
income is lar%Iy dependent on the irrigation of land. Figures devel-
oped by the Bureau of Reclamation indicate that the five proposed
projects, if fully developed, will provide for an increase in farm in-
come of approximately 20 percent in the Colorado River Basin in
Colorado. This increase will consist primarily of livestock and live-
stock products.

We in soil conservation work are happy to note that the Colorado
projects incorporate many features which provide municipal and in-
dustrial water. We have always been advocates of the multipurpose
principles of reclamation which lends considerable support to a bal-
anced economy.

As President of the Colorado Association of Soil Conservation Dis-
tricts, and as a member of the Colorado Water Conservation Board,
I can assure you no water legislation has received greater study and
consideration than this act. T am pleased to report that all sections
of the State interested in soil and water conservation are unanimous
in their endorsement of H.R. 4671.
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. In conclusion, the Colorado Association of Soil Conservation Dis-
tricts urges favorable action on this very important legislation' for
Colorado and the entire Colorado River Basin. It has been a pleasure
to appear here and present the views of the membership of soil con-
servation districts. ‘ :

Thank you, sir.

Mr. RooErs of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Cornelius.

Mr. Aspinall ¢ '

Mr. AspiNaLL. Mr. Chairman, I wish to commend the Governor and
those associated with him for the statement that has been made and
the way that it has been correlated with the statements of other repre-
sentatives of Colorado.

Now, Governor, if I understand the position of Colorado, it is to
this effect: Colorado supports the legislation set forth in the com-
mittee print, or something similar to the language of the committee
print, providing the legislation calls for a study of importation into
the Colorado River, providing that there are authorized the five par-
ticipating projects of Colorado, and providing, further, that the
operating criteria as set forth in 4671, the committee print, is a part
of the legislation. Isthat correct?

Governor Love. That is correct, Mr. Aspinall, with the further pro-
vision that we want the language that deals with Senate Document
No. 80, in order to support the legislation, but what you said first cer-
tainly is correct, with that addendum.

Mr. Aspinarn. And with this understanding, Colorado’s support
would have to be withdrawn if any one of these important parts of
the bill were left out of the legislation.

Governor Love. This is certainly true. We have had, as you know
well, a great many meetings in Colorado in which the people attend-
ing, representing various vitally important and le%itimate interests,
have come to this agreement and, as a matter of Colorado policy, un-
less these are included, we cannot support the legislation.

Mr. AI;I;INALL. The assembly’s action is dependent upon these prin-
ciples, also.

Governor Love. This is certainly true.

Mr. AspiNaLL. That is all.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Saylor?

Mr. Sayror. Governor, first let me say it is always a pleasure to see
you. Glad to have you here before us.

Governor Love. Thank you, sir.

Mr. SayrLor. I have a number of questions which your statement has
raised in my mind.

First, let me say that you folks from Colorado are pretty good bar-
gainers. Ialways like to find a man who places $360 million as a price
tag for support. I congratulate you, Governor. The people of your
State are shrewd bargainers.

Now, as your statement went forward, Governor, and I listened to
it with interest, it is very evident that you, as the Governor of a great
State that creates most of the water that flows into this river realize
that even in your State water is a tremendous problem, is that
correct ?

Governor Love. This is certainly true. I can’t think of a more im-
portant subject to the citizens of Colorado than water.
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Mr. Savror. Do you agree with the statements that were made by
our three colleagues from Arizona that water is a national problem.

Governor Love. Yes. Based on the information I have and the
statistics I have seen that indicate increases in po&ulation and the
increased use of water per capita, and the supplies that are available,
I think it is an increasing national problem.

Mr. Sayror. Now, then, Governor, if it is a national problem, the
approach you have taken, the approach that the supporters of this
legislation have taken, is that you are supporting a national problem
on a fragmented basis of taking care of the n of the seven States
in the Colorado Basin.

Do you not think it would be a great deal better approach if this
problem of water, being a national problem, was studied as a national
problem, and the conclusions reached would affect the entire country
and not just this little seven-State area ¢

Governor Love. Mr. Saylor, I would submit that I don’t believe the
two approaches are mutually exclusive. Certainly, I fully agree that
there 1s a national problem and certainly, the Congress of the United
States has a legitimate interest and concern. I would point out that
we in the so-called semiarid West have lived with this problem more
currently, more immediately, than the other portions of the United
States, many of which are better watered.

As a consequence, we can point out with a good deal of statistical
understanding to the immediacy of the problem in the Southwest and
in the States of the Colorado River Basin. I believe that, therefore,
we should not wait on comparable kinds of work nationwide. I think
that this study and any solution to it would be a major contribution
to the national solution.

Mr. Sayror. Now, Governor, let me ask you this. Is the entire
gepos;t of oil shale in the United States within the confines of your

tate

Governor Love. No, sir; it is not. There are portions of the oil
shale deposits in the State of Utah and in Wyoming.

Mr. Sayror. I notice you appointed an oil shale agvisory committee
several years ago to keep you posted. I want to say that I saw some
figures not long ago that indicate that there are probably several
trillion barrels of oil involved in this oil shale.

Governor Love. I would correct it by saying it is big enough if
you just say a little over a trillion barrels of oil, not several. That
1smore oil than you can think of.

Mr. SayLor. More oil. Let me tell you it is enough to make the
situation a little greasy.

Now, my understanding is that if this oil shale industry is to con-
tinue operating in your State, it is going to need a good bit of water;
isn’t that correct ?

Governor Love. That certainly is true.

Mr. Savror. And I notice you say here that, on the bottom of page
6 and at the top of page 7, if the oil shale industry develops, you are
going to take the water allocated to agriculture and convert it to
urban industrial use. Isthat anticipated ?

Governor Love. Yes. I think that this indeed might well happen.
In the State of Colorado, under the law that exists in regard to water,
we have priorities of use, also, that is, the domestic and municipal
uses in most instances are superior to that of agricultural.
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‘Mr. SayLor. Now, Mr. Cornelius, you have heard the Governor,
and I read with interest your statement and your support, and the
support of your organization is based on the agricultural development.

ow, would you continue to support this if, within a very short
period of years, you would see that all the water allocated to agri-
culture was converted to industrial and urban support

Mr. CorneLrus. Well, sir, it is well known that you can pay more
for a drink of water than you can to irrigate with it. This 1s a truth
that we must face. As the more valuable uses occur, the agricul-
tural water will be bought to be applied for the more valuable uses.

Governor Love. Might I add, Mr. Saylor, to that, Mr. Sparks
calls to my attention that the west divide project as now planned
already allocates 77,500 acre-feet to industrial uses.

Mr. SayLor. Now, is this the only project that would allocate water
to oil shale?

Governor Love. The oil shale industry as we expect it to develop is
on the Colorado. The west divide project is the one that is in the
position toserve it.

Mr. AspinaLL. If my colleague will yield, some time in the future
the Yampa and White River projects might be brought into being.
Then, of course, the possibility exists that water for oiFshale develop-
ment might be involved in that project.

Mr. Sayror. Now, Governor, I congratulate you on trying to get
this west slope appropriation controversy settled. This is a big bill, but
aren’t you giving it a pretty big job to carry this, too? I see you want
us to solve the problem of the Green Mountain Reservoir rights.

Governor Love. I think the problem is the language of Senate Docu-
ment 80. Some people thought at least it was capable of expansion
beyond the Green Mountain Reservoir. I know that the position of
various interests in Colorado is that this controversy should be put
to rest. I am sorry to have to bring it to the Congress, but it was a
E;:b]em created by a congressional document and it needs to be brought

k here for correction.

Mr. Sayror. Now, in section 501, in addition to the projects which
are authorized, there are a number of projects which are authorized
for study. Is it anticipated that within the foreseeable future, and
by that, I mean, probably by the year 2000, that the State of Colorado
will be in a position to use or to put into operation all of these
projects?

overnor Love. Yes, sir; it is. I think, again, that depends on the
understanding of the amount of water that is allocated to Colorado
under the compact and the percentage that actually has be put to use
as yet.

Mr. SayLor. And, of course, you heard our colleagues from Arizona
say they were going to import water and I don’t know where they are

ing to put it but perhaps near Pikes Peak, probably to grow those
g:nanas referred to some time ago. You will have a couple of million
more acre-feet up there.

Now, then, on page 11 of your statement you want the Secretary
of the Interior to change the criteria for operating the releases of
water from Lake Powell.

Governor Love. Yes, sir; that is so. We want it changed in con-
formity with the provisions of 4671 as revised.
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- Mr. SayrLor, Not only in the bill do they want them changed, but
they want them reviewed annually. - You don’t have much confidence
in that river out there or the water in it, do yeu? ..

Governor Love. It fluctuates as far as the amount of water that it
does produce.

Mr. Sayror. Well, it says in section 601 that the Secretary is to
promulgate equitable criteria for the coordinated long-range operation
of the reservoirs under the authority of the various acts. Then, the
want him to review it—have the Governor review it annually or his
representative. It seems to me that instead of trying to settle things in
the Colorado River Basin, nobody has much confidence, if you are go-
ing to review it annually. What do you think about that ?

Mr. AspiNaLL. If my colleague will yield to me, I think this is right
down my colleague’s line of thinking, because my colleague has always
suggested that the operations of the Bureau of Reclamation be su
ject to review all the time, and inasmuch as the administrative respon-
sibility is in the Secretary. All that the people in the Colorado River
area or the Upper Colorado River Commission are asking is that they
know from year to year what is involved.

Mr. Sayror. I didn’t say that I disagree with what was proposed.
T just wanted to know whether or not the Governor wanted to review
it every year.

Governor Love. I think it would be helpful. I think, too, in con-
nection with the criteria of the amount of storage water, that this isa
thing that needs to be done continually.

Mr. Sayror. In other words, I just overheard a little comment that
might be corrected, that it isn’t the river you are worried about, it is
the Secretary. [Laughter.]

Governor Love. How was that stated, that it might be true?

Mr. SayLor. No. In other words, this section says that you don’t
worry so much about the river, but you do worry about the Secretary.
That might be a political question.

Governor Love. Let me answer it this way. I am concerned about
the water.

Mr. Sayror. And, on the last page, at the bottom of page 11, you
say that the problem of the Mexican Water Treaty has not been
resolved to your satisfaction. What is the problem as you see it with
regard to the Mexican Water Treaty that has not been resolved %

Governor Love. Very briefly, under the terms of the compact, the
upper basin can be called upon to share in the providing of necessary
waters when there is a shortage.

Now, when there is a shortage is a thing that is perhaps in dispute.
Tt is possible that the—at least, Arizona may claim that the Gila is not

art of the Colorado River system and does not need to be accounted

or in determining whether there will be a call on the upper basin.

Mr. Sayror. Well, Governor, I might say the Supreme Court has
already decided that for us.

Governor Love. T don’t believe so.

Mr. Sayror. I think they were wrong, by the way, but they had the
last. guess.

Governor Love. No. T don’t believe that for the purpose of the en-
tire compact and for the purpose of the Mexican Treaty that there is
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an{ decision by the Court. on the Gila as.to whether. it is part of the
Colorado or pot. : Co e o

Mr. Sayror. Governor, once again, I want-to thank you for your
statement, your forthright answers to the questjons I have given you.
It is always a pleasure to see you.. S ' ' :

Governor Love. Thank you, Mr. Saylor. -

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have no questions but I, too, would like to congratulate the Gov-
ernor here on a very fine statement.

Governor Love. Thank you very much.

Mr. Jounson. I have visited your State on some of the smaller proj-
ects and some pretty good-sized ones, and I am sure you are vitally
interested in those that are included in this legislation, new projects
in Colorado. Certainly, you, like the people in California, have had a
great deal to resolve in bringing about an agreement on this particular

iece of legislation. I think you are to be congratulated on that, too,
or getting the people in the ring there who have been able to come
out with some sort of an agreement.

‘While yours might be a little more conditional than ours, ours has
some conditions, too.

Mr. RogErs of Texas. Mr. Udall ?

Mr. UpaLL. Governor Love, I simply commend you on a very terse,
very forthright, and very constructive statement, and I congratulate
you and the other leaders in your great State, in behalf of all the
people of Arizona for the most constructive way you have gone about
settling these problems. I don’t know where we would be if we didn’t
have at this crucial time in history the kind of people in all of the
seven States who are willing to look to the future, forget old griev-
ances, give and take a little here on this entire problem.

My friend from Pennsylvania has been anxious throughout the da
to promote unity within the States, and unity within the basin, and
wouldn’t want you to leave here without asking one further question.
He implied that Arizona gave away the ball game to California, that
the lower basin gave away the ball game to Colorado, and the upper
basin. Would you think that in these negotiations and final draft that
we have before us, that Colorado both got and gave some things?

Governor Love. The leaders of the various States have brought to
this the best sort of thinking available. There has been give and take,
and I believe that the proposed bill is one that will work for the bene-
gt of the basin without specific harm that I can see to any one of the

tates.

Mr. Uparr. Ithank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Skubitz?

Mr. Skusrrz. No questions.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Burton ¢

Mr. Burron of California. Governor, would you enlarge a little bit
on this sentence of yours on page 6 which states in part, “I would like
to emphasize the importance of this”—meaning the West Divide proj-
ect—*'project in relationship to the emerging oil shale industry in
Colorado.”

Governor Love. Yes. As we discussed briefly, a few minutes ago,
the location of this project is such that the area in which we expect this
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oil shale industry to develo%eean be served by water, which will be held
by the dams, the facilities here involved, in the West Divide project.

Does this answer your question or do you want to know——

Mr. Burron of California. In what respect? You mean the com-
munities that will grow up as a result of this, or the industrial uses?

Governor Love. As far as the use of water by the oil shale industry,
we don’t know for sure yet. It dependsin part on what process is used.
Basically, we are thinking about the communities, the areas, the urban
areas that will grow up around the oil shale industry, rather than so
much water being by the industry itself, although there will be
that kind of use.

Mr. Burton of California. Do you have anything that would be

onsive to this concern of mine tiat we—the Congress have not yet
dealt with this entire oil shale matter, and to what extent, if at all,
would this project be in effect subsidizing with national taxpayer dol-
lars, this projected industry #

Governor Love. I don’ l’{elieve at all, just on a very brief review of
the oil shale situation. The oil shale deposits were withdrawn from
claim in 1920, was it? Some such time. And they have not yet—the
great bulk of them—Dbeen released for mineral claims. There has been
an industry that is getting a start on the more or less fringe areas that
are under private ownership in which title did solidify. We also have
under Government supervision a fine experimental plant that has
been examining some of the processes of removing the oil from the
shale at Rifle, Colo.

It would seem to me that, one, West Divide will stand on its own, as
far as the benefit-cost ratio and the benefits it will produce. If it is
used for domestic water, let us say, down the line, I am sure it will be,
there will be repayment of proper and appropriate amounts for that
use.

Mr. Burton of California. What percentage of the water would vou
estimate would be the maximum percentage that the industry itself, as
distinguished from the surrounding communities, would utilize

Governor Love. About 50 percent, Mr. Sparks advises me. They
are talking about at least two possible ways of developing oil shale.
One is a mining process by which the shale itself is mined and hauled
to a plant where it is processed. Another is refining in place. the
processs in which heat, one form and another, would be placed down
a hole, whether it be nuclear energy, whether it be steam and this, in
turn, would depend upon how it works experimentally. But I think
50 percent, as far as we can tell, is an accurate figure now.

Mr. Burton of California. No further questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Burton of Utah.

Mr. Burton of Utah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would likewise to welcome the Governor. It is a pleasure to have
you here, Governor.

Governor Love. Thank you very much.

Mr. Burron of Utah. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Foley.

Mr. FoLey Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Governor Love, in your testimony and in answer to the chairman of
the full committee’s questions, you stated you would oppose this legis-



LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT 1077

lation without provisions for importation of water and authorization
for the five participating projects in the Upper Colorado Basin. That
is correct, is it not ¢

Governor Love. Maybe it is a basic quibble—nonsupport and op-

may be just semantics, but, now, we do not support the bill unless

1t does include these various things.
hMr.? ForLey. Would you oppose the bill if it did not include these
thin

Gogvemor Love. Well, I would say that I would return to the State
of Colorado and take it to the water conservation board and find out
what action we would then take.

Mr. Forey. I ask the question because on page 5 of your testimony,
you say :

We are convinced that the projects are feasible from both engineering and
financial standpoint.
And later that there is sufficient water—

pursuant to the terms of the Colorado River Pact and Upper Colorado River
Basin Compact.
for the project purposes.

Wouﬁl it beppossible for you to tell me what objection you would
have to the project if it did not include importation provisions or
authorization for Upper Colorado River Basin projects, considering
your statements on these two items?

Governor Love. Mr. Foley, you will remember perhaps that the
last time I appeared at these hearings there was testimony to the
effect by Mr. Tipton and others well qualified, that there would be suf-
ficient water for the central Arizona project until 1995, or the year
2000. But beyond that time and the upper basin did put its water ta
%(:)d use at that time, that there would be an insufficient supply. Very

nkly and very plainly, I believe that it is of the greatest impor-
tance to Colorado that its allotted share of the water be put to use,
and this is what we intend to do as quickly as we can.

Mr. Forey. I take it that you would understand the attitudes of
other States in that same regard.

Now I refer to your testimony on page 3 at the bottom of the page,
last paragraph. -

You refer to the Columbia River as being an area which should be
considered by the Secretary under title 2.

If this bill were enacted, as presently written, do you have any doubt
yourself that the report called for on page 32 by the Secretary as to
the feasibility of the plan for importation would be aimed at the
Columbia River Basin ?

Governor Love. I do not think there is any doubt that in any
response for comprehensive studies that the Secretary shoulda of
course, look at the Columbia River and the amount of water it does

roduce. I would not expect his investigation to be limited to that.
have listened with interest earlier in the day here to the others with
regard to the desalinization projects. One that has not been men-
tioned—there is a far-reaching plan about bringing water—the
NAWAPA program that you may have heard of that talks about
bringing water from far distant northern rivers into the United States.
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So there are many areas, but then of course I would come back to the
beginning that the Columbia River is obviously in thé minds of a t
many people. It is my understanding, and maybe you can tell me
whether it is true, that there is something of the magnitude of 150 to
160 million acre-feet which is discharged into the ocean annually by
that river.

Mr. FoLey. Well, we quarrel somewhat with those figures, Governor,
but they are the figures that are given.

Governor Love. Yes. .

Mr. FoLey. One question was the fact—and I do not mean to press
you on this—do you have in mind basically the Columbia River when
you think about importation of water ? ' »

Governor Love. Well, I do not know whether I can answer it more
directly and plainly, in that I would say we want a study, a plan for
importation of water. In planning I certainly would agree with you
that one of the first places that any responsible study would look to is
the Columbia River.

Mr. Fouey. Well, T would prefer, if you would, not to state that
as an agreement with me. I do not think that reflects my own atti-
tudes, Governor, for the record.

I would assume from your testimony that you share the opinion of
Mr. Udall that water is a national problem and national resource, and
I listened with interest to your answers to Mr. Saylor’s questions in
that regard. Specifically, 1f there were a substitute }})]rovision calling
for a national water commission study in place of the provisions of
title 2 now in the committee print, would you oppose the bill if so
amended ?

Governor Love. My answer at the moment has to be, yes, I would
not support it unless a plan for importation into the Colorado River
is a part of it. Let me say that I believe that Colorado has some
understanding of the problems faced by the State of Oregon. Of
course, as it has been said, we produce most of the water in the Colorado
River. I know of the great problem, great fears, that are involved
in the State of Oregon. Let me reassure you, if I may, that it would
not be our intent to urge a plan which would take from Washington
or from Oregon water for which there is any kind of demonstrated
need, or take it up high enough where it would hurt. The plan, I
think to be feasible, must fully protect the State of Oregon.

Mr. FoLey. Well, actually, is 1t not true that your attitude as the
Governor of Colorado with respect to further projects in the lower
basin is that you are not going to be responsible for any risks of in-
adequate water supply for Colorado?

Governor Love. Yes; this is essentially correct.

Mr. Forey. And I take it, then, that you would fully sympathize
with the similar concern of other Governors in the Pacific Northwest
with regard to the Columbia River?

Governor Love. Yes. T have, of course, discussed it with the Gov-
ernors of Oregon and Washington. T have been very pleased to note
that in both States studies are going ahead to attempt to determine
what the needs are and if there is any possible surplus.

Mr. Forey. Would you be satisfied as the Governor of Colorado
with the provision in the bill to guarantee from funds derived from the
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Colorado Basin projectsa reimbursable fund for the State of Colorado
and the Upper Colorado River Basin should waters used by the central
Arizona project be necessary for future Upper Colorado Basin proj-
ects?

Governor Love. You mean trade water for dollars?

Mr. FoLEY. Yes.

Governor Love. No.

Mr. FoLey. You would not feel that to be an adequate kind of guar-
antee ?

Governor Love. No. :

Mr. Forey. But you would regard this as precisely the guarantee
that is offered to the Pacific Northwest, would you not, under the bill#

Governor Love. Not to my knowledge, sir. In what way?

Mr. FoLey. Well, is it not correct that the bill provides on page 31
that the Secretary shall make provision for adequate and equitable
protection of the interests of States and areas of origin, including
assistance from the development fund to the end that water supplies
may be available for use herein adequate to satisfy the ultimate re-
quirements at prices to the users, not adversely affected by the expor-
tation of water to the Colorado River system ?

Governor Love. I would assume that that was talking about the de-
velopment of funds to use some of the water perhaps in eastern Oregon,
funds to put that water to use in eastern Oregon, eastern Washington.

Mr. Forey. Well, my question is, as I read this section 202 about the
origin offered as a guarantee is that the Secretary will take steps to
see that funds are available to provide all the additional water supply
in case the areas subsequently need the water that is exported.

Governor Love. Well, I cannot speak with knowledge on the specific
language. Let me simply state that it is my intent to testify that we
are sympathetic with the problem of the States of origin and that I do
not insist or would not want something that would attempt to form a
plan which would take away water which was needed in the foresee-
able future in Washington or Oregon.

Mr. Forey. But it is your testimony, as I understand it, that this
sort of guarantee would not be sufficient for Colorado?

Governor Love. Again, I do not know that language well enough. I
would say that to attempt to guarantee us with dollars rather than
tying down the water, I would not find acceptable.

Mr. FoLey. Thank you, Governor.

Mr. Sayror. Will tKe gentleman yield tome?

Mr. Forey. 1 yield to the gentleman.

Mr. SayLor. Governor, I notice several of the statements which you
submitted, one from Eugene H. Mast, and Anthony W. Williams, at-
torneys for the Grand Valley Irrigation District and the Grand Valley
Water Users Association, Orchard Mesa Irrigation District, and
Palisade Irrigation District, as well as the statement of F. T. Henry,
city attorney for the city of Colorado Springs—I am afraid that sec-
tion 501(e) which yon have referred to in interpreting Senate Docu-
ment 80 gets us right into the middle of a good lawsuit, and I will have
to agree with my colleague from Colorado that Mr. Mast and Mr.
Williams do not like to have it included. And I think that if Mr.
Henry had it included, he would have this group deciding the lawsuit
in his favor. I think this is something we want to avoid.



1080 LOWER COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT

Governor Love. Mr. Saylor, if I may, let me ask Mr. Sparks to
speak to that. I do not believe there is any pending lawsuit that would
be affected by it.

Isthatright?

Mr. Sparks. That is correct. There have been lawsuits in the past
with reference to this document, but not with any reference to the
words that have been pointed out in the Governor’s testimony.

Mr. Sayror. The reason I think that—in other words, in Mr. Mast’s
and Mr. Williams’ statement they state on page 3 that Senate Docu-
ment No. 80 has been interpretetr by the U.S. District Court for the
District of Colorado as being a contract (consolidated cases 2782-
6016-5017). So that if this is true—apparently, it is a question of the
amount of water to be retained in the &reen Mountain Reservoir.

Governor Love. I do not think there is any remaining quarrel on
the Green Mountain Reservoir. The difference of opinion—I am sorry
to say I have not read in detail this declaration here—whether or not
that language is bad enough to indicate that any east slope diversion
should be junior to any west slope use.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Wyatt ¢

Mr. Wyarr. Governor, I appreciated v:;’ky much your statement
this afternoon as I did last faﬁ. I would you if you studied the

roposal of the administration to create the National Water

ommission ¢

Governor Love. I have not studied it, Mr. Wyatt, no.

Mr. Wyarr. Would you mind telling me whether or not you have
intended to testify or to submit a statement at the hearings in the other
body in connection with the authorization of the National Water
Commission #

Governor Love. I have no present intent to testify or submit a
statement.

Mr. WyatT. As far as you know, then, the State of Colorado will not
take your position at least in the present hearings over there?

Governor Love. I am not informed as to one that is set for a hearing.

Mr. Wyarr. My understanding is that it was this morning, but that
they were postponed.

overnor Love. No; certainly we are not going.

Mr. Hosmer. Would the gentleman yield

Mr. WyarT. Yes.

Mr. HosmMEer. On that poing Governor, you go to some of these na-
tional Governors’ meetinﬁs, o you not! Do you find that almost
every Governor has some kind of water problem back home, too much,
too little, too dirty, and so forth?

Governor Love. Yes.

Mr. Hosmer. There are different problems in each State or each

ion, is that it?
overnor Love. Yes, I think that is right.

Mr. Hosmzer. And then there is no national water problem is there?

Governor Love. Well, I think in speaking about the national water
problem, the thing I am referring to is that there is a problem that
18 national.

Mr. HosMer. It is a national problem, but it is composed of indi-
vidual components that are characteristic and unique to each and every
area of the country, right
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Governor Love. I think that is true. I think, too, Mr. Hosmer,
that the solution in most of them is limited geographically, that is, I
do not think that there is much you can do out of northern California
for the Everglades.

Mr. HosmEer. That is correct. And with pollution one fellow’s solu-
tion might or might not be applicable some place else, right?

Governor Love. I think that is true.

Mr. HosMEr. But east coast water is not going to do any good for
the west coast ?

R.Govemor Love. No; I do not know of any way to take the Hudson
iver.

Mr. HosMEeRr. So what we initially have is a series of problems on
some kind of a sectional basis or a State basis or even a locality within
a State basis. Each one of those has to be looked at as to its own par-
ticular location, is that right ?

Governor Love. It seems right to me. Of course, that has been our
tradition in our history in that we have been approving these things
for some time now on a river basin approach, on a regional approach.
:}nd I think that the solutions certainly lie with the continuance of
that.

Mr. Hosmer. Thank you. I think that it is important that we not
get ourselves in a semantic trap conceiving the so-called national water
problem as an entity. Rather, it is a collection of many problems from
all areas of the country.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Wyatt. Governor, in the same context, you are taking the posi-
tion, are you not, that certainly it is possible that water originatin
in Canada and—and I am talking about the Columbia River—woul
help solve a problem in an area that is adjacent to the Republic of
Mexico. It is at least that broad in scope, 1s it not?

Governor Love. It is that broad in scope, certainly.

Mr. Wyarr. Thank you, Governor.

T have no more questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Governor, to get this maybe in a state of over-
simplification, the situation is simply that the pie that was cut up in
this compact i\ust was not all there. In other words, the river would
not produce the amount of water which was divided and has not over
the past 12 years, has it?

Governor Love. No. When the compact was originally entered into,
the framers of the compact thought that there would be 714 million
for the upper basin and 714 million for the lower basin and some water
for the Republic of Mexico. And they thought even beyond that that
there would be a surplus, and that they would meet later on to divide
that surplus. Historically to date, this has not proven to be true.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Yes.

Now, if the river would produce 1615 million acre-feet of water,
there would not be any need for this bill to be here in this form?

Governor Love. I believe that there would be. I am not sure that
1614 million acre-feet——

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Let’s put it this way. Instead of the 1614
million acre-feet, if the river would produce enough water to meet
the needs of upper basin and the lower basin, in your mind, there
would be no need for this bill ?

63-256—66—pt. 2——9
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Governor Love. Well, we would still be coming to the Congress for
authorization for our reclamation projects.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. I understand, but this bill in its form, let’s
put it that way. The point I am making is this, Governor. You told
Mr. Foley that you were, of course, supporting importation and if
importation was not in this bill, then you would oppose this bill.

overnor Love. Yes.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Now, the reason you have to support im-
portation is because the water is not there and if you meet the needs
of the Colorado and the lower basin, you are going to have to import
water, are you not ¢

Governor Love. Thisistrue.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. And I presume you would support that gen-
eral logic for any other area of the United States that might need
water ?

Governor Love. Yes. If I may add, even if we had enough water
to satisfy these present projects, any kind of projection of the growth
rate in Colorado and Arizona, New Mexico, and so forth, California
certainly, indicate that the time is not too far off when even if it were
1614 million acre-feet or 17, there just is not enough water in the Colo-
rado River.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Yes.

Governor Love. If there is water that is surplus in another area,
that can feasibly be brought to an area of need, ![’ think this is a good
principle, and one which I support.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Andp to carry this just a little bit further,
if the same situation prevailed in the Columbia River Basin and the
Colorado River had plenty of water, how would you feel about letting
them have a little water ¢

Governor Love. Under the same criteria, they are welcome to it.

Mr. Sparks reminds me that if we could keep all the water that there
is in the Colorado, we would not be involved in any of these problems.
But we already have entered into an agreement with our sister State .
which divide up the river, not only the Colorado River but the Rio
Grande and the Arkansas.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Regardless of all of these statements and all
this talk and everything else, there is one word that you finally get
back to and that is “importation,” if you meet the needs of the Colorado
River Basin.

Governor Love. Thatisright. It isneeded.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Are there any other questions?

Mr. Saylor?

Mr. Sayror. Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to say that I looked at
the map opposite page 516 during the hearings that were held August
23 and September 1, last year.

Governor, the people who represented Colorado in that compact
back in 1922 were not very good bargainers because they let California
and others, who made little contribution to the drainage area, take
the lion’s share of the water. It seems to me what we have been
doing is simply trying to give some explanation as to why those bar-
gainers of your State made such poor deals. And I can onlv tell you
that you referred to the Hudson, but you know the Ohio that is up
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give Oregon anything she needs but we do not think that she needs
more water.

Mr. FoLey. Thank you, Governor.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Are you through, Mr. Foley ¢

Mr. FoLEy. Yes.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The subcommittee is going to adjourn until
the morning. And let the Chair say that the first witness to be heard
briefly will be the Honorable George Mahon, of Texas, and the Honor-
able Al Ullman, of Oregon, who will be followed by a California group
headed by Mr. Ely, and those accompanying him. .

Mr. Burron of Utah. Mr. Chairman, as a point of inquiry we have
the Representative of Utah that was scheduled today. Will he be
allowed to appear tomorrow morning, if there is time ?

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Yes. Let the Chair say this; that we will
not be able to meet tomorrow noon, so we will do the very best we can
to get to these witnesses just as fast as we can, even if we have to
start using the 5-minute rule in order to try and finish this week, be-
cause the Chair expects to do it.

The subcommittee will stand adjourned until 9:45 a.m. tomorrow
morning.

(Whereupon, the hearing adjourned at 4:15 p.m. to reconvene to-
morrow, May 10, 1966, Tuesday,at 9: 45 a.m.)
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TUESDAY, MAY 10, 1966

Hotse oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON IRRIGATION AND RECLAMATION OF THE
CoMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:45 a.m., in room
1324, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Walter Rogers of Texas
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Rec-
lamation will come to order for the purpose of consideration of the
pending business.

The Chair wants to state that we are very pleased with the testi-
mony that we have received on yesterday from the Arizona congres-
sional delegation and also the testimony of Governor Love of Colorado.

The importation of water is a very 1mportant subject into the water
deficit areas from the water surplus areas. Whether this be surplus
water, whether it be in the United States or in foreign countries.

I think it was pointed up very well that it is a national problem
that is being attacked on a regional basis at the present time.

I want to make the announcement now that at the appropriate
time I intend to offer an amendment to include those sections of the

rions under the investigation and any studies that are to be made. I
think that this should be done in all fairness to those areas—and I am
speaking, particularly, of west Texas and I would, also, add the people
representing the several other States who are in water-shortage areas,
and who are before us in this hearing—the fact that the Federal Gov-
ernment moves into these areas, whether on a construction basis, or
on a study basis, does not relieve the States of their obligations to the
entire State that they are representing, and 1, for one, cannot condone
the use of the State machinery to develop one section of the State and
to try to turn the rest of it over to some other body, whether it be the
Federal Government or someone else.

I think that is the responsibility of the State 100 percent, insofar as
that State is concerned, but I did want to make it very clear that if
we are going to attack this problem and make any headway in it that
we will have to include in these areas, and in these studies, all of the
areas that could be involved, whether this involves the importation or
the exportation of the water, whether it involves the transportation or
diversion of water to one or two or three basins.

I make this statement so that there will not be any misunderstand-
ing as to what we are trying to do here and I hope tﬁat everyone will
get it clear.

1085 =~
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We have before us this morning two Members of the Congress.
First is the Honorable George H. Mahon, chairman of the House
A%propriations Committee, who desires to make a statement on this
subject.

ou are recognized, Mr. Mahon, at this time. We are glad to have
you before the subcommittee.

STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE H. MAHON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Mr. Manon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity of

apfearing before this subcommittee. o
want to commend the Chair for the statesmanshiplike references
he has just made.

It is perfectly obvious that with the great demand for water
throughout many regions of the United States, that we are going to
develop a great deal of interest from many sections. As we write a
mammoth water plan for the Nation, I am sure that large areas in
need of water do not want to be omitted. In the west Texas area,
from which I come, we are grasping at every possibility which offers
any hope of helping solve our long-range water problems. At the
present, we are one of the most productive agricultural areas in the
world. This results from the fact that we do have, and have had,
large resources of underground water and we are pumping from the
underground sources more than 5 million acre-feet per year to irrigate
more than 6 million acres of land.

This is a way of life which supports our economy. We are not reck-
lessly mining this water. We are not unmindful of the future re-
quirements. We are trying to conserve our underground water re-
sources. We are making some progress but the fact remains that the
utilization of this water for the cities and for irrigation is a way of
life that has brought our economy to the fore.

The fact is that these water resources are being depleted. And there
is the further fact that these underground water resources are not
being recharged. In most areas of the Nation the rains do recharge
the underground water reservoirs but it happens that in a large por-
ti]('th({ the area I represent, only a very minor recharge is accom-
plished.

Now, we have a very peculiar underground water formation in much
of this area in western Texas represented by the gentleman from
Amarillo, Mr. Rogers, and by myself, and by Mr. White of Texas.
This overall formation in a portion of the area is unusual in that it is
more or less like a reservoir of oil or hard minerals.

When it is taken out, it is not actually being replaced, except to a
very insignificant degree. We need additional water for the whole
west. Texas area.

We have very little surplus water. We have limited rainfall. We
have very little surplus water from runoff, so in a general way the flow
of the rivers offers us no real hope. And we have few rivers.

We are building, thanks in part to the work of this Committee on
Interior and Insular Affairs, a $90-million dam which will provide a
quantity of water for towns like Lubbock and Amarillo and 9 or 10
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other towns of this area, but this is only a limited answer to the prob-
lem which confronts us.

So we have to look outside this west Texas area which lies generally
west of 99 degrees longitude.

We will look, of course, first to the State of Texas, but the Texas
Water Development Board has made an exhaustive study and they
have written us off, and this, of course, hits a sour note with me as a
Representative of this large area in western Texas, but nevertheless,
that is the fact that confronts us.

I hope that we will not remain written off, insofar as Texas is con-
cerned, because we do not want to be a stepchild in our own State.

We have looked outside of the area for fyea,rs. A number of years
ago I introduced a bill requiring a study of the possibility of bringi
some of the surplus waters of the Missouri River Basin into this hig
plains area of Texas. Eventually, that may develop. I think that
eventually, to support the burgeoning economy and the exploding
population of this part of the Nation, we will have to use the surplus
waters of the Missouri River and the Mississippi River and other rivers
with surplus flow.

One of the greatest sources of water is the Columbia River. We
are well aware of that, as you are. That is what in part prompts this
legislation and prompted this study. And a great many water-hungry

ople from many areas are in this hearing room now because there
1s a lot of water there to be tapped. And when you study the tapping
of the surplus waters of this vast river, we do not want to be (Yealt
out. Thatisthe reason I am here testifying.

This study, which may very well be expanded—in fact, the chair-
man has already announced that it woultfm be expanded, in his judg-
ment—may lead to more ambitious water programs to tap the unused
water resources of the northwestern portion of the continent.

Here we are on the threshold of a great new day in the field of

roviding water for needy areas for irrigation. We are interested
In irrigation; and for industry; and for municipal use, generally.

We have a very unusual situation in our area. This underground
water cavern, so to speak, is being depleted. It offers a tremendous
possibility for the underground storage of surplus waters that will
not be needed at a given moment. This is a unique asset. This
offers special hope for the long-range future.

I know that this bill poses a difficult problem for the committee.
I know if I were in the far West or in the Northwest, I would look
with a jaundiced eye upon any attempt to take away needed waters
from those regions. We are not advocating that we take away needed
waters from the areas of the West and the Pacific Northwest. What
we are advocating is that we be included in the study and that we
share in the distribution of surplus water.

And I believe, certainly, that this is only the beginning of much
more ambitious efforts to find water to meet the requirements of these
people of the Nation.

These programs will cost money and the taxpayers will have to
bear a large portion of the cost, and we will be expected in our area
of Texas to pay our part in whatever cost may accrue, but we want
to get in the boat with the rest of the people who find their future
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somewhat in doubt as a result of the lack of assurance of a long-range
water supply to support the region.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Mahon.

Let the Chair state that he has long been impressed with the
efforts of the gentleman from Lubbock in his interest in Texas in
trying to solve these water problems. And what he has told this
committee with regard to this underground source of water is true.

First, he realizes that it is only recently that we have been able
to work out on a tax base how to charge for the depletion of these
waters. Heretofore we had not receive% the depreciation allowance
that they have on oil and other minerals. And now they have awak-
ened to the fact that this is a depleting resource and I think that
since it has been recognized for that purpose, it should be good ground-
work for convincing these people that these resources are not to be
with us forever, if we use them up.

The Indians, when they inhabited this country, could live on the
creeks and the lakes around them. That is not true today.

I think the gentleman from Lubbock has made an able presentation
of the problems we have in our area.

Mr. Manown. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Let me say this, that Mr. Joe Moore of the Texas Water Develo
ment Board has a statement to submit to this committee. He
ap&eur,lvbelieve on Thursdav\;;

r. G. H. Nelson of the West Texas Water Institute is scheduled
to appear before you. They will talk in more technical terms about
our interest in this highly important legislation. And I hope and
believe that the committee will be glad to give their testimony con-
sideration.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Thank you very much.

Mr. Aspinall, do you have any questions?

Mr. Aspinawr. I have no questions.

I welcome our distinguished chairman of the Appropriations Com-
mittee.

May I say, Mr. Mahon, that I commend you on your statement
R‘ointm out the significance of water resources in your area.

hroughout my 46 years of elective office, I have always represented
a minority area myself, so that I can understand just how you feel.

Mr. ManoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Hosmer ?

Mr. Hosmer. There is a question whether or not the study involving
the water resources of the basin itself, and the areas of potential im-
portation will be allocable against the basin funds or will it be a
general obligation of the United States. If it turns out to be the
former, Mr. Mahon, would you contemplate an approved method of
having the beneficiaries of this study pay the allocable cost thereof?

Mr. MasHoN. Well, I have not undertaken to explore that, but it
seems to me that, insofar as the study is concerned, that would, proba-
bly, be an out-of-pocket cost of the Nation rather than of the region.
But the importation of water is a different matter.

Mr. HosMer. It may not be-—it may be charged against the basin
States, in which event I do not think that Texas is looking for a free
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ride on these other States for this study. All I want to receive is an
indication from you that if the cost is so allocable, that it would—that
your State would be in some manner prepared to pay the bill.

Mr. Manon. I would hope that Mr. Moore, the executive director
of the Texas Water Board, could speak more authoritatively for
the State in that respect. I cannot myself.

Mr. HosmEer. Let me put my question this way then: If, in fact,
the cost is allocable against the basin accounts of the Colorado River
Basin States, would you, in principle, approve of a condition that any
additional incremental expenses caused%y the inclusion of west Texas
be paid for by the beneficiaries?

r. Mason. Well, I, frankly, have never been confronted with a
problem—with the roi)lem, before. I would want to give it more
thought than I am able to give it at this moment, before firmly com-
mitting myself in regard to that. It would not seem unreasonable if
you charged to the areas invloved a Eortion of the cost of the study,
that all portions of the area should share in the cost. That would be
my off-the-cuff reaction.

Mr. HosMer. In other words, you would not be recommending to
this committee that west Texas take a free ride on the States that are
involved in the Colorado River Basin?

Mr. Manoxn. The States to the west have been pretty well taken care
of as you know, and have been pretty well considered throughout the
years.

Mr. Hosmer. I understand that.

Mr. Manox. And I do not know who has taken a free ride on whom
but I think that this is a national problem. We have got to confront
it from a national viewpoint.

Mr. HosMER. There are seven States in the Colorado River Basin
and through a series of actions there have been funds created into
which power revenues go and from which some of these expenses are
paid. But you would not think it fair for west Texas to ride on this
fund, would you, for a study like this?

Mr. Maso~. I would let the people who speak for the States make
their own statement on that, because I have no authority to commit
them.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Would you yield?

Mr. HosMer. I am not asking you to commit yourself to any pay-
ment but I am asking you for only a commitment to a principle.
Utah, California, Nevada, the rest of the Colorado States involved
have some right to protect their basin funds. I do not know how
much your study will cost. It may cost $100,000 or $500,000. All
1 am trying to get from you is a commitment as to the fairness of the
proposition that the beneficiaries pa{' whatever costs are involved.

L}’r. Rocers of Texas. Will you yield to the Chair?

Mr. HosMer. Let him answer first.

Mr. Manon. All T am trying to do is to get our area included in
these studies, and let the committee upon which the gentleman is a
member, decide on how these matters shall be handled, costwise. We
can, I think, live with whatever the committee and the Congress may
determine in regard to that matter,

Mr. HosMer. I yield to the gentleman.
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Mr. Rocers of Texas. I think that the record ought to show at this
point that west Texas has never taken a free ride on anybody but, as
a matter of fact, the Canadian River Dam has a larger reimbursable
than any other reclamation program that has ever been authorized
or built by the Bureu of Reclamation. Certainly, I would subscribe
to the policy that we not be placed in a position of having a free ride.
The same thing can be said of some other sections, but I will net refer
to that now.

Mr. HosMER. Let me assure the chairman that I have not made any
implications, or any allegations, or otherwise intended to infer that
west Texas has ever taken a free ride on anything, but I want to make
certain that it does not in the future, to the detriment of the States in
the Colorado River Basin. I think that Mr. Mahon has indicated
that he is generally in agreement with the fairness of such a
proposition.

r. ManoN. We are not so much concerned with the free ride.
We just want to ride. [Laughter.]

Mr,. Hosmer. Thank you. That isall.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Johnson of California.

Mr. JounsonN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do not have any

uestions but I want to commend the gentleman from Texas, who 1s
the chairman of the Appropriations Committee, for his very forth-
right statement, so far as the study is concerned.

e, in our State, have asked for a lot of things in the way of
studies and investigations on projects. The Congress has been very
kind to us in this respect.

I happen to represent an area that has surplus water and we are
sharing it with other parts of the State, but only after a thorough
study has beeen made, for the simple reason that we wanted to make
sure that it was surplus water. We are involved in this piece of leg-
islation here, too. My State is very much involved. We are in
favor, too, of making certain studies and we hope that the studies go
t-h]:‘ough. I hope very sincerely that we do find surplus water some-
where.

If we are going to transfer it from one basin to another basin, from
one State to another State, it will take a lot of study.

I know your area is as you say it is. I have been through it several
times. I know what it looks like. And I know how much you are
interested in water.

I, for one, would have no objection to having studies made to in-
clude your State. But that will have to be worked out.

If there is a cost to be allocated to the State of Texas, let it be
allocated to the State of Texas. I am sure that Texas will meet that.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Skubitz.

Mr. Skusrrz. 1 want to apologize to Congressman Mahon for not
being here. Your Ii)x:)posaf) intrigues me. I think that perhaps
Kansas also ought to be included. [Laughter.]

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Udall?

Mr. UpaLL. Mr. Mahon, I am a great admirer of yours. I think
that you are one of the most outstanding men who have served in
the Congress that I have observed.
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Mr. Manon. I am glad that I came here. Thank you very much.

Mr. UpaLL. You represent your area very well.

I have great admiration for you and great respect for west Texas.
T have spent considerable time in the State and am somewhat familiar
with that fine part of our country.

When you talk about the need of water for west Texas, I think
that you outlined it as being a part of the congressional area of
several of your colleagues.

Mr. Manon. Generally speaking, it would extend more or less
from Abilene westward to El Paso and northward of this line. This
includes the panhandle and the south plains area of Texas. Some
of this area, as you know, is underlaid with this so-called ogallala
formation. Some of it is not. Some of it has extensive irrigation.
The whole area is in need of water for domestic purposes and for
industry and for agricultural. The agricultural implications are
very tremendous in the area.

Mr. UparL. I am aware of that, generally, Mr. Mahon, but—what
are the ranges of elevation above sea level ?

Mr. ManoN. The range of elevation—oh, about, maybe, 1,400 feet
up to about 3,500 feet or more.

Mr. UpaLL. What is the elevation of Lubbock ?

Mr. MauonN. Lubbock is about 3,300 feet, I believe.

Mr. UpaLL. And Abilene?

Mr. Manon. Well, Abilene is, well, around 1,800 feet. That is one
of our problems. The need for lifting the water. That is one of the
reasons for this study as to whether or not we could fit into this
picture.

Mr. Uparr. I understand.

As to the agricultural development in this broad area, what percent
of this gets the water supply from pumping and what from sur-
face, such as the streams?

Mr. Manon. Well, in the whole area, maybe one-third gets its
water from irrigation, but in the most heavily productive area of the
south plains, and the lower part of the north plains, the irrigation is

onsible for a preponderance of the production. The district
which I represent roguces one-seventh of the cotton of the Nation,
as the gentleman knows, and, of course, it is a heavy feed grain
producer.

And, also, there is considerable wheat.

This is not something that has come before us recently. We have
had this situation for quite some time. We are very apprehensive
about the future, as we should be.

Mr. UpaLL. What has been done in this area with regard to ground
water codes to protect the area against overuse, of new lands coming
in, and the water table sinking even lower than it is.

Mr. ManoN. We have a High Plains Water Conservation District
and representatives of that district are here now in this hearing room
I believe. I am referring to Mr. Tom McFarland, district manager of
the High Plains Underground Water Conservation District, and Mr.
Bill Waddle, and they are trying to police the use of this water and
avoid waste. They are trying to find ways and means of producing
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with less water. There are a lot of conservation measures but these
things come slowly. It is very difficult thing.

Mr. UparL. I appreciate your appearance here and your comments.
I simply want to make a couple of observations and then I will
conclude.

I do not often object to amendments that are offered by the chair-
man of the subcommittee. I do not know what position I will take
on his proposed amendment. He nearly always offers amendments
in the best interests of the country and of the taxpayers and of every-
one else, but the amendment which he has outlined here this morn-
ing poses a lot of real serious problems to us. I want you to be
aware of them and have it spread upon the record, because 1 like
your area. I want to see it develop. I think that the study should
be made, and I want to see that every possible step is taken to give
you the kind of permanent water supply that you need for your
industry and for your agriculture and for your people.

But whether this is the vehicle for this particular study, gives me
pause to think. As I understand it, Governor Connally played a role
n studying this particular movement that brought you here today.
I was furnished, through the courtesy of Mr. Rogers, a letter dated
February 17, 1966, that the Governor wrote. You are familiar with
that letter?

Mr. Manown. I am familiar with it. I had it earlier this morning
but I do not have it with me now.

Mr. UpaLL. I have a copy of it. And I think that in order to make
the hearing record complete, we should have this in the record, and
I would ask unanimous consent that Governor Connally’s letter of
February 17, 1966, be made a part. of the record at this point.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Is tﬁere objection to the inclusion of the
letter and to the unanimous consent request of the gentleman from
Arizona, Mr. Udall?

If not, it will be granted ; the letter will be inserted in the record.

(The letter dated February 17,1966, follows:)

Hon. JoE PooL.
Congressman-At-Large,
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR JoE: As you know, the State of Texas is presently engaged in prepar-
ing a comprehensive State Water Plan to be completed during 1966. One of
the more complicated problems for which the Plan must find solutions is that
of providing a dependable water supply to the High Plains of West Texas,
an area of excellent irrigable lands stretching from Midland-Odessa to the
Oklahoma panhandle. We have considered the overland transbasin diversion
of water from East Texas, but the quantity of water necessary is not available
from these in-state sources. As a consequence we find it necessary to look outside
our borders for an adequate source of supply.

As used herein, the term “West Texas” encompasses the High Plains Area
and the other irrigable areas in the upper portions of the Red, Brazos and
Colorado River basins which lack adequate local water resources and which
could be served by gravity where water brought into the High Plains and the
Rio Grande Basin including the Pecos. In this same area some 5.7 million
acres were irrigated in 1964. Texas A&M University in its studies conducted
for the Water Development Board, concluded that sufficient market demand
will exist to justify expansion of this irrigated acreage to 86 million acres
in 1980 and 10.7 million acres in 2020 provided sufficient irrigation water could

FEBRUARY 17, 1966.
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brought in a bill that we think does the job for that area. We have a
definite plan underway by which we will undertake some immediate
projects, and then undertake studies to see about augmenting the
supply, whereas it seems to me that west Texas is in the early stages of
beginning to look around to see what should be done. We have one
primary source for our area. We have some very definite alternatives
that we could look to for import, whereas you could go north and east
as well as to the west.

You are largely, in substantial part, a pumping area, whereas most of
our agriculture is not in such an area.

Mr. AspiNaLL. We will not finish these hearings this month if we
keep putting in all of our observations.

If this were a matter of writing up a bill, the observations might be
in order.

I would like to take exception to my friend’s observations.

I think that we had better get to work.

Mr. UpaLL. 1 agree with what the gentleman from Chicago has said.
I have pledged myself to expedite these hearings. And in the light of
the chairman’s observations, I will make my position known on this at
a subsequent time. I have concluded, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RocEers of Texas. Mr. Burton of Utah?

Mr. Burrox of Utah. I want to tell the distinguished chairman of
the Appropriations Committee who is now appearing before us that
all of us in Utah feel sorry for those poor devils in Texas drilling for
water and striking nothing but oil. l[)Laughter.]

I accompanied the chairman of the subcommittee on a trip several
months ago down into the chairman’s district. And while we were at
Lubbock, it rained all day long.

L%r. ManoN. And we want you back there because of that. [Laugh-
ter.

Mr. Brrron of Utah. Thank you.

That is all.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Foley ¢

Mr. FoLey. Mr. Chairman, do you know, sir, if there have been
studies conducted by the State of Texas on your need for water?

Mr. ManHoN. Yes, sir; there have been rather extensive studies over
a Period of years—various types of studies. The latest is by the Texas
Water Development Board. It is quite an ambitious study. I do not
think it has been made wholly public, but references are made to it in
pre;I)ared statements which you will be presented on Thursday.

Mr. FoLey. Would it be correct, Mr. Chairman, to say that in the
studies that have been conducted by the State of Texas as to its need,
and possible sources of meeting the need for water, that a number of
sources of water have been considered ¢

Mr. MasoN. They have; yes, sir. Many of the rivers of Texas, of
course, flow into the gulf. There is a proposal, a basin study, which
this committee is very familiar with, and which the Appropriations
Comnmittee is very familiar with. We have been having a study made
in which we explore the {)ossibility of trying to tie the rivers together
near the gulf and possibly transporting the water to the needy areas.
But we have not been offered any encouragement as to getting any
w;ter in the northwestern section of the State to which I make
reference.
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Mr. FoLey. The possible sources have been examined in the Missouri
Basin as well as others?

Mr. Manon. Congress has not undertaken this. In my opinion,
Congress should. And Congress will examine this possibility, not
only for supplying surface water to Texas but to the State of Kansas
and to other areas of the country. I think we are at the threshhold
of a real examination of how to meet our water needs. Otherwise,
many areas will wither on the vine. And the people are going to be
living almost exclusively in the coastal areas.

Mr. FoLey. In view of your remarks, would you favor the placing
of the responsibility for a study of the water needs for Texas and
similiar areas in a national water commission rather than in a very
narrow western study that is proposed in this bill before us?

Mr. Manon. I think that is a very good question but I am not quali-
fied to authoritatively answer your question. It very well may be
that you will want another forum to make a comprehensive study of
the Nation’s needs, but we cannot study it too long. We have got to
begin to move or else we are going to be caught short.

Mr. FoLey. Assuming that the study were as prompt and expedi-
tious as any other study, would this, in your judgment, be the proper
course to follow, to look at it from a national standpoint, so that west
Texas and Kansas and other areas could be studied and other sources
outside of the Colorado could be studied, such as the Missouri River?

Mr. Mano~N. In the 17 Western States, the Reclamation Service
moves, of course, very largely—it has done an outstanding job. And
I am not prepared to say that this proposed study should be lifted
out of the jurisdiction of the Bureau of Reclamation. I have not
thought that much about it. But I am sure that it is one of the things
that this committee will consider.

Mr. FoLEy. You believe that question should be considered.

Mr. Manon. Ido,yes.

Mr. Forey. Thank you.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Wyatt ?

Mr. Wyarr. I would like to join in welcoming the distinguished
chairman of the Appropriations Committee here this morning. And
to mention that since Oregon in 1964 received approximately one-tenth
of 1 percent of the defense dollar, and knowing of the Texas situa-
tion in this regard, I find it a little difficult to agree with the dis-
tinguished chairman about Texas being anyone’s stepchild.

Mr. Manon. I did not mean to say that it was anyone’s stepchild.
I was speaking of certain areas of Texas as being left out of the Texas
water plan. Thisisthe point that I undertook to make.

Mr. Wyarr. I would like to comment on this, that I was interested
in your observations as to the desirability of seriously considering a
national water study if it can be done expeditiously, and to include
the areas that we are discussing here this week.

T have no other questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. White of Texas.

Mr. WHrTE of Texas. Mr. Chairman, I, certainly, wish to say that
T feel that Texas should be included in this. I want to ask the chair-
man if he has studied a map or has seen a map in which one leg of this
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proposed study comes within 100 miles of Texas, on, approximately,
the same elevation as a point called Deming, which is 100 miles from
El Paso?

Mr. ManoN. I have not seen the map, but I do know generally of it.
And, of course, I know about Deming. We are strong for the in-
clusion in this study.

Mr. WHitE of %exas. So far as that region is concerned, it is a
similar agricultural area. Those farmers, who farm in f)eming,
farm in the Rio Grande Valley and in that area.

Mr. Mano~. The gentleman is correct.

Mr. WHITE of Texas. As to the study that was mentioned, so far as
the northeast and the eastern part is concerned, is not one of the
obstacles that there might be too great a lift problem into the western
part of Texas? This would not be present in the bringing of the water
from the West to Texas.

Mr. Mason. The gentleman is correct. You are going to have this
water at a relatively high elevation from time to time if you bring it
from the Columbia River area into the Colorado River Basin.

Mr. WHrTE of Texas. So, actually, there is less problem posed in
bringing the water from there than there would be otherwise?

Mr. MasoN. I believe that is correct.

Mr. WHrITE of Texas. And if we do not get water within 20 years,
there will be virtually nothing much left in surface waters in the west-
ern part of Texas?

Mr. Manon. That is a major problem. We want to maintain our
economy and grow. And we have got to look to the future to do it.
We will have problems, but we are not going to fade away.

Mr. Wuite of Texas. I am speaking of surface water.

Mr. Manon. There is very little, very little surface water—not
enough.

Mr. WHITE of Texas. Not the ground water.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Hansen ?

Mr. Hansex of Idaho. It is good to see you here, Mr. Chairman.

In fact I am especially glad to see you here because your presence
means that we have arrived at the point where we can consider the
Great Lakes and the Mississippi, for water importation sources as
well as the Pacific Northwest. I feel that we should consider more
than just regional aspects, and I appreciate your comments about a
broad water study because I think it is very important to the Nation
asa whole.

Thank you.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Reinecke?

Mr. Rernecke. One of the most difficult parts of this legislation is
the fact that we are being asked to authorize a project which will, in
turn, obligate the Congress to spend, perhaps, 3 or 4—perhaps 10
times as much in addition to this project within the next 10, 15, 20

years. I am interested in knowing what the attitude of the Appropri-
ations Committee might be toward authorizing this specifically, which
will require the importation of water by the year 2000 and that that
importation will cost somewhere in the neighborhood of between $5
and $10 billion, even though the whole bill here is on the order of $1.6
billion.

63-256—66—pt. 2——10
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And that we, in turn, are obligating future Congresses for this
tremendous obligation, in my opinion.

I am interested in knowing what the general attitude of the Appro-
riations Committee as to what it woul%iebe toward obligating future
Jongresses for future expenditures.

Mr. ManoN. Well, I think that this study will help this commit-
tee and all other committees, and the people generally, to form a judg-
ment on where we should go. Water is worth what you have to pay for
it, really, of course, because, without water, there can be no progress.

I do not think that we can commit future Congresses by our actions,
but in view of the fact that the water problem concerns every area of
the Nation, I cannot foresee that there will be a lack of support and
funds to carry out sound water projects. If only certain areas of the
Nation had a water problem, it would be different.

I think we can work together in a national effort to meet this. Of
course, it will cost a lot of money over a long period of time.

Mr. REINECKE. One portion of this legislation presents a problem to
me, roughly, about $800 million worth, which will become inoperative
if we do not import the water. At least, it will cut down the efficiency
of the project. So by authorizing and appropriating for this project
at this time, the study will show these people that it is mandatory that
we do import water, if we are to continue the project in its full opera-
tion.

I am sure that it must be carried out, but I am concerned about the
cost of the importation as compared to the cost of the project itself,
and the fact that we are obligating the Congress to do it in the future.

Mr. Manox. We are all concerned about it, but we realize that this
isa problem that has to be licked and we have got to find a way to do it.

And this study ought to be one of the tools which will enable us to
accomplish-that.

Mr. ReiNecke. The project will be well under construction before
the study is ever completed, so authorizing the study at the same time
the work takes place takes the decision out of our hands. We are mak-
ing a decision to authorize this program to import water—period.
And the question now is: How economical can that be done? But it
does represent to me a very big step to obligate future committees in
what we do here.

Mr. Manon. This is one of the things that the committee will have
to wrestle with. Idonot have the answer.

Mr. REINECKE. Thank you.

No further questions.

Mr. RogEers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Mahon.

I just want to make one further observation as to the cost of the
importation of the water. We are not talking about carrying surface
water across some place to put it someplace else solely; this includes,
of course, the tremendous program of desalination that is going on,
and we hope and look forward to successes in that field that may make
it possible to desalt water in certain areas at lesser cost than it would
be to transport the water over long distances, over widespread areas.
And matters of this kind all have to be studied, and that is what the
studies are for.

Mr. MaHoN. Your committee has been most generous, and I appre-
ciate the opportunity of appearing before you.
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Thank you.
Mr. Rogers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Mahon.
OOur next witness is the Honorable Al Ullman of the State of
n.
Mr. Ullman, if you will come to the witness chair, the Chair will
recognize you.

STATEMENT OF HON. AL ULLMAN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CON-
GRESS FROM THE SECOND CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT OF THE
STATE OF OREGON

Mr. ULLmaN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, it is
always a pleasure to come before this committee. I have great respect
for t{e men who sit on this committee, because I know how dedicated
they are in trying to solve resource problems, particularly of water
development for the West.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. With that statement, you are always welcome
to come back home any time—Ilet the Chair state.

Mr. UrLman. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear
today and exg)ress my views on H.R. 4671, to authorize the Lower Colo-
rado River Basin project. As you and the members of the committee
know, my primary interest and concern is with the provisions of title
II of the bill, the provisions authorizing the Secretary of the Interior
to undertake studies for the purpose of importing water into the Colo-
rado River Basin from other river basins.

I want to begin by expressing my pleasure that, at this point in
history, the Congress and the American people are fortunate enough to
have the services of the distinguished chairman of the full committee,
my good friend, Wayne Aspinall of Colorado. For during his service
as chairman, he has established and maintained a set of principles and
guidelines that will stand for many years. He has given new strength
to the laws and traditions that Kave governed the development of
western water resources and he has demonstrated a firmness and integ-
rity in their application. He has not deviated from that system of
equities so vital to the maintenance of stability in water resource
mana, ent. ’

In August of last year, Mr. Chairman—a little over 8 months ago—
this committee held hearings on H.R. 4671 as introduced by my good
friend and colleague from the Second District of Arizona. Title IT
of that bill forecast the prospect of diverting 2.5 million acre-feet of
water into the Colorado Basin from sources outside the basin. It was
made clear by Department witnesses, by witnesses from the South-
western areas of the United States, and by sponsors, that the Colum-
bia River was the most likely source for this diversion. I want to say
here that Congressman Udall came to my office last July and laid the
facts on the line. He has not tried to hide or gloss over the reality,
nor has he failed to recognize the problem that such a proposal poses
for the people of the Pacific Northwest.

But today, 8 months after those original hearings, the 2.5 million
acre-feet diversion has grown to 8.5 million. The infant proposal of
last year has become a bouncing baby of major proportions. In fact,
the people in my part of the country wonder if there might not be a
glandular problem involved here.
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I want to say, after listening to the previous witness, my distin-

ished friend from Texas, Mr. %’Iahon, and knowing the size of Texas

am further concerned.

In other words, Mr. Chairman, the latent fears expressed by con-
stituents to me in my travels through my district last fall have aﬁ'eady
been partially realized. The proponents of this bill are no longer
talking about making the Co]orac{:) River whole to meet allocations
allowed in the 1922 compact, they are now talking about major aug-
mentation of the water supplies of the system—far beyond what was
foreseen in the compact or was made possible by nature.

The area I have represented in Congress these past 10 years com-
prises about 68,000 square miles, or two-thirds of the area of the State
of Oregon. I think this committee knows that I am a country boy
representing one of the great rural areas of the Nation. It is sparsely
populated. We, in our part of the country, do not represent a popula-
tion bloc in Congress, and I think that most of the members of the
committee can appreciate that. position.

It might surprise the people of Arizona and southern California
to learn that most of my area receives an average rainfall approxi-
mating their own, 8 to 11 inches annually. The people of my district
are planning and pleading for water development programs of their
own. Prior to completion of the Dalles reclamation project last year,
which delivers a modest 14,300 acre-feet of water annually, not one
major acreage of Oregon soil was irrigated directly from the Co-
lumbia River. There is not another single irrigation district in my
entire State that receives its supply of water from that river—al-
though there are yet hundreds of thousands of acres of irrigable lands
bordering the river. We have dreams that someday such projects
will be feasible. The Dalles project pumps water Eart way up the
slopes of the Columbia Gorge for distribution on orchard land within
sight of the river. Landowners are paying up to $32.50 per acre-foot
for water less than 1 mile from the Columbia River. I hope this
fact will erase any notion that the Columbia River provides a bounty
of free and easy water for the people of Oregon. Prior to comple-
tion of the ]groject, orchardists in the area relied on ground water
Fumping. y the time project water was delivered, farmers had
owered wells as deep as 300 feet. I cite these facts to demonstrate
that the problems experienced in Arizona are not unique. They
exist throughout the inland areas of the Columbia Basin and even
on the ve nks of the Columbia River.

It should be no surprise, then, to the members of this committee
to learn of the fears, the apprehensions, and the bewilderment of
some of the people of my mﬂon when they learn the water may be
transported g.gm the Columbia River, 1,500 miles to another river
basin. These people are thirsty for wet water, too. They have been
told for years, some as long as 40 years or more, that they must
comply with a system of strict feasibility and cost requirements, none
of which would permit the diversion of the water from the main
stem of the Columbia. Now, they see the claim of Arizona and
California as possibly being superior to their own hopes for water
from the river.
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be to create unprecedented havoc with the basic water laws and cus-
toms of this Nation. To do less would make the citizens of the
Northwest stepchildren of their own heritage.

I know it is not the intention of the author of the bill or of the
committee to run roughshod over the future of one region to satisfy the
needs of another. I.et us then resolve to do those things that are
essential in any such dealings between good neighbors.

Five years ago, Mr. Chairman, no one in a position of responsibility
was advocating the diversion of water from the Columbia River. In
fact, the actual bombshell hit only a little over a year ago. And yet,
some witnesses before this committee last August objected to allow-
ing the State of Oregon time to complete its own inventory of future
water needs before studies are initiated into the engineering feasibility
of diversion works. Oregon’s study is now underway and it is sched-

uled to be completed in 1970, but there is objection to allowing my
State and others in the Columbia Basin 5 years in which to prepare
for a decision that will affect their future for all time. If congres-
sional authorization for a diversion study had been anticipated for
many years, our request might conceivably be construed as a delaying
tactic.  But, Mr. Chairman, I repeat: The hard cold proposal came
only last year.

To expect our region to settle for a decision based upon engineering
and feasibility studies that are incidental to the construction of a proj-
ect 1,500 miles away is incomprehensible to me. Coming from men
who themselves have been engaged for many years in the highly sensi-
tive, emotional, and volatile issues of water conflicts, opposition to
our active and decisive participation in this decision can only serve
to arouse apprehension and outright suspicion among northwesterners
as to the motives for such tactics.

The people of the Northwest have a right to expect that the existing
and potential quality of life made possible by the water resources of
the region will not be adversely affected by diversion. We are not
concerned solely with consumptive uses, as they are in the Colorado
Basin. If the disposition of Columbia River waters should ever be
made on that basis, then terrible damage will have been done to the
character of the Pacific Northwest’s greatest natural endowment. Its
impact could be compared only with something as drastic as cutting
off Arizona’s sunshine from October through April.

A report by the U.S. Geological Survey indicates that by the year
1990 the entire streamflow of the Columbia River will be required to
produce electrical energy at installed capacity. This is the same year
the crisis is scheduled to hit the central Arizona project, if authorized
and constructed. Furthermore, this Geological Survey reﬁort indi-
cates that significant volumes of water are required below the Bonne-
ville Dam for the navigation requirements of one of the major seaports
on the west coast and for fish and wildlife and other purposes. The
Secretary of Interior has testified before this committee that Columbia
River diversion studies should be limited to withdrawals below Bonne-
ville Dam, and I concur in that judgment.

I do not cite these facts as evidence that surpluses will not exist in
the year 2000 and after, but only to inject an element of reason and
to counter reckless and misleading statements that have been made
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It is proper for this authorization to consider all water sources
that are legitimately within the realm of reclamation practice and
precedent as laid down by this committee through the years. It is
my considered judgment that the central Arizona authorization, con-
sidered in the context of those practices and precedents, should stand
on its own merits. This wouﬁi be the course of sound legislative
procedure.

But we should delete from H.R. 4671 all references to a water
importation study and should draft a bill that will do the total job
for studies of potential diversions in the Western States. I am not
advocating any particular form of study, but it should be done with
thoroughness and objectivity. It must be conducted by the best brains
in America in the field, including those outside the Department of the
Interior. It should provide full participation by the States involved,
particularly by the State of water origin. Above all, the study should
not be made in relation to any single set of proposals for reclamation
development elsewhere in the Nation. It must be completely inde-
pendent to be valid. How can the Secretary of the Interior and his
agencies produce a completely unbiased report, fully protecting the
rights of citizens everywhere, when the basic premise upon which
his study is based is the feasibility of a reclamation ;)roposal de-
pendent upon importation for its long-range usefulness?

Gentlemen, if we ever reach the point where we divide up our Na-
tion’s water by counting the number of votes each region has in
Congress, then we have seen the end of everything this committee has
stood for in sound reclamation development. It grieves me to say so,
but in this bill are the first faint signs of such a concept.

What good is the language in the bill, inadequate as it is, that pro-
tects priority uses in the basin of origin if a future Congress can take
it away? Who in the future should determine priorities between
domestic use of Columbia River water in Phoenix, or agricultural use
in southern Nevada, against Pacific Northwest needs for industrial
water, navigation, reclamation development, recreation, or fish and
wildlife?

True. this legislation call for only a study of diversion, but even if
one endorsed the legislative procedure, it is readily apparent that it
provides a vacuum in its set of directives and assumptions. What an
evasion of the consequences of disrupting intricate water laws and the
existing complicated priorities.

What would be the guideline for people within a river basin to
determine water use and priorities?,

How can we make a study for diversion, as requested by this bill,
without at least making an initial determination of basic assumptions
that must go into such studies?

Mr. Chairman, considering the enormous and far-reaching conse-
quences inherent in such a study, and considering that it is the most
significant departure from established reclamation concepts ever con-
sidered by this committee, I urge that the matter of diversions from
one basin to another—involving interstate transfers of water—be con-
sidered separately by the committee and by Congress.

I thank the chairman and members of t.?;is committee for hearing my
views and my appeal.
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Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Ullman, for your statement
and for its contribution to the record.

The Chair recognizes the gentlemen from Colorado, Mr. Aspinall.

Mr. AspINALL. I am always glad to have our colleague who served
well on this committee and now serves on the Committee on Ways and
Means.

I do not believe I have ever heard him make such an impassioned
plea at any time while he was before this committee on any particular
matter.

I would ask my colleague this: Does not my colleague believe that
the studies that might show surpluses in some areas and scarcities
in other areas should be made ¢

Mr. ULLMAN. Mr. Chairman, these studies should be made. I have
repeated time and again in my testimony that I favor such studies.

Mr. AspiNaLL. If the studies are made in this part of the Nation,
where else could there be any possible diversion of the water for the
national good and for the area which is considered here, even including
the fringe areas south and east of the Rocky Mountains.

Mr. U%ihlAN. Well, of course, the gentleman from Texas has indi-
cated that he is going to put Texas into this study.

Mr. AspiNaLL. I included Texas there. I will say this: More than
likely such importation is not even possible let alone probable.

Mr. UrLMaN. Mr. Chairman, I do not think we will know. This is
the reason that we need a study. I think it is the worst kind of posture
to have a shortage area to pay the piper for making a study to incor-
porate in any set of reclamation proposals a study that will vitally
affect the future of another area. This should be done by the people
of the United States of America, because they are the ones that are
going to live with it during the years and the centuries to come.

Mr. AspiNaLL. My colleague 1s simply postponing it. That is all
that he is doing. Maybe this is the only way that we can do it.

Mr. ULLman. Mr. Chairman, I am not. I do not want to postpone
it. The study that would be made, if it is going to be an adequate
study, would take the same length of time, whether the Bureau of
Reclamation did it, or whether you had a commission do it.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Iet me ask to have my colleague remember some-
thing. We have already passed legislation authorizing the prepara-
tion of river basin plans. Now, it 1s important—and this is the order
of the day—that this kind of a study that is proposed in this legis-
lation bring about and expedite a constructive river basin study of the
Columbia River Basin, and if it did, would not my colleague be in
favor of that?

Mr. ULLMman. As I have indicated in my testimony, I am not advo-
cating any particular plan or study. I am not saying that it should
be a commission. I am saying what you should do is to take out of
this bill all of the elements of the study—broaden it. It would have to
be broadened. You simply cannot do an adequate job by having the
Secretary of the Interior do it. You must include the States, and you
have to include the best brains in the Nation. But put this together
into a new proposal, put the same timetable on it that you have in this
bill, and I will support it. But it simply cannot be incorporated in
this bill.
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It is proper for this authorization to consider all water sources
that are legitimately within the realm of reclamation practice and
precedent as laid down by this committee through the years. Itis -
my considered judgment that the central Arizona authorization, con-
sidered in the context of those practices and precedents, should stand
on its own merits. This wouﬁi be the course of sound legislative
procedure.

But we should delete from H.R. 4671 all references to a water
importation study and should draft a bill that will do the total job
for studies of potential diversions in the Western States. I am not
advocating any particular form of study, but it should be done with
thoroughness and objectivity. It must be conducted by the best brains
in America in the field, including those outside the Department of the
Interior. It should provide full participation by the States involved,
particularly by the State of water origin. Above all, the study should
not be made in relation to any single set of proposals for reclamation
development elsewhere in the Nation. It must be completely inde-
pendent to be valid. How can the Secretary of the Interior and his
agencies produce a completely unbiased report, fully protecting the
rights of citizens everywhere, when the basic premise upon which
his study is based is the feasibility of a reclamation yroposal de-
pendent upon importation for its long-range usefulness?

Gentlemen, if we ever reach the point where we divide up our Na-
tion’s water by counting the number of votes each region has in
Congress, then we have seen the end of everything this committee has
stoogr for in sound reclamation development. It grieves me to say so,
but in this bill are the first faint signs of such a concept.

What good is the language in the bill, inadequate as it is, that pro-
tects prioritv uses in the basin of origin if a future Congress can take
it away? Who in the future should determine priorities between
domestic use of Columbia River water in Phoenix, or agricultural use
in southern Nevada, against Pacific Northwest needs for industrial
water, navigation, reclamation development, recreation, or fish and
wildlife?

True, this legislation call for only a study of diversion, but even if
one endorsed the legislative procedure, it is readily apparent that it
provides a vacuum in its set of directives and assumptions. What an
evasion of the consequences of disrupting intricate water laws and the
existing complicated priorities.

What would be the gnideline for people within a river basin to
determine water use and priorities?,

How can we make a study for diversion, as requested by this bill,
without at least making an initial determination of basic assumptions
that must go into such studies?

Mr. Chairman, considering the enormous and far-reaching conse-
quences inherent in such a study, and considering that it is the most
significant departure from established reclamation concepts ever con-
sidered by this committee, I urge that the matter of diversions from
one basin to another—involving interstate transfers of water—be con-
sidered separately by the committee and by Congress.

I thank the chairman and members of this committee for hearing my
views and my appeal.
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Mr. Rogers of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Ullman, for your statement
and for its contribution to the record. )

The Chair recognizes the gentlemen from Colorado, Mr. Aspinall.

Mr. AspiNaLL. I am always glad to have our colleague who served
well on this committee and now serves on the Committee on Ways and
Means.

I do not believe I have ever heard him make such an impassioned
plea at any time while he was before this committee on any particular
matter.

I would ask my colleague this: Does not my colleague believe that
the studies that might s%:)w surpluses in some areas and scarcities
in other areas should be made ¢

Mr. ULLMaN. Mr. Chairman, these studies should be made. I have
repeated time and again in my testimony that I favor such studies.

Mr. AspINaLL. If the studies are made in this part of the Nation,
where else could there be any possible diversion of the water for the
national good and for the area which is considered here, even including
the fri%ge areas south and east of the Rocky Mountains.

Mr. ULLmaN. Well, of course, the gentleman from Texas has indi-
cated that he is going to put Texas into this study.

Mr. AspPINALL. T included Texas there. I will say this: More than
likely such importation is not even possible let alone probable.

Mr. ULLmaN. Mr. Chairman, I do not think we will know. This is
the reason that we need a study. I think it is the worst kind of posture
to have a shortage area to pay the piper for making a study to incor-
porate in any set of reclamation proposals a study that will vitally
affect the future of another area. This should be done by the people
of the United States of America, because they are the ones that are
going to live with it during the years and the centuries to come.

Mr. AspinaLL. My colleague is simply postponing it. That is all
that he is doing. Maybe this is the only way that we can do it.

Mr. ULLmaN. Mr. Chairman, I am not. I do not want to postpone
it. The study that would be made, if it is going to be an adequate
study, would take the same length of time, whether the Bureau of
Reclamation did it, or whether you had a commission do it.

Mr. AspiNaLL. et me ask to have my colleague remember some-
thing. We have already passed legislation authorizing the prepara-
tion of river basin plans. Now, it is important—and this is the order
of the day—that this kind of a study that is proposed in this legis-
lation bring about and expedite a constructive river basin study of the
Columbia River Basin, and if it did, would not my colleague be in
favor of that?

Mr. ULLaman. As T have indicated in my testimony, I am not. advo-
cating any particular plan or study. I am not saying that it should
be a commission. I am saying what you should do is to take out of
this bill all of the elements of the study—broaden it. It would have to
be broadened. You simply cannot do an adequate job by having the
Secretary of the Interior do it. You must include the States, and you
have to include the best brains in the Nation. But put this together
into a new proposal, put the same timetable on it that you have in this
bill, and I will support it. But it simply cannot be incorporated in
this bill.
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Mr. AspinaLn. Well, of course, if my colleague would read this
thoroughly, as to the responsibility of the members who are involved
in supporting this legislation, he would find that every one of them
is desirous of having a survev made of all of the possible potential
needs of the States involved, the exporting areas, and everything else.
No one desires to handicap any of these States in their future develop-
ment. If the study should show that there is no water available, then
that is all there would be to it. It seems to me, knowing my colleague
as I do. knowing his philosophy of life, that if there is a study that can
be made, he would be for it. Keep in mind that there is nothing
sacrosanct, about a river basin in the United States. The national
welfare is what we are thinking about. If there should be found to
be surnlus water not required for the future potential needs of the
Columbia Basin or any other basin, would not my colleague be in
favor of sharing it with the rest of the Nation; that is, to share this
resource ?

Mr. Urtman. Mr. Chairman, I have already repeated time and
time again that I would. I am not taking “a dog in the manger™ atti-
tude, but I want to call the attention of the gentleman from Colorado
to a situation that might very well develop. There is no problem
as long as we have surpluses of water. And if we could confine our
diversion to the areas of surpluses and at the time while the surpluses
exist there would be no issue between us, but the problem is going
to come, and the crisis is going to come when we get into an era
of scarcity. I have already pointed out that even within another
25 vears. we are going to be needing all of our water for power pur-
poses. We need to have a comprehensive studv outside of the realm
of anv one project in the Bureau of Reclamation, so we know what
is going to happen and where the priorities exist.

T would just like to call the attention of my colleagues that I am
from a State with four Members of Congress. We all recognize that
in the areas represented by this bill there are a lot more Members
of Congress and that we may very well be the minority that is ridden
over in legislation of this kind.

Mr. AspiNaLL. I yield my share of the time.

Mr. ULmaN. But let me point out, Mr. Chairman, this one thing
that could happen: When the period of scarcity arises—and it will,
inst as surely as we are in this room today—and we have an irriga-
tion proiject. for instance, of 200.000 acre-feet that has not been devel-
oned. that becomes feasihle—and it surelv will in another 25 vears—
and that matter comes before the Congress for consideration and
the water that will have to be utilized by that project will be water
that also is needed in California and Arizona, highly populated areas,
wonld my colleague think that the people who represent those areas
could vote for a reclamation project in my district that would utilize
water that they need? No Representative could be reelected and do
that. That is what we are doing in this legislation today. We are
getting away from the basic concept of reclamation law and throwing
it into the area of interregional priorities.

Mr. AspiNavn. The gentleman is not answering my auestion. so
far as that is concerned, in painting these pictures of the future. We
have not gone into that. T know how the gentleman feels. I respect
him for trying to represent his district today, tomorrow, and forever.
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And I will go along with him forever, so long as the welfare of his
people are involved. Outside of that, I have nothing further to say.
Icome from a State—and I may say a district—where we have shared
our water more than any other place in the United States. We take
no offense to our sharing of this water, and we do not try to stop the
development in other areas.

1 Viell)d back my time.

Mr. RogErs of Texas. Mr. Hosmer?

Mr. HosMer. Will the gentleman explain the origin of the expres-
sion that Oregonians sometimes apply to themselves, to wit:
“webfoot 7

Mr. UrLman. We have two areas in Oregon which are different.
We have a coastal area in Oregon, and the gentleman from California,
I am sure, knows this, because he has been 'in the State of Oregon,
where we have abundant water, but, as I said in my testimony, I rep-
resent an area of 66,000 square miles—larger than any State east of
the Mississippi River—that is a semiarid country.

Mr. Hosmer. Like California, in some places it is wet and in some
places it is dry. I presume that the webfoot refers to the wet areas.

Mr. UrmaN. The gentleman is correct.

Mr. HosmEr. That they have so much water that they are like ducks.

Mr. ULLman. That is correct.

Mr. HosMER. You set forth the proposition that the region involved
should make the decision itself relative to any excess water, and, also,
that Oregon is going to have its study completed by 1970. I presume
that there are other States in the basin, at least Washington and
Idaho——

Mr. ULtman. The Columbia River Basin you are referring to?

Mr. HosMER. Yes.

Mr. ULLman. Yes, certainly there are about seven States.

Mr. Hosmer. What?

Mr. UrLman. Seven States, I believe.

Mr. HosMER. Seven States?

Mr. ULLymaN. Yes.

Mr. HosmEer. Do you know what, if anything, any of these other
States are doing about such a study ?

Mr. ULLman. Well, the States lying wholly in the basin are Wash-
ington, Oregon, and Idaho. and to my knowledge, they are all three
making such studies now. I understand that they are going to testify
here this afternoon. I am sure that they will tell you about that.

Mr. Hosaer. Do you know what kind of time schedule Washington
is on in its study ?

Mr. UrLman. I do not.

Mr. Hosmer. Do you know what kind of a time schedule Idaho is
on in its study ?

Mr. UrLmaN. I am sure that everyone would be willing to set the
time schedule that we have set in Oregon.

Mr. HosMERr. Do you know what kind of time schedule the others
are on in this study?

Mr. UrrMan. I do not.

Mr. HosmMer. Do you know of any movenent underway to coordi-
nate any of the studies of these seven States!
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Mr. UrLmaNn. No. Let me tell the gentleman from California this,
that if we had separate legislation calling for an overall study, with
the full cooperation of the various States involved, I am sure you
would not have any difficulty with the States in the Pacific Northwest,
since there are very few people who are taking an adamant position.
If we really, in fact, do have surplus water, and if we really, in
fact, can determine a way whereby that water is protected for future
use 1n our basin, there are very few people who are going to stand
in opposition to such diversion.

Mr. HosMer. Let me say to you that it took something like a hun-
dred years for the seven States of the Colorado River Basin to come
to any definitive conclusions about their water, as to how much it was
and how much it was short, and I think that the experience of other
basins has been that this job simply cannot be done within a basin
solely, and I gather challenge the practicality of the gentleman’s thesis
ghatht.he determination should be made by the basin involved—solely

them.

yMr. UrLMaN. The answer, however, does not lie in allowing a study
centered in another water-short basin to determine for the Colum-
bia River Basin what the Columbia River Basin needs are. It is
for the people of the area of the Columbia River Basin to determine
what the guidelines are and what the future needs are going to be, and
I think that, if anyone on this committee takes the position in opposi-
tion to that—and I am sure they are not—then they are violating a
very basic principle of justice in America.

Mr. HosmER. Well, now, let us look at precedents to this kind of
thing—in another resource—electricity that comes out of the great
hydro projects of the Pacific Northwest in the Columbia River Basin
System. I believe that the gentleman was quite active in the recent
past in getting a law passed relative to establishing the regional
priority on that power for the Pacific Northwest, was he not?

Mr. UrLMman. I certainly was, and I will do the same thing for the
water diversion.

Mr. HosMer. Will you answer my question ?

I will give you a brief period to make a speech.

Now, the gentleman has satisfied, I assume, because of his strong
advocacy of this measure on power that the Congress was a good place
to protect the priority with respect to electricity of the Pacific North-
west, was he not ?

Mr. ULLMman. I certainly was. It wasa good one.

Mr. Hosmer. That electricity is an export product then of the Pa-
cific Northwest. Nobody had any particular difficulty in defining it
as a “surplus”? And apparently, the Pacific Northwest is fully
aware that the congressional legislation will protect its right.

Mré TLLman. Will the gentleman give me an opportunity to com-
ment *

I think we are talking about two totally different problems. We
are not talking about a study that was proposed in some other power-
hungry center of the area that came in and offered the proposal to
study our power needs. What we had was a proposal that originated
in the Pacific Northwest in favor of power grids throughout America,
and we will see the day when we have that, but when you are talking
about water, we are talking about another problem.
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Mr. Hosmer. We are talking about something that the gentleman
mentioned. He would have to be against exporting water, in order
to be reelected. I understand that.

Mr. UrLyman. The record is clear here. I am not against export-
ing water, whether I get reelected or not, but I am drastically against
the kind of study you propose here which cannot conceivably come
up with the ultimate answers and does not take into consideration the
viewpoint of the people of the Pacific Northwest.

Mr. HosmEer. As a matter of fact, you said that this sort of thing
that these people, including myself, have introduced bills about, tends
to arouse apprehension and outright suspicion among the northwest-
erners as to the motives for such actions. What is the “suspicion” and
what are the “motives” that you refer to?

Mr. ULLmaN. The gentleman could ease that suspicion by agree-

l e
n%Ir. Hosmer. To gut the bill?

Mr. ULLman. Not to gut the bill at all. If your project will not
stand on its own merits—and I think it will—then it should not be
passed. The kind that I have recommended here is the only kind of
study that can come up with the answers that we are looking for.

Mr. Hosmer. Who do you think we will have to have to do this
study, the United Nations, or somebody else ?

Mr. ULLman. The United States of America has traditionally
made these studies and the United States could do it. It could not be
done by any water hungry basin that is, obviously, going to approach
the whole problem from its own point of view.

Mr. Hosmer. Have you read the bill?

Mr. ULLMaN. I have read the bill.

Mr. Hosmer. It provides for the study to be made, and it pro-
vides—

. N}{r? UrLman. Paid for by the Colorado Basin funds, is that not
right
Ar. Hosmer. Paid for? By the Colorado River Basin funds?

Mr. ULLman. Right.

Mr. Hosmer. That question was indicated by Mr. Mahon ; whereas,
as a matter of fact, the staff advises that it is to be paid for by the

neral obligations of the Treasury, since it is a study to be estab-

ished by a group created by law, by the Congress. How can you say
that it is not an act of the Congress?

Mr. ULLmaN. My position is clear. I am in favor of a study, a
comprehensive study, an independent study.

Mr. HosMer. But you do not think that 1f this is established by Con-
gress that will give you that; is that correct?

Mr. ULLMaN. This is a study by the Secretary of the Interior who
is advocating the project.

Mr. HosmEer. In the Pacific Northwest——

Mr. ULLmaN. He is a very wise government official. He is a per-
sonal friend. I have great admiration for him. Even though he
comes from the State of Arizona, I am sure that he would do every-
thing possible to make it an unbiased study.

Mr. Hosmer. Well, you said, in part o¥ your testimony today, that
we should inject an element of reasoning, to counteract misleading
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statements made before this Committee to the effect that 180 million
acre-feet of Columbia River water is being wasted into the Pacific
Ocean. How much water is being wasted into the ocean ?

Mr. ULLman. This is why we need an unbiased study. We need to
know. Nobody knows. We do not have any set of guidelines to deter-
mine how you are going to make that study.

Mr. HosmEr. The gentleman is forgetting the fact that competent
hydrologists and river scientists and engineers put this at about 90
million acre-feet on an annual average. If I am giving you some new
information, and you want to revise your testimony on that basis, I
hoFe that you will feel free to do so.

guess that is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Haley.

Mr. Hacey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We are getting down now to what I have asked for, for a long time,
as to who wants to steal from whom.

Now, then your State is in the slot, so to speak.

I was quite intrigued by the testimony of Anthony Wayne Smith,

resident and general counsel, National Parks Association, in the hear-
mngs that were held last year. I do not recall who, but some member of
the committee raised the question about Mr. Smith’s qualifications as
an expert witness, and he furnished the committee with a résumé of his
qualifications, you might say, consisting of about 214 pages, and he
testified as to those. Let me hand to you, Mr. Ullman, this testimony
of that gentleman. Turning to page 743, I asked a question as to where
this water would have to come from, and Mr. Smith testified—and I
will read it.

Mr. SurtH. Eventually, you are going to take it out of the Pacific Ocean by
the nuclear fusion process. You are going to get it at rates much less than you
can bring it down from Northern California or the Pacific Northwest.

And further he states that it has been indicated that the fission
process will make it feasible in the next 10 or 15 years and that this
water will be available at much lesser cost than to build a diversion
canal, and so forth. ,

Do you have any comment on that?

Mr. UrLMax. I say to my good friend from Florida that T am glad
that he is here today. :

Mr. Hacey. You need some friends on this. [Laughter.]

Mr. Urman. And I take it from the tenor of his remarks that
Florida does not need any water from the Columbia River Basin. I
am glad that my friend has brought out this point, because this is why
we need an independent high level study that incorporates not just
the best brains of the Department of the Interior, but the best brains
of the Nation, because there are alternatives that should be considered.

When we come to the point where we have an organization studying
this problem that the people of my State have confidence in and can
rely upon and if they should determine that all of the other alterna-
tives have been looked into, and then if they should propose a set of
guidelines that would give us adequate protection, then I am sure that
there would not be the problem that we have today. But there is
a very real posibility that it would be much cheaper and more effi-
cient to choose a method of converting saline water than to spend
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some $81% billion—and in this we are talking about a lot of money—
to divert water out of the Columbia River Basin. This, certainly,
needs analysis by the best experts we have. And we, in this Congress,
should be, in my judgment, examining the possibility of accelerating
our saline program to try to speed the day when this can be done.

Mr. HaLey. I have served on this committee with the gentleman.
I think that the Congress should—and I think it is the duty of this
committee, to make a thorough study. If this project is feasible and
you can take this water from southern California and other parts
of the country out there from the Pacific Ocean, then you are not
put in the embarrassing situation of robbing some of your neighbors,
and that is exactly what is proposed in this bill. I know that you have
got a tremendous momentum built up here to go ahead and authorize
these projects.

I think that this committee and the Congress in the future, in the
United States, as in the past, has been and will be very generous with
the people of the Western States in their reclamation projects and
many other projects. I realize the importance out there, but, again,
I say let us study all of these various projects. We are spending a lot
of money here to see if these systems or precedures are feasible and
possible. I thinkthat we should go a little slower.

As I say, Mr. Smith was taken to task by one of the members of the
subcommittee. He furnished a statement as to his qualifications as
an expert in this matter.

I think that the gentleman from Oregon has a very valid position
in this matter. Let us study it. If it is not feasib{'e then we will
know it. I do not know whether this process of purifying water is
going to be })ossible in 10 or 15 years, maybe never, but I think that
we are entitled to know just where we are going before we rob you
people up in your part of the country of your rights to water. In
the future, you may need that water very %adly. Your people need
some water up there. : _

I would like to suggest that some of them move up into that part
of the country. I do not know why the rest of the country is under
any obligation to provide water for southern California, Arizona, or
New Mexico, or even to the great State of Texas. I think we ought
to have all of the facts before us.

I want to commend the gentleman and to thank him for his testi-
mony here this morning. Certainly, it is something that this com-
mittee ought to take into consideration and to consider very seriously.

Mr. UrLman. I thank you.

; Mrd Harey. I came here, because I knew that you would need a
riend.

Mr. UrLman. T thank you again. [Laughter.]

Mr. Rogers of Texas. K[r. Johnson ¢

Mr. JounsoN. Thanks, Mr Chairman.

I want to say to you that you certainly spelled out your position
on this particular piece of legislation. There is only one question
that I would like to ask of you and have your comments on.
In title IT, is there not some way that we can provide and work
out language that will establish priorities to avoid the fears that you
have? As I understand it, you share what is provided for in the
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bill in title IT at the present time. If title II were amended to take
care of some of your fears, would you still object to this piece of
legislation ?

Ar. ULLmaN. I will say to my good friend from California that he
comes from about the same type of area that I come from. He hasa
large area in California that he represents. He knows some of the
problems we have.

I would say that I am emphatically convinced that it is wrong
legislative procedure to incorporate a comprehensive water study—
to include Texas and all of the Western States—in a bill to authorize
a specific reclamation project. I favor such a study. It needs to be
rewritten. You should pull the study out of this bill and run it
separately through this committee. I will be glad to support it, if it
takes fully into consideration the position and the findings of the
various States and utilizes the best Erains in America, in addition to
the Bureau of Reclamation. I will do anything that I can to help
the gentleman, but it simply does not belong in this bill.

Mr. Jounson. I presume that the States involved here have had
si)me of the best brains in the water field in the United States study
this.

Mr. UrLmaN. Weare in the process.

Mr. Jounsown. I think that they have been working on this for
some time. I can only say that much of the legislation that has passed
this committee in the past with arguments about certain things have
not always succeeded. For years, we held up the Frying Pan-Arkan-
sas project, which is a project for diverting water into another water
basin—into another drainage area—yet it is clear that the Congress,
after this committee acted favorably upon it, the Congress did so, too,
after many years of arguments.

We have a shortage of water in California. After many years of
argument, it has been worked out—and after study.

My only concern is that if we are going to have a movement of
water development in the West, we have to somehow compromise our
differences, and I think that the best brains in the West, at least in this
particular field, have worked on this.

I know that your people in the Northwest have worked on it, be-
cause you have developed the Columbia River Basin. Certainly, the
States of Oregon and Washington have looked out for their welfare
when they dealt with the Columbia River Basin project.

Wae talked about this yesterday being a national water matter. It is
international, because, in the treaties that we have with Canada, we are
bringing down a sizable amount of water for our own power purposes
and on out to the ocean.

I certainly have no objection to your making your statement, coming
from the area that you do, but I do think that if we could amend title
IT in this particular bill, I think that it would protect everyone, be-
cause it says you can write it in any way that you would want; it would
only relate to surplus. And I think that when it comes right down to
all of the arguments, it will be that we will only deal with surplus
water, if they are going to make any diversion of it.

Mr. UrLman. T would be happy to join the gentleman from Cali-
fornia in working for a study of total water diversion, the kind



Digitized by GOOSIQ



1114 LOWER COLORADO BIVER BASIN PROJBECT

Mr. UrrMan. I would like to say that this committee has never
done this before. How in the world can you assume what the results
of a study are going to produce? The study may show that there is
no surplus water in the Columbia River Basin. , .

Mr. JornsoN. That is fine. Then, there will be no further project
in the way of a diversion, either. And the study would prove that.

Mr. UrLMaN. But you have already authorized your project, and
if that project is contingent, that is, if the long feasibility of that
grojm is contingent, upon the diversion, then you do not have a project.

hat is why the two should absolutely be divorced.

Mr. Jounson. I think it was ,mad); crystal clear yesterday that the
development on the Colorado River would stand on its own.

Mr. UrLMaN. In my testimony I'have said that I think that it does,
and that I am not (ipposed to the package of the Colorado River proj-
ect on its own, but I am violently opposed to tying an interbasin water
diversion study to a bill that should stand on its own and, in my
opinion, can stand on its own. Nobody has ever given me a reason,
a valid reason, why the two must be tiedy together. It is wrong legisla-
tive procedure any way you look at it.

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Burton of Utah.

Mr. Burron of Utah. I would like to compliment our colleague in
presenting a most convincing case and in presenting his point of view
very lucidly. I do not agree with it, but he has done an excellent job.
I want to take exception tothe remarks of my colleaﬁue from Florida
about this being a steal or a case of robbing our neighbors, and I wish
that my colleague was here, but he has left. I do not think that that
is the case.

I am in somewhat of an analogous position, as my friend from
Oregon, because our friends and colleagues here from Arizona and
California come along and tell us that we are not in a position to use
this water, our projects have not been develolped yet, and, in effect,
it is surplus so that they want to use it for a while.

Now, as to “surplus” water, surplus water in my mind is synonymous
with water “waste”. In a highly developed and complex society and
economy that we have, it is pretty hard to be in a position of justifying
waste, and- if the study shows that there is a surplus, that there is a
tremendous waste in the Columbia River Basin, I believe that our
colleague would be hard pressed in defending that when there are
other areas that are desperately in need of water. This bill is not any
insurance policy, that they are going to drain off your water. It1s
an insurance policy that there will be a study made of possible uses
of 90 million acre-feet. I live in a river basin where we ate talking
about, eventually, utilizing among three or four Upper Basin States,
714 million acre-feet, and that is not an awful lot of water. I do not
want to be in the f)osﬂ:ion of robbing my neighbor, but I think we have
to look at the bill in its proper perspective and not purport it to do
things that it really does not do.

I take issue with you, Mr. Ullman, on the fact that this is improper
legislation. In my opinion, there is nothing wrong in authorizing
a sgg'ies of reclamation projects, and at the same time authorizing
studies.
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Mr. Borton of Utah. In my jl\vlggment that is a mere stalhn%' tactic.
‘We have got to face up to this. These people in your area, they have to
face up to it just as the people in Utah have to face up to it. The day
of reckoning 1s here. It cannot be protracted any longer. .

Mr. ULLMan. I would just like to comment that I think that if the
Secretary of the Interior came from another basin and had the respon-
sibility of determining, regardless of what the opinion of the people
of your district was, whether they would take away some of your water,
I think that you would be a very great advocate of the kind of position
that I am advocating todva‘,fy. :

Mr. Burton of Utah. We are in that position now.. .

Mr. ULLmaN. You are attempting to determine the future of your
own water, but whatever arrangement that has been made upstream or
downstream has been made on the basis of dividing up somebody ele’s
water. Unfortunately, this is the situation: we are in today.

Mr. Borroxn of Utah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ‘

‘Mr. Rogers of Texas. If we do not concede that, we are going to be
here for a long time. 'We should confine our questions and our answers.

Mr. Udall? e , :

Mr. UpaLr. I will take2 minutes. _ :

I want to say to my colleague that he is constructive.: He is a
builder ; I have enjoyed working with him. .

I will pose two very quick questions. n

I was going to discuss the legislative procedure, but I will set that
aside for the moment and talk about the merits.

Suppose that the President had on his deck either two separate bills
or one%ill with a title which happened to be entitled “Studies.” Sup-

each of these alternatives included the same language. You
said that you want thorough studies, objective studies, fair studies.
- I compliment you on your presentation, because I think it has been
a constructive one. v

Suppose that it is one bill or it be two separate bills, containing any
kind of study that you wanted to include, including the Secretary of
the Interior who has the project for desalinization of water, as well
as the Reclamation Bureau under his control, that it provides that such
independent group be a specific one, such as a National Water Com-
mission, and it provides the kind of study that you want to make, and
also it provides the current authorizations, either in a separate bill or
in the title of the bill, that either of these alternatives was before him,
would gou be in favor of the President signing that one bill or those
twobills? What is the difference? : -

Mr. UrLman. I have already made it ver{( clear that the first
consideration is that it be a separate bill. I think that any connotation
that one is a part of the other just simply has to be erased. But I
think that the gentleman and I could probably agree on an independ-
ent bill for a water study. It would have to be much more compre-
hensive. It would have to contain much more in the way of guidelines,
because there are absolutely no guidelines for the Secretary of the In-
terior to follow in this bill. '

If we could agree on a bill for a study—and I think that we
could because the gentleman is a reasonable man—and it were on his
desk as an independent study without any cross-references or connec-
tions between the two, then, I certainly would advocate his signing the
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independent water study bill. If this committee determines that the
Colorado Basin Project is feasible on its own merits—this committee
would have to make that determination—then, certainly, I would not
oppose that bill. I would probably favor it, as I have always favored
worthy reclamation grojects. . .

Mr. UpaLL. Would the gentleman agree that if we provide for an
independent water commission, be it a Pacific regional water com-
mission or & national water commission, to make a stu?g of all of this,
that that study %oup should have as its first priority the study of the
Colorado River Basin, the needs for the Southwest, and the like#

Mr. ULLMaN. Well, I certainly think that this would be a first order
of business, but I would not want the study itself to go to a particular
area. It should study the whole water problem in the West.
I would certainly think that this is one of the most urgent problems.
bAnd anybody making the study would make it the first order of

usiness.

Mr. UpaLr. I have one other question.

On page 1 of f¥our statement you seem to be unhafgy with the fact
that it has gone from 2.5 million importation to 8.5 million importation.

Does the gentleman understand that my purpose in rewriting that
was to attempt to meet some of the fears that you had expressed and
that the people in your area had expressed, that we had floor last
summer but no ceiling. So, we rewrote it, because we wanted to give
you a range within which we were studying the quantites of potential
Importation.

. ULLMAN. I wonder if the addition of the Texas situation would
change that?

Mr. UparL. It might well change that.

I thank the chairman, and I thank my colleague.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. My Wyatt.

Mr. Wyarr. I would like the privilege of editorializing for only 2
minutes.

However, I would like to welcome my colleague and to commend
Congressman Ullman upon his able and very excellent and well pre-
pared statement.

In addition, I would like to say, Mr. Chairman, that I subscribe
wholeheartedly to Congressman an’s endorsement of a completely
independent study.

I might also say that it is a courageous act to go against some of
the people in our home State of Oregon who are against export of

water ess of surplus, and I join Congressman Ullman in pre-
senti t viewpoint.
Mr. of Texas. Mr. White of Idahot

Mr. Warre of Idaho. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

From what has been said here so far I am afraid I am going to be
Eainted with the same brush that my colleague from Oregon has had
iberally applied to him up to this point. %e are talking about the
national interest here to a t degree. I have watched the advo-
cates of this bill. I know a little of the history of my colleague from
Oregon, since he has been here. I know that we have had reclama-
tion projects all over the West. We have had legislation affecting
every part of the United States. I think, if you will examine the
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gentleman’s record, you will find that he has supported such legisla-
tion 1n every area. '

. And, again, in trying to impung him as being parochial in his ap-
proach, I think is a serious mistake. :

I think some of the people who lhave attempted to do this are as

guilty or more guilty than this gentleman who sits at the witness table
at this time. I specifically refer to my good friend from California.
I have sat on this committee for 314 years, and I have seen the gentle-
man attend only when he has been interested in problems dealing with
California and with power projects rather than some of the things
like the Garrison project or some other project that we have had
before this committee.
- Now, I think if you will take my record and the gentleman from
Oregon’s record, we have supported every reclamation project in the
entire country. I think it 1s the needs of the entire country that
counts. And, certainly, we are going to represent the thinking of
the people who elected us and brought us to the Congress.

I see people sitting in this room who were not here at the time
other projects were being considered by this committee, but I have
been here for almost every one of them, and I have taken positive
action on them.

Mr. HosMER. A point of order.

Request is made that the members confine themselves to questioning.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. What is the point of order.

Mr. WHiITE of Idaho. I will ask the chairman to rule.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. What was the gentleman’s question ?

Mr. WHrTE of Idaho. I will be glad to ask a question.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. He is taking the position that you are laying
a predicate for a question. That is what the Chair takes to be the
position. :

Mr. WaitE of Idaho. With the permission of the gentleman from
California, I will state the question.

Mr. Jonnson. Will you yield there?

Mr. RocErs of Texas. Your time has expired. You said that they
would be short questions. :

Mr. WHITE of Idaho. All I wanted to say is that I think that the
gentleman has done an excellent job in preparing his testimony. I
think he has placed precise, succinct, eloquent testimony together; he
has documented it well, and his arguments with the members of the
committee who interrogated him have been well presented.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. You are asking how he stands on the bill?

Mr. WarTE of Idaho. I will vield to the gentleman from California.

Mr. Jounson. I want to take this opportunity to say to my good
friend, Congressman Ullman, that I took no exception to your state-
ment other than asking questions as they related to title IT, and I cer-
tainly have sat on this committee, too, for some time, and I think that
T have voted for every reclamation project in the West, too, and in
many other States other than my own, and I certainly took no offense
to you, nor did I try to paint with any paintbrush or anything else.
I merely asked a question about title IT here, as to whether it would
resolve our differences if it were rewritten, if vou would agree to
rewrite the language so that we could go ahead with the bill.



Digitized by GOOSIQ



1120 LOWER - COLORADO RIVER BASIN PROJECT

Mr. Hansex of Idaho. I am not questioning his motives either.

Mr. UrLman. This Secretary or any other Secretary, I think, as an
gdvocl?te, is not in a position to make the kind of study we are talk-

about.

r. Hansen of Idaho. Do you feel that the $814 billion mentioned
as the cost of water diversion might be used to great advantage to per-
fect the means to convert saline water?

Mr. ULLman. He would not have to spend $814 billion, but if he
spent $1 billion I feel we would find a way of doing it—we could
provide the water for a lot less than $814 billion.

Mr. HanseN of Idaho. Do you feel that the pressing drive now by
certain regions of the country for water could preclude the fact, that
on a long-term basis, other areas, as you have mentioned, might eventu-
ally have uses for the water now in ?l‘:lfnStion’ and that maybe we are
only getting part of the picture by talking in terms of one area which
is now sorely p. ¢

Mr. ULLmAN. Absolube’lly, I think that the fact that the gentleman
from Texas has said that Texas will now be included—is sym ic
of what will happen. There will be other areas that will realize that
they should be 1n this study, too. That is why it should include the
whole Western United States.

Mr. Hansen of Idaho. Do you feel then that, as has been stated, it
would gut the bill if the diversion study section were to be taken out of
this piece of legislation ?

Mr. ULLMaN. Absolutely not. The last thing I want to do is to
Fut any piece of legislation, but, in my judgment, it is totally unsound
egislative qrocedure to do it the way that this bill is ‘ﬁroposuzf to do
it. Theon %hconstructive way to do1t is to launch an all-out independ-
ent study. en we will be in the position to know whether we have
the water to build these irrigation projects.

Mr. HanseEN of Idaho. And if we did take this section out of the
bill, should the bill then be passed ¢

Mr. UrLaa. If the stu ]y remains in the bill, I am very much op-
posed to the bill, and I will do everything that I can to see that it is
not enacted. But I would hope very much that the committee, in its
wisdom, will separate the two, because I think that this is the respon-
sible and sound way of i g

Mr. Hansen of Idaho. I wish to thank the gentleman for a fine
clarification of the statement he had presented this morning.

Mr. ULLMan. Thank you.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Foley ¢

Mr. FoLey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to say to the gentleman that he has given, both in his
statement and in his responses, what I consider to be a most eloquent
and informative and comprehensive statement, not onlg of the position
of the State of Oregon but of the entire Pacific Northwest regarding
this problem of water diversion.

I would like to ask the gentleman if it is not true that the attitude
in the Pacific Northwest is that a study directed by the Secretary of
the Interior and the Bureau of Reclamation in itself is considered by us
to beg the question as to various means for improving the water sup-
plies of the Colorado River?
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Mr. Urruan. I think that the gentleman is absolutely correct. I
stated it & number of times, that such a study would be highly suspect
by anybody from our area.

. Mr. ForEy. Is it not true that in terms of the directions of the bill
itself, while the Secretary called last year for a variety of Government
agencies, market modifications, and weather modifications, and the like,
m«;uld be in the feasibility report on the importation together with

Mr. UrLman. Right.

Mr. FoLey. Whatever the Secretary’s attitude might be, it would
direct him in advance as to the means of a.u$menting e water supply,
which facts and research do not now justify '

Mr. ULLMaN. Absolutely correct; we are calling, in essence, for a
prejudiced report.

Mr. Forey. Is it not also true that there is no cei].in{hon diversion
because the bill last ;le‘;ll;called for & minimum of 214 million acre-fee:i
and the gentleman Arizona, the sponsor of this legislation, sai
yesterday that the new draft also contains ne ceiling §

I mentioned the figure of 100 million acre-feet, and he corrected
me to 400 million acre-feet, which would be poasibie within the scope
of the study here.

Mr. ULLMaN. I am very happy that the gentleman has brought
that out, because this is something that has aroused great fears, as the
gentleman knows, in our part of the country.

Mr. UparrL. Will you yield

Mr. FoLey. Yes.

Mr. UpaLL. I added about 10 qualifications to that, if the gentleman
will recall. We aren’t talking about any such quantities.

Mr. FoLey. Is it not also true that any river basin, such as the
Columbia River Basin, utilizes water for a variety of means, naviga-
tion, port facilities, industrial uses, fisheries, and wildlife, and water
pollution control, as well as reclamation and power ¢

Mr. ULLMaN. Absolutely and there are no guidelines in this bill to
ﬁuide the Secretary as to what considerations he would follow in

etermining all of the various and multiple uses. And, certainly, the
uses for water in the Pacific Northwest are very vital. This 1s our
gold and this is our oil. This is the test thing we have in the
way of a natural resource, water. And we have more uses for it and
more need for it than anybody else.

Mr. Forey. Will the gentleman state whether or not it is correct,
when it has been admitted in this hearing room, that the seven States
of the lower and u ‘basins have consulted for months and
months—is it not true that except for individual contacts by members
that you mentioned of the Pacific Northwest, it has never been in-
cluded in these conversations?

Mr. ULLman. The Pacific Northwest has been left completely out of
the negotiations, that is right.

Mr. Forey. Is it not true that the sections of this bill which are
offered as proof that we will be protected in the Pacific Northwest
in our water uses have been rejected out of hand by witnesses, such
as the Governor of Colorado yesterday when I suggested that such
]mjghtbsat:isgy the State of Colorado as to its water uses vis-a-vis the

ower basin
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. Mr. UrLman. The gentleman is absolutely right. I know of no one
in the Pacific Northwest who places any long-range reliance upon this
kind of guarantee. ;

Mr. FoLey. Is not this the source of our concern, Mr. Ullman, when
every State and every basin, other than the Pacific Northwest, comes
in to this committee and asks for absolute protection in the future,
then we, alone, are segmlgnated out to be called lacking in statesman-
ship and selfish and parochial and narrow ¢ :

Mr. UrLLman. We are expected in this legislation to allow somebody
else with a %re'udicial interest to determine our future needs, and this
is why we absolutely cannot accept the incorporation of this kind of a
study on that basis.

. Roaers of Texas. Mr. Reinecke.

Mr. ReiNecke. No questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. White of Texas.

Mr. WarTE of Texas. I donot have a question.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. It has been nice having you before the sub-
committee, and if there is any insinuation that you were parochial,
other than trying vt&f)rofzct the people of your State here, why, of
course, I think you will know that. :

Mr. ULLmaN. The gentlemen of the committee have been very cour-
teous, and I certainly ap%‘leciat,e the time the}yl' have given me.
 Mr. Roaers of Texas. Thank you very much.

The Chace ut. e thme i ros Mr. Pat Head

e Chair at this time will recognize Mr. Pat representing
the Honorable Grant Sawyer, Governor of the State of Ngvada, for
the insertion into the record of a statement. It is the Chair’s under-
standing that Mr. Head has to return to Nevada.

Mr. . Do you want me to come to the witnesstable

Mr. Rocers of Texas. If you would, please.

I am sorry that the time has gotten away from us, but it is not
unusual in these hearings.

STATEMENT OF HON. GRANT SAWYER, GOVERNOR, STATE OF
NEVADA; PRESENTED BY PAT HEAD, ADMINISTRATOR, COLO-
RADO RIVER COMMISSION OF NEVADA

Mr. Heap. Mr. Chairman and members, it is a pleasure to be back
before you again. I have a statement from Governor Grant Sawyer.
He wished me to present it to you. It is a very short statement, and
I can read it in about 5 minutes.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. I would suggest, Mr. Head, that you ask that
it be inserted into the record.

Mr. Heap. Mr. Chairman, I so ask.

Mr. Rooers of Texas. And without objection it will be inserted
in the record at this point the same as if read in full, that is, the
statement by the Honorable Grant Sawyer, the Governor of th;sétate
of Nevada, which has been presented by Mr. Pat Head of the Colorado
River Commission of Nevada.

Arethere any questions of Mr. Head ?

(The prepared statement of the Honorable Grant Sawyer reads in
full as follows:)
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SraTEMENT OF THE HONORABLE GRANT SAWYER, GOVERNOR: CF NEVADA
PresenTED BY MR. PaT Hrap, ADMINISTRATOR, CoLORADO RivEr
CommissioN oF Nzvapa - ‘ - D :

Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, it is a pleasure for
me to present a statement in supﬁ:)rt of revised legislation now before
you to authorize the Colorado River Basin project. .. :

In August of 1965, I presented a statement to your committee in
support of H.R. 4671 in which I outlined our views in Nevada con-
cerning the great need for this legislation. In my statement I pointed
out the necessity for a clear understanding regarding the fair sharing
of water shortages when there is insufficient water in the Colorado,
River to satisfy the 714 million acre-feet entitlement to Arizona, Cali-
fornia, and Nevada. The revised legislation before you today satisfies
our State in this regard. Speciﬁcailly, a sentence been added to
section 304 (a) which states: = - s '

Water users in the State of Nevada shall ont be required to bear shortages in
any proportion greater than would have been imposed in the absence of this
section 304 (a). o

Under this legislation aftér the Bounder Canyon project is repaid
in 1987 revenues will still accrue and will be paid into the Lower Colo-
rado River Basin Development Fund to help pay the cost of facilities
for irrigation. Under the Boulder Canyon Project Adjustment Act
of 1940, Nevada and Arizona each receive $300,000 from the Boulder
Canyon pro%ect as payment in lieu of taxes until 1987, which is the

ear of amortization of the Boulder Canyon (;)roject. Section
403 (c) (2) of the leﬁvislation before you today would continue power
rates from the Boulder Canyon projects sufficient to create surplus
revenues which would be gaid into a Lower Colorado River Basin
Development Fund after 1987. The $300,000 in-lieu-of-tax payments
now received by Nevada annually from the Boulder Canyon project
under the Boulder Canyon Adjustment Act would cease and this
ﬁo:éooo would go into the Lower Colorado River Basin Development

The history of the Boulder Cangon Project Act reveals in detail
the justification for the payment of moneys to the States of Arizona
and Nevada from excess profits of the project. The Project Act pro-
vides that each of the two States is to receive 1834 percent of the reve-
nues received by the Secretarr which are in excess of the amount
necessary to meet the periodical payments to the United States as pro-
vided in contracts executed under the act. The act also contains pro-
visions (section 5) by which the Secretary can adjust rates in power
contracts so that there will be excess profits for the States of Arizona
m%}l?evadq.. before Congress d hearings h B uld '

e testimony before Con uri i on the Boulder
Canyon project contained a great deal of background as to why these
fixed percentages were put in the act. Briefly, the background is this:

The location and building of Hoover Dam on the Colorado River
meant that the banks, bed, and water of a navigable stream were
being taken for use by the United States. The utilization by the
United States of the banks and bed of the river and the adjacent area
to be flooded by the reservoir, effectively denied for all time to the
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States of Arizona and Nevada, the utilization of this portion of their
natural resources and, also, the possibility of any private development.
The legislative history shows that there were private interests who
wanted to immediately construct power generation facilities on the
site of the dam and reservoir.

Co recognized that, where for purposes of conservation, the
United. States took control of natural resources in the individual
States, the States were being deprived of a tax base. This recoEnition
took form by the passage of the act of May 23, 1908 (35 Stat. L. 223
which provided that 25 percent of the revenues received by the Uni
States from each forest reserve must be paid to the State in which
the reserve is situated. An additional 10 percent of such revenues is
to be used for construction of roads and highways in each such State
Congress gave further recognition when it passeg the act of March 11,
1920 (41 Stat. 450) wherein the Secretary of the Treasury is to pay
8714 percent of the revenues received from oil leases to the States
in which the deposits are located. Again, on June 10, 1920, Congress
passed an act (41 Stat. 1070) wherein 3714 percent of the charges
arising from licenses collected by the Federal Power Commission
for occupancy of public land is to be paid to the State in which the
landsarelocated.
~ At a conference of Governors and commissioners of the Colorado
Basin States held in Denver in August 1927, a resolution was adopted
which embodied a statement of the right of States to receive compen-
sation for the use of their lands and waters. '

* The regulations of the Federal Power Commission require that any
applicant for a license must submit satisfactory evidence of having
complied with State laws with ect to bed and banks and to the
appropriation, diversion, and use of water for power purposes and for
transmission and distribution of electric energy. Fees and taxes then
levied by the States become a source of revenue when their resources
are for private development, but which is denied the States if
federally devell)oped.

Enactment of the Boulder Canyon Project Adjustment Act in 1840,
changed the basis for determining power rates at Hoover Dam. TUn-
der this act power rates were placed on an amortization basis instead
of on a fluctuating competitive basis thereby eliminating surplus
revenues. Some commutation provision was then necessary to carry
out the intent of the original Boulder Canyon Project Act. The fixed
sum of $300,000 per year included in the Adjustment Act to be paid
to each of the States of Arizona and Nevada to the amortization year
1987 was arrived at by negotiations between representatives of the
contractors and the two States. In a spirit of cooperation the States
in accepting such a fixed sum recognized a probable reduction in
anticipated payments to them, and a lower rate for power at Hoover

All of the foregoing is to say that Congress has recognized an obliga-
tion to compensate Nevada for tax revenues lost as a result of Federal
construction of Hoover Dam. I see nothing which should justify
Nevada’s loss of this revenue in 1987 any more than one should expect
to cease paying taxes on a piece of real estate just because it is paid for.
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This is especially true when revenues to aid irrigation are to be con-
tinued for many years after the Boulder Canyon project is paid for.
We, therefore, recommend that section 403(c) {)2) be changed by
adding after the last sentence:
Provided that, however, the Secretary is authorized and directed to continue the
in-lieu-of-taxes payments to the States of Arizona and Nevada provided for in
Section 2(c¢) of the Boulder Canyon Project Adjustment Act so long as revenues
acerue from the operation of the Boulder Canyon Project.

Mr. Chairman, it has been a pleasure to present to you Nevada’s
views on this most vital piece of leigslation. %Ve urge early favorable
consideration of legislation to authorize the Colorado River Basin
oy

. Rogers of Texas. There being no questions of Mr. Head, the
subcommittee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock this afternoon.
da(V)Vhereupon, at 12 noon, a recess was taken until 2 p.m. of this same

y.

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. Rocers of Texas. The Subcommittee on Irrigation and Recla-
gmt:ion will come to order for further consideration of pending
usiness.
Scheduled to appear this afternoon, first, is Mr. George L. Crook-
11‘33; Jr., chairman of the Idaho Water Resources Board, State of
o. :
. Mr. Crookham, it is nice to have you.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE L. CROOKHAM, JR., CHAIRMAN, IDAHO
WATER RESQURCES BOARD, STATE OF IDAHO, ACCOMPANIED
BY WILLIAM HOLDEN .

Mr. Rogers of Texas. You may proceed.

Mr. CrookBAM. Mr. Chairman, accompanying me will be Mr. Wil-
liam Holden. '

Mr. Chairman, it is-a pleasure to be before gou again and to make
a short statement, even shorter, I will be brief through it.

Mr. Roaers of Texas. It seems to be very short. If you care to read
it—sometimes when they brief them, it takes longer than to read
them. [Laughter]. ‘

Mr. CrookHAM. I haven’t been in politics that long.

Idaho is sympathetic to those States urging the authorization of the
central Arizona project, for we have experienced a delay similarly.
We have one project in Idaho that has been 50 years in coming, and
this is the forerunner of a development that will contemplate the full
usage of the Snake River within Idaho’s boundaries.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Crookham, without objection, your en-
tire statement will be included the same as if it had been read.

Mr. CrookuaM. Thank you very much. , :

The first point we want to make comes down at the bottom of the

. The bill permits feasibility project studies to be made withaut
imitation of areas. . . S g

In view of that, we have the first suggestion coming in, in a con-
structive amendment where section 404 would contain this language,
in a new paragraph (a). = v :
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Repairment contracts for the use of imported water for irrigation, water sup-
ply, power, quality control, groundwater recharge, recreation, fish and wild life
and any other use shall contain a provision setting out in substance the pro-
visions of Section 202(b) of this Act.

Then, we thought it would be most propitious to include in the gen-
eral language of the act itself a restatement of rinci;illes as appearing
in the Water Resources Planning Act adopted by the Congress last
year. That language appears in quotes in the middle of the page.

We think that is good and necessary language and definitive, to
the satisfaction of the Idaho position.

Moving on to the last point we make, it concerns the creation of the
Colorado Pacific Regional Water Commission. Now, it is our con-
tention that this commission does supersede the Water Resources
Planning Act, that we had better stay with accepted law and move
in this direction in the matter of first things first, following the con-
gressional desire in that regard.

So Idaho, accordingly, is cooperating with the other Columbia
River States to initiate the request for the Pacific Northwest Rivers
Basin Commission, and it will be the duty of this Commission to pro-
ceed with the studies of the Columbia River area. ‘

We feel, then, in a closing paragraph, that the River Basin Commis-
sion of the Pacific Northwest, gperating under the authority of the
Water Resources Planning Act of 1965, be permitted to complete
its coordinated studies of ultimate needs in that area before the Secre-
tary is authorized to undertake feasibility investigations involving
export from the Columbia River system.

4_ t is a summary of the remarks, - .
~ Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you very much, Mr. Crookham.

‘Now, I notice you have a statement attached to your statement here.
Do you want that included as a part of it? :

MZ‘. CrooxuAM. No, sir. - That just merely is for the committee’s
reference. It is our previous language.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. I see.

. Mr. Aspinall? | : ,

Mr. AspiNaLL. I am tl;yiﬂg to get in mind just how your amend-
ment that you propose o &ge 2—you ask for a section to be desig-
nated (a), to 404. Now, has a present section (a{.

Mr. CrookHAM. Mr. Aspinall, we would just merely move that
(a) and it would become (b) and (b) would become (c).

Mr. Aspinarn. The objective of section 404 is to provide for irri-
gation repayment contracts. .

Mr. CrookuAM. Mr. Aspinall— ' v

Mr. AspiNaLL. Section 202(b) is a Jyriority of state of origin. Se
what you would have, if I understand you correctly, is in the irriga-
tion repayment contracts that have reference to the basin fund, you
have priorities set up on the same basis as section 202 of the Planning
A‘I‘{Z is that right?

r. CrookHAM. That iscorrect. A reiteration. Would you care to
have Mr. Holden explain that in detail?

Mr. AspINaLL. Yes.

Mr. HoLpen. The thought is, Mr. Aspinall and members of the com-
mittee, that there has been an endeavor here by the authors of the
bill to include in the bill some comforting language to the areas of
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Mr. Roazrs of Texas. Mr. Foley?

Mr. Forey. Mr. Crookham, how do you see section 202(b) as
being implemented? Either witness.

Mr. Horoan. How do we see what #

Mr. FoLey. How do you see section 202(b) as being implemented?
How is the priority of ri§ht to be exercised, in your judgment ¢

Mr. Horpen. Well, as I indicated before, of course, it isn’t spelled
out. It is general 1 ge and there is a general intent to try to
write some protective language. It could be delineated in greater
detail. Of course, we would look at it in its broader form and broader
interpretation, to wit, that the priority of right that is afforded to
the areas of origin under that section would apply to any right
within the area of origin that might conceivably—it would Kave to
be a beneficial right of some nature, it couldn’t be a wasteful right—
to which the water might be put at a future date and because of
which we may then need the water that had been exported.

Mr. Forey. Well, my question is: What agency or organization or
institution is going to s;{ for the areas of origin that the water is
needed in those areas? How would you implement that #

Mr. HoLpen. The States, themselves. It doesn’t spell it out but it
would have to be, and I think it is broad enough to mean that it
would be the State, itself, or some entity. '

Mr. FoLeY. Do you foresee that there would be a—for example, the
Idaho Water Resource Board, which is the cy in Idaho, would
issue a statement or a letter to, let us say, the Bureau of Reclamation,
indicating that they should cease delivering water from the Colum-
bia River into an aqueduct at a certain time because the water is
needed in Idaho?

Mr. Howpen. I think any duly constituted State agency authorized
to ;Fea.k for the State with respéct to water matters could.

r. FoLey. Well, let me put it another way. Maybe the Bureau
of Reclamation isn’t going to pay any attention to them.

Mr. HoLben. Well, of course, as I say, we don’t get all the com-
fort out of the language that we would like, but it would be a part
and parcel of the law, to protect us in gerpetuity, to give us a prior
right ahead of anyone using it in Colorado. To give us greater
assurance of that protection, we are asking that the act be amended to
provide that the essence of this pamgmg 202(b) be incorporated in
any user’s contract of exported water that comes from the Colorado
system so they will be using that water with full knowledge of the
priority of right in perpetuity of the State of origin.

Mr. FoLey. Now, who would you foresee would be contracting with
the individual recipient or the district or irrigation unit in South-
west? The Bureau of Reclamation ¢

Mr. HorpeN. Yes. Well, the only—well, the Secreta? of the
Interior on all reclamation contracts, the only contract I have seen
on reclamation projects are contracts between the Secretary and the
water user.

Mr. FoLey. That is all I have seen, too.

Mr. HoLbEN. Yes. ‘

Mr. Forey. And I assume, then, by your answer, that the Secre-
tary would have to make the finding that the water was needed in
the area of origin.
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Mr. HoLoeN. That would helK.

Mr. FoLey. And he would have to implement the restriction of
diversion. Isthatyour understanding?

Mr. Horpen. Well, that could be so. We may—if he would make
such a finding and we had a legitimate case, I think that the language
and the fact it is in the contracts and in the law would afford us
an opportunity to go into court to seek redress then, if he failed to
act.

Mr. ForLexr. Would it be fair to characterize your amendment as
being one establishing a right, not necessarily a remedy #

Mr. Howoen. Well, I think that it helps to fortify our position
with respect to establishing & right. A property interest in the
water.

Mr. CrookHaM. In keeping with the context of the bill, Con-

an.

Mr. Forey. Does the State of Idaho favor the sections in this bill
that call upon the Secretary to conduct a feasibility study for diver-
sion of water from the Northwest?

Mr. CrookHAM. Our position is——

Mr. Forey. From some point outside the Colorado Basin ?

Mr. CrookHAM. Our position as given was the vehicle had been
established by Congress for the study of the Pacific Northwest water
supplies, this being the river basin commission. We have engaged in
this initial study. This, we think, is the proper place to begin.

I might say on this point, also, that the way the bill is now consti-
tuted, it calls for a representative of the State of Idaho to participate.
I can assure you, gentlemen, that the Governor would have difficulty
in finding a pigeon in Idaho to devote himself exclusively to the im-
portation of water features of the Southwest. We think it is a two-
way street. We would like to develop this more fully on a live-and-
let-live basis.

Mr. Forey. But you recognize, though, do you not, that this bill
calls for a feasibility report from the gecretary of the Interior on a
plan to import waters from outside the Colorado River Basin ¢

Mr. CrookEAM. Thisisin our testimony, our second point ; yes.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Isthat all you had, Mr. Foley

Mr. Forey. Yes.

Mr. Rocees of Texas. Mr. Hansen?

Mr. Hansen. Mr. Chairman, I am ver{osroud of the gentlemen we
have representing the State of Idaho here today. Iam well acquainted
with both of them, and certainly appreciate the excellent testimony
they have submitted, and the constructive points they have made, as
the chairman of the full committee has pointed out.

Certainly, we don’t want to adopt a dog-in-the-manger attitude and
I think this is well demonstrated by the efforts of these men to pre-
se:;,tEoints of a realistic nature about safeguards for our rights in the
Northwest and in Idaho, in particular. T feel that these suggestions
that one member be appointed by the Governor of each State on any
such commission that may be established, and that the river basin of
the Pacific Northwest be allowed to complete studies prior to the in-
ception of any feasibility study on water diversion which the Secre-
tary might be instructed to take on, are vitally important. I do again

63-256—66—pt. 2——12
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commend you gentlemen for this very constructive approach and ap-
preciate havin§1y0u here to represent our good State.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Burton of California.

Mr. Burron of California. No questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Reinecke.

Mr. REINECKE. No questions.

" Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Hosmer.

Mr. HosmEer. No questions.

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. White.

Mr. Warte of Idaho. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I, too, would like to compliment my fellow citizens from the
State of Idaho, and the }iosition they have taken with respect to this
particular piece of legislation. I think that it is evident that the
people of Idaho have tried to take a constructive approach toward this
particular problem and we have had the fears, of course, that normally
gd with any diversion of water. This has been traditional in Idaho

Or many, many years.

Mr. Holden, do you feel that if there could be assurances given to
the people in the State of Idaho that now depend on the Snake River
for their sustenance, for their complete existence in southern Idaho,
that their needs and the future needs for orderly development of the
State, that they would want to take part in this study for diversion of
water into some other portion of the United States?

Mr. HowpEN. I am sure that that would be the conclusion, even
though everyone abhors the thought of losing any water, but our dis-
cussions in li{iaho, I think, have been conducted from a high level point
of view; to wit, that all—if all our future needs are provided, 1f we
are given an opportunwi’tt,i to (i)la.n and study for future needs to take
care of our future growth and development, and if it were then found
that we had waters that we couldn’t use through any conceivable means
by today’s standards, and with &rotective language such as has been
addl?ld and inserted in the bill, that our people would face up to the
problem.

Mr. Warre of Idaho. Mr. Crookhan, don’t you think, then, that
that is the real issue here, is what is the amount of water that will be
needed out of the present reaches, either by an implied water right
downstream or by actual needs of water to be diverted to any place
from the upper reaches to the ultimate Pacific Ocean ¢

Is this not the biﬁlproblem that we are faced with, as to what water
will be needed in the State of Idaho, and, then, what water will be
nee;ded for exportation, and this is a very difficult thing to discern,
isn’t it.

Mr. CrookHAN. Mr. White, this is the essence of the entire hearin
that we have talked around the horn on many things, but it gets down
to the priority of use.

Now, if there is water being needed for drinking and municipal pur-
goses, this must be recognized. We are members of these United

tates. When it comes to the matter of production of food, these
studies will brin%lout the cost of developing this food in the Northwest
as compared with the cost of transporting the water for agricultural
purposes to the Southwest.
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Mr. CrookHAM. What the Congressman points out is this, that food
will play a more important role in the coming decades than in the past.

Mr. Warre of Idaho. The thing we should be considering here is,
where should that food be produced? What are the economic factors,
and when you figure in reclamation, transportation of water, this is
what we should ultimately determine here, and I agree with the gentle-
man, that should we have a need for municipal and industrial water
in certain areas of the United States, we would take a very close look,
but, to transport water from one agricultural area to another agricul-
tural area to grow food rather belabors the question, doesn’t it?

Mr. CrooxHAM. I think, in the broad analysis, that is a fair state-
ment and I think this is the intent of the committee, that we should
develop this to our fullest extent in Idaho. I believe that we can move
forward with the reclamation of the West.

Mr. Warre of Idaho. I want to thank you, Mr. Crookham and Mr.
Holden, for your testimony today and for the colloquy we have just

Mr. Houoen. Thank you, Congressman.
Mr. Rocers of Texas. Thank you, gentlemen.
(The statement of Mr. Crookham follows:)

STATEMENT BY MB. G. L. CROOKHAM, JBR., CHAIRMAN, IDAHO WATER RESOURCE
BOARD

Mr. Chairman, my name is G. L. Crookham, Jr., from Caldwell, Idaho. I am
appearing in behalf of the Honorable Robert B. Smylie, Governor of the State
of Idaho, and the constitutionally created Idaho Water Resource Board. I was
honored to appear before the sub-committee on the same proposed legislation last
year, and I appreciate your granting our state the opportunity to again appear
and present our views on H.R. 4671 as amended. )

In line with the Committee’s request my statement will be confined principally
to the amendments that have been added to the bill since the last hearing. For
the convenience, however, of the members of the Committee, I have attached
to my statement filed with the clerk a copy of the statement I made last August
to the bill then being considered by the Committee.

Idaho is sympathetic to those states urging the authorization of the Central
Arizona Profect for we are aware of the long years of delay they have ex-
perienced. We have had similar experience with proposed reclamation projects
in our state, one of which is the Southwestern Idaho Project which is now
pending before this Committee. This project has been in the mill for more than
50 years and is the forerunner of development that contemplates full usage of all
waters of the Snake River within Idaho boundaries.

It is not about the authorization of the projects proposed in H.R. 4671 that
we are concerned, but it is about the broad, unrestricted authority vested in
the Secretary of the Interior to make feasibility studies anywhere of projects
designed for the importation of water into the Colorado System of which we are
concerned. The bill permits these feasibility project studies to be made without
limitation of areas outside the Colorado System, whose own future needs of water
have not yet been fully determined.

It is our desire to be constructive in our comments on the bill and we have
several suggested amendments to propose.

We urge that Section 404 of the bill be amended by adding a new section
to be designated (a), which reads as follows :

“Repayment contracts for the use of imported water for irrigation, water
supply, power, quality control, groundwater recharge, recreation, fish and
wild life and any other use shall contain & provision setting out in substance
the provisions of Section 202(b) of this Act.”

Section (a) of the bill as printed will be changed to read Section (b), and
the old (b) will become (c). ' .

With regard to Title VI “General Provislons: Definitions: Conditions,” we
request that the following amendment, as Section 604(d) be added to the bill:
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been a water surplus State throughout all these years and I can under-
stand how you have been perhaps a little bit loath to even study your
robl as long as you have plenty of water. Many States ﬁave
loath to study theirs, even when they had a scarcity of water, and
even with the passage of 25 years of time.

Perhaps, there is not an :Ereement in many areas, but surely you
have some idea yourself, in the position you hold, and having worked
in the legislative body and been a farmer and interested in irrigation,
and worked with National Reclamation Association, surely you have
some idea of the minimum amount of water which is surplus to Colum-
bia River Basin needs.

Mr. ArLqQuist. You use the word “minimum.” I saw the figures
the other day to the effect that there were times when the Columbis
River, on the downstream measuring points from The Dalles, has
been in drought years below the amount of water required for the
operation of the port of Portland. Down around 55. ether that
was an exact figare or not, sir, I could not tell you.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Well, you see, the United States——

Mr. Aarquist. That 1s the figure I saw. '

Mr. AspiNaLL. The United States of America, working on a national

rogram as well as an international program, has not been derelict in
1ts contribution to the State of Washington in preparing, authorizing,
and permitting the construction of reservoirs to hold your water mn
times of surfﬂuses so that you could use them in times of need. I think
you can still give me an annual minimum if you are of a mind to.

Mr. AnLqQuist. No. I can only give you the figures of around 170 to
180 that have been prepared by the Corps of Army Engineers.

Mr. AsPINaLL. 170 to 180 million acre-feet of water.

Mr. AuvLquist. Yes, going into the ocean on a per annum basis.
Those are figures I have read as being presented by the Corps of Army
Engineers.

Mr. AspiNaLL. That isnot a minimum, of course.

Mr. ArLquist. No.

Mr. AspiNacL. If that figure could be agreed upon, of course, there
wouldn’t be any way in the world that you folks in that area could
prove that you were ever going to use that amount of water before
A.D.2500. But that is an awful lot of water.

No, I am not going to argue with you as to your ambitions and your
future desires. I am for you. I want you to use every drop of water
in the Columbia River Basin that can be used in the Columbia River
Basin. My difficulty is to trg to find out why it is that you want to
put off now this question of the studg which some of us think is
timely, at least. I can understand why you want criteria. Don’t
misunderstand me. I just am not sure in my mind that the basin and
especially the State of Washington is desirous of ever sharing if there
is any surplus. If there aren’t any surpluses, it would be almost
criminal to try to take the water away from you. I believe so much in
the region of origin in the use of water, but it seems to me about every
time we have ever made any suggestions to the people of Washington,
they just throw a block and say, we don’t want any study, we don’t
want a study, and yet, I know you are working in this Committee of the
Western States. { have been present when you were working, and I
know that you have made contributions.

|
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I just don’t want it to go too far in the future, so that some of the
rest of us might not be able to see whether or not there is any chance
at all of receiving any contribution. . i

Mr. Arrquist. Congressman, in trying to answer, giving a certain
bit of realistic information, to be able to factually answer those figu
in the first place, we will see one figure and a few days later we wil
see another figure that will be quite contradictory, depending upon
what agency or what exact periods they are referring to.

Mr. AspINALL. You will never get out of that situation. We have
had the Colorado River program now for pretty near 50 years and we
still have to dispute each other’s positions on it but we do agree on
minimums.

Mr. Anrquist. Well, we think we should, and I think those are
figures that we should be having available to us in the very near fu-
ture. I know that our Washington State Water Research Center is
working on res for us similar to that right now. And, then, I
think another thing we have to discuss and know is the social-economic
effect of the diversion.

If we have, as you say, an amount of water }f)rojected into the fu-
ture that we couldn’t possibly use, the position of our State would cer-
tainly have to give credence to that. However, until such time as we
do know, we have to request, respectfully, delays so that we can know
our position so that we can arbitrate with you.

Mr. AspINaLL. I have no quarrel with that position, providing you
are——

Mr. AnLquist. Diligent,and get to work.

Mr. AspiNaLL. Yes. Provided you are diligent in your efforts, not
on’lly to solve g{our own problems, but to work with your neighbors.

hat is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rogers of Texas. Mr. Hosmer ¢

Mr. Hosmer. You understand, do you not, that this bill provides
for no exportation of water from the Columbia River Basin.

Mr. AnLqQuisT. Do I understand that?

Mr. HosMER. Yes.

Mr. AnrqQuist. I understand that there is a section 202, and through
the bill, in many different places that provides for the planning and
the ascertainment of the requirements of the Southwest for waters
which can only be satisfied as a result of importation from the Colum-
bia. Thestudy is a justification study.

Mr. Hosmer. The bill Hrovidos for studies. It provides for plan-
ning. It does not provide for any exportation from the Columbia
River Basin, doesit {

Mr. Amrquist. To the best of my knowledge, there is no appropria-
tion for construction. :

Mr. HosmEr. There is no authorization for any construction work,
either, is there? g

Mr. ArLqQuisT. Not that I know of, asauthorized. ’

Mr. Hosmer. No. wouldn’t it be, then, that the earliest any consider-
ation would be given to such a thing as exporting water would be
after all these studies are in, after your studies are in, for comparison
and evaluation, each with the other, and then somebody might intro-
duce a bill in the Congress at some future time that would provide for
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authorization of some kind of a plant for water export from some
place, or for some other means of getting water? ’t that what
might happen after all these studies are done? : .

r. AaLqQuist. It is to be assumed, on the basis of the wording of
the bill, which would provide for a study, that the steps that you have
outlined subsequently would of necessity become true. However, our
position is this, that we would prefer that a study be done under certain
specified criteria rather than a study being authorized for the purpose
of proving an already accepted objective.

r. Hosmer. Well, now, that is assuming a fact not in evidence
and expressing an opinion that is contrary to what the words and

hrases of the bill are. This matter that was mentioned by Mr.
man this morning of “fears, apprehension and bewilderment” in
the Pacific Northwest, “fears and apprehension and bewilderment”
over Yaper studies. ﬁow, that doesn’t sound to me like a very rea-
sonable attitude because, you, yourself, are making paper studies—
which you should be doing—and I see no reason why other entities
interested in the United §tates of America, in its parts and pieces,
should be denied the opportunity to make comparable studies, so that
the total of them can !?e used to come up with something sensible for
the country.
. Do you see any reason why not ¢

Mr. Aniquist. If the study were being made with a complete non-
oriented agency, I think it would be far more proper, and while we
might or mifht not agree to that study, prior to the time when we had
the facts and figures whereby we couldy then cooperate with that agency
in coming up to those conclusions, instead of having separate studies,
I think you would find a different attitude on the part of the North-
west.

Mr. HosmEer. Then, you are calling up the issue of impropriety with
respect to every single study the Department of Interior has ever made
about any project, any movement of water from one place to another,
o_t:h}?rg than that channel through which it naturally flows, is that
right

r. AaLqQuist. No.

Mr. HosMer. You have no question of impropriety relative to the
Federal Government’s——

Mr. Anrquist. I had the pleasure of working with the Bureau of
Reclamation——

Mr. HosMer (continuing). Actions with respect to the Bonneville
project and all of the other nice expensive installations that the tax-
pamrs of the United States are financing for the Pacific Northwest !

. AmiqQuist. If the Bureau of Reclamation has not been called
on in the Pacific Northwest to delve into matters of interbasin
transfers—

Mr. HosMER. Yes; but you didn’t even go to studies to find out
whether or not the (frojects that the Federal Government wanted to
build, and did build, in there interfered with any allocation of re-
sources within your State or within your basin. long as it is for
the Pacific Northwest, you don’t care about studies. Now, you want
studies because somebody else is involved.

- I sée norationale for tlzat other than the obvious, do you ¢
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- Mr. AuLQuisT. I can only reiterate the statement that I have al-
ready made, Congressman Hosmer, and that. is to the effect that it is
an entirely different matter to make a study, to make plans for an
interbasin diversion of water, which plans might affect the entire
economic-social life of that area, in the future, without having given
credence to such philosephical, sociological, economic thinking. All
of the glla.ns— .

Mr. HosmEr. The very same things that have been taken into con-
sideration with respect to every project that has been built by the
Federal Government.

Mr. AaLquist. Therein is where we differ.

Mr. HosmEer. Now it is all called to question.

Mr. AnrLquist. No. We don’t think along the same lines, Congress-
man, and I am sorry.

Mr. Hosmer. I regret it sincerely because you are quite an able man
and I wish we could enlist you in the cause of righteousness.
[Laughter.]

Mr. Rocers of Texas. Mr. Johnson?

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Ahlquist, I just want to ask a question or two. Seemingly, your
main objection is to section 2. Do I understand that if section 2 re-
mains in the bill, rdless of what it asks for, you are opposed to the
legislation? Title II, I mean.

r. AHLQUIsT. I have tried to make it clear that section 2 is not
palatable. :

Mr. JounsoN. Not what?

Mr. AnvLquist. Not palatable.

Mr. JoansoN. For what reason?

Mr. Aurquist. Well, for the reasons that it is a directive and there
1s no criteria. '

Mr. JomnsoN. What if we put some criteria into it ? '

Mr. AnLqQuisT. Well, then, we have to go through this all again until
we have had time to study and come up with some reasonable criteria.

Mr. Jounson. Let’s get to that point, then. This could be set for
a given period of time and, as you say, you are getting along with your
basin study now. And, then, there is also a separate study being car-
ried on in the State of Washington. I presume both of those will be
concluded prior to the consideration here.

Say, we set 1970 in section 2, completion of the study; 1970. What
obﬁctxon will you have then?

r. AnLQuisT. Congressman, I appreciate the point that you are
working toward, to ({mt a date on this thing, that we are going to be
through at a certain date, and so are you.

th:.f Jounson. I want to put a priority on the study. I am afraid
that 1f——

Mr. AriLquist. All right.

Mr. Jounson (continuing). If we go into a national study that you
talk about, then the priorities might be set back, and we are concerned
with a definite consideration that has to take place now.

Now, in your national study, the legislation is pending in the upper
body, they are going to create a national commmission. I don’t know
what the priorities are going to be. I don’t see why you would have
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objections to clarifying section 2, or title II, of the bill here, to set
criteria and to set a time.

Mr. ArLQuistT. We are asking for time in which to establish the
criteria and, on the basis of those criteria, to make a study of our
assets throughout the Pacific Northwest. I was asked a question by
Congressman Aspinall as to when I anticipated that might be ap-
proaching an answer. I made a guess at 1970.

Now, at that time we would be in a position, with knowledge of
our facts and figures, to cooperate in making a study, but while we are
trying to make a study, we are not in a position to cooperate with
others.

You asked me another question here. Under section 2—under
section 201, title IT, it says:

Investigate sources and means of supplying water to meet the current and
anticipated water requirements of the Upper and Lower Colorado River Basin—

That is a distinct order, as written—

including reductions in losses, however, importations from sources outside the
natural drainage basin of the Colorado River.

Another order.

Now, those are things that we object to, sir.

Mr. Jounson. That is the type of study we want to have made.

Now, we are trying to write it into the bill under title II. You can
write in there the criteria and the tlmm.i and all of that, and it can be
put in there as to how you want to make the study, and if the com-
Iittee & it will be in there.

Now, I take it the opposition here, a little bit to the bill, is that
you possibly don’t want any study made of the Pacific Northwest as
far as it relates to a diversion of water into the Colorado River Basin.

Mr. AmiQuist. Would—

Mr. Jornson. The reason I say that is this, because, if you are op-
posed to any criteria under title II being written into this bill and if we
can give you the time, so that your studies can actually be underway
and completed, I should think that, at the same time you were studying,
your studies would be much cheaper because engineering data 1s
pretty much transferred from one group to another. It has been my
observation in our State, at least, where the State and Federal agen-
cies and local government are concerned, much of the engineering
data is passed between study groups and they come up with this.

I would just like to ask that question and get an answer. Are you
opposed to a study of the Pacific Northwest for the purpose of mak-
ing a diversion of water into the Pacific Southwest ¢ :

r. AuLQuisT. If the purpose of the study is to prove that, under
a basis of a distinct, positive program, that water can diverte(i, with-
out the establishment of the criteria which would cover a wide variety
of aspects, I think that the State of Washington would have to stand
that we are opposed to such a study. If, at some time in the futum
when we have ample information and criteria